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CHILD CARE: EXPLORING PRIVATE AND
PUBLIC SECTOR APPROACHES

MONDAY, MAY 21 1984

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLEcT CoMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES,
Irving, TX.

The committee m~t, pursuant to call, at 9:45 a.m., at the Zaie
Corp., Irving, TX, Hon. George Miller (chairman of the committee) ‘
presiding.

Members present: Representatives Miller and Bliley.

Staff pre.ent: Ann Rosewater, deputy staff director; Jill Kagan,
research assistant, and George Elser, minority counsel

Chairman MiLLER. The Select Committee on Children, Youth,
and Families will come to order.

oday's hearing is the second in the Select Committee on Chil-
dren, Youth, and Families' national child care initiative. Through
this bipartisan effort we hope to explore the entire range of issues
surrounding child care, and develop a set of specific recommenda-
tions for Congress.

I am especially pleased that the committee has come to Dallas.
The Texas corporations and voluntary agencies we will hear from
today have devised innovative ways to make child care more avail-
able for millions of working families and their children. The coopera-
tive public-pr.vate solutions they have crafted are unique, and will
give the committee critical guidance as it proceeds. These approach-
es include corporate development funds, city and county-supported
vendor-voucher programs for family- and center-based care, resource
and referral services, and after-schuol programs.

Each of the programs we will hear about stans! out in their
fields Unfortunately, the gap between these pioreering efforts and
the need remains staggering.

[Opening Statement o Chairman George Miller folluw=.)

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON GEORGE MILLER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM
THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA. AND CHAIRMAN, SerLect COMMITTEE ON CHILDREN,
YOUTH, AND FAMILIES

Today's hearin.g i1s the second in the Select Committee on Children, Youth, and
Families’ new national child care initiative Through this bipartisan effort to ex-
plore the range of issues surrounding child care, the Commuittee intends to develop a
>§! of specific recommendations to Congress for improving child care services across
the nation

I am especially pleased that the Committee has come to Dallas. The Texas corpo-
rations and voluntary «.gencies testifying today represent vanguard efforts to devise
ways to make child care more available for millions of working families und their
children The cooperative public private solutions they have cra%ted are unique, and
will give the Committee critical gu.dance as it proceeds These approaches include

()
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corporate development funds, city and county supported vendor-voucher programs
for family- and center-based care, resource and referral services, and after-school
programs.

Each of the programs we will hear about stand out in their fields. Unfortunately,
the gap between these pioneering efforts and the need remains staggering.

In fact, in Texas ulone, we will learn: that there are 500,000 preschool children
whose mothers work, and only 100,000 licensed child care slots. Only 8 percent of
the 200,000 income eligible children in the state receive needed child care services.
Even as the state has identified more and more family day care homes, the combin-
ation of these arrangements and center and school-b programs remains inad-
equate.

In virtually eve type of program available, waiting lists are common and over-
flowing. Even in 3;15 impressive new facility at the Zale Corporation, 25 infants
remain on a waiting list. Another 300 children, two-thirds of whom are under the
age of 3, are on the waiting list for a nearby Dallas church-sponsored program.

We are compelled to ask just what is happening to the children and families who
are waiting? And what of those who have not been placed on anyone’s list?

Child care is rn essential tool for remedying many problems faced by families
across the economic and social spectrum. It provides the foundation for women to

me economically self-sufficient. It helps reduce fbb turnover, and improve pro-
ductivity. It offers development opportunities for all children. For so-called “latcu-
key” children who wouldp otherwise be left alone after school, child cace provides
opportunities for supervision and safety. And chi'd care serves as 4 pgreventive ap-
proach for parents at risk of abusing their children who, all too often, then became
candidates for costly foster care.

As we pursue this national discussion, we are open to every possible approach—
whether public or private; federal, state or local. We will examine em loyer-spon-
sored benefits, direct public expenditu.es, the tax code, and various comg'mations of
these mechanisms. Volunteer, school and church-based initiatives will all be includ-
ed in our review.

A consensus on the need to expand child care services is clear. Now it is time to
dg}/elop strategies to assure this most basic family support is affordable and avail-
able.

Chairman MiLLER. I would also, on benalf of the committee, like
to thank the Zale Corp. for all of their help in putting together this
hearing and also for their pioneering efforts in providing child care
services to their employees.

Congressman Bliley and myself just had an opportunity to walk
through the child care center here, and I must say it is a very im-
pressive operation that they have.

Our first witness will be Ben Lipshy, the immediate past presi-
dent of the Zale Corp. board.

Mr. Lipshy.

STATEMENT OF BEN LIPSHY, CHAIRMAN EMERITUS, ZALE CORP.

Mr. LipsHY. I am really not a witness.

My name is Ben Lipshy and I am the chairman emeritus of the
Zale Corp. My duty this morning is to welcome this illustrious
group to Dallas and to our company. I hope you have a pleasant
stay while in our vicinity, that you enjcy the use of this building. If
there is anything we can do to make your meeting more comforta-
ble, feel free to call upon us.

If any of you need your watch reset since you are now on Dallas
time, we will be happy to arrange that for you. We are willing to
cooperate in anything that you wish to have done while you are
here in Dallas and in our building.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you.

Mr. Bliley?

Mr. BLiLEY. I join the chairman in thanking you, Mr. Lipshy and
members of the Zale family, corporate family, for the hospitality

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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that vou are showing us today and for what you have done in the
way of example for other corrorate citizens around this country in
addressing a need that is growing throughout the countrv.

Mr. LipsHy. Thank you very much.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you.

Our first panel will be made up of Roberta Bergman, executive
for resource development, Child Care Dallas, accompanied by
Wayne Snyder and Kathleen McNemar, child care coordinator,
Houston Committee for Private Sector Initiatives, accompanied by
Becky Graham; and Bruce Esterline, former executive director,
Corporate Child Development Fund for Texas, Austin.

The committee thanks you for helping us. If you have a written
statement, it will be included in the record in its entirety and feel
lf)ree to proceed in the manner with which you are most comforta-

le.

Miss Bergman, we will start with you.

STATEMENT OF ROBERTA L. BERGMAN, EXECUTIVE FOR
RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT, CHILD CARE DALLAS

Ms. BerGMAN. Child Care Dallas, a United Way affiliate, oper-
ates 8 neighborhood-based child care centers, a network of 50
fainily day homes, a voucher program, and an HHS-funded demon-
stration project of infant and toddler care for coiporate empioyees.
On any given day, we have the capacity to serve over 1,100 chil-
dren in these programs. We are currently developing an einployer-
sponsored child care rescurce and referrsl system which will have
the capacity to provide comprehensive information on child care to
parents throughout Greater Dallas.

Child Care Dallas began when a group of concerned Dallas
women arranged for a day care center to be built to serve children
of women working in the cotton mills. The founding mothers
passed the hat among their friends each year to raise the funds
needed to establish and operate first that center, and then two
more. By 1318, Child Care Dallas had been taken under the wing of
a United Way predecessor to provide a broader base of community
supgort and to allow the agency to grow in response to growing
needs.

In 1971, Child Care Dallas was sought out to develop the pilot
contract in the State of Texas for federally supported child care.
That title IV-A contract, later replaced by title XX, enahled us to
leverage our United Way dollars to provide services to more chil-
dren and equally important, to offer a level of service that contrib-
uted significantly to the children’s development and the ability of
their parents to become self-sufficient.

With the conversion from title XX to the block grant system, we
lost about half of the Federal funds we had been receiving. That
would have meant half of our child care spaces lost as well, a situa-
tion that was not unique to Dallas. What was unique to Dallas was
that the United Way made up a'l of the lost Federal funds so that
no children were put out of care.

But even with this unprecedented level of community support,
Child Care Dallas still serves only a fraction of the families who
are in need of subsidized child care. Moreover, in Dallas, as in

8




4

other communities, the ability to pay for good child care does not
mean that a parent can find it. Good child care is in short supply
for families at all income levels. We believe that we are facing a
child care crisis in the eighties that will be, in its way, similar to
the energy crisis in the seventies and that we need to apply the
same vigor to solving it.

Two years ago, Child Care Dallas received a discretionary grant
from HHS to develop and demonstrate an employer-assisted family
day home system as a new approach to solving the severe shortage
of quality care for infants antF toddlers. We felt at the time that a
family day home system would offer distinct advantages to employ-
ers since it requires a minimum investment of time and capital
and offers maximum responsiveness to employee needs. We saw
this as a way o increase the number of child care spaces in the
comr}x:.unity through an innovative public/private/voluntary part-
nership.

The demonstration has been successful. The program works.
Indeed, the idea of family day homes has had appeal to companies
that have been considering child care for employees but cannot
provide on-site child care. It has had appeal to those companies
that are concerned with the specific need for infant care—compa-
nies who have substantial investments in women employees who
find themselves unable to return to work after maternity leave for
lack of child care.

To parents in the six companies currently participating in the
program, it has provided ar xcellent child care option.

The Federal grant which has paid the initial development and
management cost spurred the participation of employers who
would not have otherwise become involved in a new venture of this
sort. The partnership worked.

But there is another side to this story. Six Dallas companies are
participating in this program. Twenty-one who actively considered
it decided not to participate in this or any other form of employer-
assisted child care. Another 31 employers who were contacted be-
cause they seemed to fit the profile of potential participants would
not even consider it. Still another eiggg companies have been ac-
tively considering the program . . . and considering it . . . and con-
sidering it. Despite their real interest, child care is simply not a
priority for them, and it sits on the back burner.

This experience tells us that, barring some startling develop-
ment, it would be very unrealistic to assume that the corporate
sector is going to play an immediate or major role in resolving the
child care crisis. There are still a lot of barriers to overcome. Many
executives do not recognize that child care is a concern for their
employees. The need for child care is often kept secret, perhaps
analogous to a health problem that an employee thinks might be
perceived as an obstacle to advancement,

wven those executives who acknowledge that child care might be
a prol:.em for some employees are often unwilling to commit corpo-
rate resources to solving the problem, either becavse there are rel-
atively too few employees with the problem to justify addressing
the need or to0 many employees with the problem for the compang
to afford it. Others balk at the cost of providing child care of high
quality, opting instead for solutions that perpetuate the low stand-
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ards that are pervasive in the child care industry. Still others say
::ihat their business is business, not child care; ‘“Let somebody else
oit.”

The examples of employer involvemen! here in Dallas are nota-
ble. They should be replicated elsewrere, and they probably will
be. But can child care become as universally accepted a beneift as
is health insurance? It is clearly more work related. Will corporate
planners and industrial developers recognize that child care is as
much an issue of access to the workplace as is public transporta-
tion? We think that is not likely to happen soon or, at least, not
soon enough.

In the meantime, while we continue werking at the local level to
make it happen, we must have public policy which will address the
impending crisis. We need policy recommendations which do not
seek to diminish the role of government but rather to redefine it.
Private initiatives and public/privete partnerships must be encour-
aged, but they are only a segment of public policy. They do not sub-
stitute for responsible government. There will be a continuing criti-
cal need for broad public policy and for public dollars to support a
variety of policy options, including direct child care subsidies for
our poorest families, meaningful tax credits for working parents,
and powerful tax incentives for employers.

The elements of sound public child care policy are not a mystery.
We know what young children need in order to grow and develop.
We know that families want an array of child care options to
choose from in order to best meet the needs of different age groups
at different times in different settings. We know that cost is pivotal
to parents’ ability to make satisfactory child care arrangements.
Alove all, we know that something must be done. We cannot hope
that somebody else will do it because, if we take that gamble, we
risk the possibility that no one else will do it.

Thank you.

Chairman MiLLER Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Roberta L. Bergman follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERTA L. BERGMAN, EXECUTIVE FOR ReSOURCE
DevELOPMENT, CHILD CARE DALLAS, DaLLas, TX

Child Care Dallas is pleased to have this opportunity to share some views on child
care with the committre—views that reflect our past as an 83-year-old agency which
has traditionally provided subsidized child care for low income faniilies, and vi¢ s
that reflect our vision of the future as we develop new resources in response to ‘he
changing environment in which we work.

Child Cere Dallas, a United Way affiliate, operates eight neighborhood based
child care centers, a network of fifty family day homes, a voucher prograni, and an
HHS-funded demonstration project of infant and toddler care for corporate emg}oy-
ees On anzvgiven day, we have the capacity to serve over 1,100 children in these
programs. We are currently developing an employer-sponsored child care resource
and referral system which will have the capacity to provide comprehensive infcrma-
tion on child care to parents throughout Greater Dallas.

Child Care Dallas began when a group of concerned Dallas women arranged for a
day .are center to be built to serve children of women working in the cotton mills.
The founding mothers passed the hat among their friends each year to raise the
funds needed to establish and operate first that center and ther two more. By 1918,
Child Care Dallas had been taken under the wing of a United Way predecessor to
provide a broader base of community support and to allow the agency to grow in
response to growing needs.

In 1971, Child Care Dallas was sought out to develop the pilot contract in the
state of Texas for federally supported child care. That Title IV-A contract, later re-
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placed by Title XX, enabled us to leverage our United Way dolars to provide serv-
ice to more children and equally important, to offer a level of service that coniribut-
ed significantly to the children’s development and the ability of their parents to
become self-suf¥icient.

With the conversion from Title XX to the Block Grant system, we lost about half
of the federal funds we had been receiving. That would have meant half of our child
care spaces lost as well—some 350 children at that time; a situation that was not
unique to Dallas. What was unique t> Dallas was that the United Way made up all
)f the lost federal dollars so that no children were put out of care.

Even with this unprecedented level of community support, Child Care Dallas still
serves only a fiaction of the families who are in need of subsidized child care. More-
over, in Dallas (as in other communities) the ability to pay for good child care does
not mean that a pa.ent can find it. Good child care is in short gupply for families at
all income levels. We believe that we are facing a child care crisis in the 80's that
will be, in its way, similar to the energy crisis in the 70's, and that we need to apply
the same vigor to solving it.

Two years ego Child Care Dallas received a discretionary grant from HHS to de-
velop and demonstrate an employer-assisted family day home system as a new ay-
proach to solving the severe shortage of quality care for infants and tc :dlers. We
felt at the time that a family day home system would offer distinct advantages to
employers gince it requires a8 minimum investment of time and capital and offers
maximum resporsiveness to employee needs. We saw this as 3 way to increase the
number of child care spaces in the comminity tirough an innovative public/pri-
vate/voluntary partnership.

The demonstration has been successful. The program wo.ks. Indeed, the idea of
family day homes has had apj)eal to companies that have heen considering child
care for employees but for valid reasons cannot provide on-site <hild care. It has had
appeal to those companies that have been concerned with tuc gpecific need for
infant care—companies who have substantial investments in women employees who
find themselves unable to return to work after maternity leave for lack of child
care. To parents in the six companies currently participating in the program, it has
provided an excellent child care option. The federal grant which has paid the initial
development and management cost srurred the participation of employers who
would not have otherwise become involved in a new venture of this sort. ’yl"he part-
nership worked.

But there’s another side to this story. Six Dallas companies are participating in
this program. Twenty-one who actively considered it decided not to participate in
this or any other form of employer-assisted child care. Another thirty-one employers
who were contacted because they seemed to fit the profile of potential participants
would not even consider it. Still another eight companies have been actively consid-
ering the program . . . and considering it . . . and considering it. Despite their
ll;eal interest, child care is simply not a priority for them, and it sits on the back

urner.

Our experience tells us that, barring some startling development, it would be very
unrealistic to assume that employers are goinﬁ to pay an immediate or major role
in resolving the child care crisis. There are still a lot of barriers to overcome. Many
executives do not recognize that care is a concern for their employees, because par-
ents fear losing a competitive edge for higher paying jobs or losing their current
Jobs if they admit to having child care problems. ’lxhe need for child car2 is often a
secret, perhaps analogous to a health problem that en employee thinks might be
perceived as an obstacle to advancement.

Even thoee executives who acknowledge that child care might be o problem for
some employees are often urnwilling to commit corporate resources ty solving the
problem, either because there are relatively too few employees with tae problem to
Justig' addressing it or too many employees with the problem for the company to
afiord it Others balk at the cost of providing child care of high quality, opting in-
stead for solutions that perpetuate the low standards that are pervasive in the child
care industry. Still others say that their business is business, not child care; “let
somebody else do it”.

The examples of employer involvem. nt here in Dallas 2re notable. They should be
replicated elsewhere, and they probakly will be. But can child care become a8 uni-
versally accepted a benefit as is health insurance? (It's clearly more work related).
Will corporate planners and industrial developers recognize that child care is as
much an issue of access to the workplace as is public transportation? We think
that’s not likely to happen soon or, at least, nat soon enough.

In the meantime, while we continue working at the local level to make it happen,
we must have public policy which will address the impending cr.<is. We need policy
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recumendations which do not seek to diminish the role of government wut rather to
redefine it Pruvate initiatives and public private partnerships must be encouraged,
but they are only a segment of public policy They do not substitute for responsible
guvernment. There wall be a continuing critical nezd for broad public policy and for
public dollars to support a vartety of policy options, including direct child carr subsi-
dies for our poorest families, meaningful tax credits for working parents. and power-
ful ta ¢ incentives ior employers.

The elements of sound public child care policy are not a mystery. We know what
voung children need 1n order to grow and develop We know that familics want an
array of child care options tu choose from in order to best meet the needs of differ-
ent age groups at different times in different settings. We know that cost is pivotal
tu parents’ ability to mahe satisfactory child care arrangemen:s. Above all, we know
that something must be done. We cannot hope that somebody else will do it because,
if we take that gamble. we risk the possibility that no one else will do it. -

STATEMENT OF WAYNE SNYUER, CORPORATE MANAGER OF
EMPLOYEE SERVICES, THE SOUTHLAND CORP.

Mr. SNYDER. I am just going tc make informal comments rather
than a formal reading.

Our interest comes out of a couple of things we see happening in
our society, particularly in Dallas. One is the very, very high di-
vorce rate and the resulting increase in the number of single-
parent families and therefore the need for child care. It also comes
out of an observation that a lot of people are coming to us with
dual careers, both wanting to work. In fact, one young lady, an ac-
countant, came to w-rk for us and said spzcifically, “I joined
Southland because you have a child care service for my child of 6
months.” So our program is coming out of a specific need.

Our first effert in terms of meeting that nced was our work with
Roberta Bergman working or that project, providing infant care in
private homes. This seemed to be a very good initiative because in
my conversation with the young ladies, they are verv concerned
how that child is going to be taken care of in the tender third,
fourth, or fifth month. So this seemed a good thing, to have a pri-
vate home, interview with the mother, see the facilities, get an in-
tuitive sense of what that wornan is like, and that interest that the
company showed and the time they took with our people was
meaningful having that mother pick that home.

We also are providing a hotline where a mother who may lose a
particular resource in terms of a child care provider can call on the
hotline and they can give their ZIP Code and with the computer-
based data, the company can give a list of two or three child care
centers in the community who can meet the need. We know the
need is there.

As I comment in my report to you, in a sense we don’t have the
option to ignore child care. It is here and it is here to stay. So other
things we are doing as a corporation, we are beginning, in fact, we
are going to open our first child care center in the basement of a
church week after next. It will accommodate 30 children. It is a
brand-new experiment. We have no idea of where it will go. This is
a divisicn of ours who took the initiative without waiting for us to
prod them. They saw :he need.

We are going to have a larger child care center when we open up
our new corporate office—1 guess December of 1986—and it will ac-
commodate 120 children. So we are going to have those two initia-
tives going.
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We plan to encourage all our 40 field dgivisions to do that. We
recognize that the need is there. We hav. to make it available
around the country, not just in one or two locations.

If I may make a closing observation. We see the problem of sup-
porting families and children as including four other issues.

One is an employet assistance program; in other words, a coun-
seling service for emgloyees which we have Just installed.

Two, is a “Wellness” education program making them aware of
things they can do to help themselves. We have had several courses
in stress management. Sixty-one percent of our people in a survey
wanted a course in stress management; 45 percent wanted a course
in weight control. A smaller group requested a course in smoking
cessation. That was the smallest request for a course.

We feel there is a need for physical fitness, We began thinking
about that about 1Y% years ago. One of our division managers in
Tampa, FL, has taken over an old, closed T-Eleven store and turned
that into a minifitness center with Nautilus equipment and space
for aerobic exercises.

We are getting into preretirement planning; don’t wait until 64
years 9 months and 3 days and give him the ring or the watch and
send him on his way. So we are beginning employee assistance,
child care, wellness education, fitness centers, and preretirement
p{anning as a way of meeting perhaps the broader needs of the em-
ployee.

The response from our folks has been great. They appreciate it.
They know we are serious about helping them out. I think we will
see lower absenteeism and higher morale and gieater productivity
and both will win—the employer and the company. The only thing
I would ask of the committee would be if you would continue fund-
ing the research and funding the grants, because frankly if we
nadn’t had Roberta come to us and give us the opportunity to par-
ticipate in that program, we probably wouldn’t have tried it be-
cause it would have been too expensive and difficult to administer,
and having someone come to us and say “We have a program orga-
nized, ready to go, would you Join us and administer it for us and
watch it and help us administer it correctly,” because most corpo-
rations like mine have no experience in child care—if the commit-
tee could support that initiative, encourage other companies to try
it out, make mistakes, pick it up and walk away and try again next
time, I think that would help.

Thank you very much.

Chairman MILLER. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Wayne u. Snyder follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WAYNE J. SNYDER, MANAGER. EMPLOYEE SERVICES, THE
SoutHLAND Corp.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the committee, The Southland Corporation is the
world's largest operator and franchisor of convenience stores and the nation’s 11th
largest retailer. There are 60,000 employees nationwide and 7,300 cenvenience
stores in every major market throughout the United States,

Our interest in child cares comes out of a long history of concern for the needs of
our people, beginning as far back as 1949 when we initiated the Employee Profit
Sharing Plan.
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As we have observed our people and their changing needs, one of th~ significant
changes has been the rapid increase in the divorce rate ! This has greatly increased
.he n1.mber of single parent families and therefore the pressing need for child care.

Still another cnange has been the growing number of dual career families where
both the parents want to have the pleasure of gratifications of a sxtisfying career
The conipany’s willingness to provide care for a young infant has been a significant
factor 1n attracting professional personnel to the corporation. From a review of our
personnel files, this is not an isolated need. Fully 95% of our ladies wko went on
maternity leave in 1983 returned to work within 8 weeks, after the baby’s hirth.

In a very real sense, we «id not have the option of ignoring the child care issue.
It’s here and from all that v e are able to see and study—it’s here to stay.

Having observed these c itural/societal changes we began to carefully initiate
programs to meet this neea. Our first project was initiated with the help of Child
Care Dallas. We are working with them under a government grant to determine the
feasibiity of providing child care for infants—in private homes. We currently have
16 employee-mothers in this program. It has worked extremely well and we there-
fore plan to continue this service.

A somewhat broader project has been the establishment of a child care hot-line.
With the help of an outside consultar.t our employees can call 24 hours a day and
receive help finding a new child care provider.

Southland understands that child care is going to be a significant need f.r our
employees and we therefore are planning to:

1. Open our first field division, Chiid Care Center on June 5, 1984. It will be one of
many that we feel will be opened over the next five years.

2. ‘Our new corporate office (12/86) will have a large child care center that will
accommodate approximately 120 children.

Because of the many ways 1n which our society continues to evolve and change
the corporauon has initiated four other programs to support child and family needs

I'll hist them brefly and I'll be happy to comment on them in more detail—if the
committee wishes.

1. We have established a formal Employee Assistance Program (E.A.P.). It pro-
vides our employees 24 hours-a-day counseling for any legal, financial or psychologi-
cal problem

2. We have mitiated a corporate-wide “Wellness” Education Program. It provides
seminars for our employees in stress management, weight control, smoking cessa-
tion, and marriage and family relations.

3 We have opened one mini-fitness center in a vacated 7-Eleven store. Two more
centers are being planned for 1984. A large fitness center (35,000 s.f) will be includ-
ed 1n our new corporate office.

4 Two years ago we organized a Pre Retirement Planning program for all of our
people age 55 or older.

In conclusion—Southland Corporation is confident that all these programs are
needed by our people. Their positive response and enthusiastic acceptance convinces
us that they appreciated this kind of support for their families It benefits us as em-
ployers in terms of lowered absenteeism, higher morale, greater productivity—and
it g1ives our employees some meaningful support and help as they strive to provide
economic and emotional stability for their children.

We ask that your committee continue to encourage and fund research and grant
programs (hks the work being done by Child Care Dallas) that will get more corpo-
rations in child care initiatives.

[News release May 1984]
THe SoutHLAND CoRp —A CoMPANY PROFILE

The Southland Corporation, founded in 1927 in Dallas, Texas, .. the world's larg-
cs[.l operator and franchisor of convenience stores and the nation’s :1th largest re-
tailer.

Southland pioneered the convenience store concept during its first year of oper-
ation as an 1ce company when 1its retai! outlets sold milk, bread and eggs as a con-
venience to customers

Today, 1ts 7,333 7-Eleven stores are located in 42 states, the District of Columbia
and five provinces of Canada. They serve seven million customers every day Each 7-
Eleven store carries a product mix of 3,000 items including magazines, tobacco, soft
drinks, beer, groceries, housewares and health and beauty aids Other items such as
fast foods are constantly being added.

i Dallas unfortunately has the highest divorce rate in the U.S Better than one of every two
marriages ends 1n divorce

Q
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Other retail operations include 302 Chief Auto Parts stores, 60 Gristede’s and
Charles & Co. food stores and sandwich shops in metropolitan New York and 39
Super 7 multi-pump self-service gasoline ouilets. Southland International retail op-
erations includ. 347 R S McColl confectionery, tobacco and news (CTN) stores in the
United Kingdom, 47 T-Eleven/Naropet stores in Sweden and an equity interest in 42
Super Siete convenience stores in Mexico, Additionally, 7-Eleven stores are operated
by area licensees around the world: 2,010 in Japan, 64 in Australia, 64 in Taiwan, 65 p
in Hong Kong, seven in Singapore, two in the Philippines and 506 in the United
States.

Under Southland’s Manufacturing and Distribution umbrella are its Dairies
Group, one of the nation’s major processors of dairy products marketed under 11
regional brand names, four Southland distribution centers, six fast food production {
facilities, the Chemical, Reddy Ice and Tidel Systems Divisions.

On Aug. 31, 1983, Southland acquired Citgo Petroleum Corporation from Occiden-
tal Petroleum Corporation. Citgo is the refining, marketing and transportation oper-
ations formerly owned by Cities Service Company, a subsidiary of Occidental. Citgo
businesses include a refinery complex in Lake Charles, La., 1 65 percent interest in
the Cit-Con lubricants refinery, total or partial ownership in :J)proximately 16,000
miles of crude oil and refined products pipelines and 32 refined product terminals.

In addition, Citgo’s retail business includes 354 Quik Mart gasoline/convenience
store units. Its wholesale business supplies gasoline and other products to distribu-
tors serving 4,600 outlets, and provides jet fuel to a number of major airlines. Citgo
will also supply gasoline to 7-Eleven stores. Self:service gasoline, now at 3,007 7-
Eleven stores, represented 25.5 percent of store sales in 1983.

The name 7-Eleven originated in 1946 when the stores were open from 7 a.m. to
11 p.m. Today, approximately 95 percent of the stores are open 24 hours.

’lg:e neighborhood stores are operated by Southland under an updated and mod-
ernized concept of the “Mom ar- Pop”’ stores. Forty percent of the stores are operat-
ed by franchisees; many are couples whose families also work in the store.

Typical 7-Eleven stores are suburban drive-in stores with parking, but 7-Eleven
also oggates “city stores” in urban neighborhoods in Queens, Brooklyn, Philadel-
phia, ton, Seattle and San Francisco.

dJohn P. Thompson, Southland’s chairman of the board and chief executive officer,
Jere W. Thompson, president, and Joe. C. Thompson, Jr., senior executive vice presi-
dent, are the sons of the late Joe C Thompson, who as a young ice company execu-
tive started the convenience store idea in 1927.

Southland’s total revenues for 1983 were $8.81 billion. The company has estab-
lisied an excellent growth record with a 23.3 percent compound growth rate in reve-
nues and an 18.6 percent compound growth rate in earnings per share during the
past five years.

Southland and its 7-Eleven stores are a major sponsor of the 1984 Olympic Games
in Los Angeles, and have built an Olympic stadium, the 7-Eleven Vel rome, for the
cycling events as well as a second training velodrome near the United States Olym-
pic Committee Training Center in Colorado Springs, Colo.

The company and its 60,261 employees are active in social awareness and commu-
nity endeavors throughout the country. Southla +d. as a sponsor of the annual derry
Lewis Labor Day Telethon for the Muscular Dystrophy Association, has raised more
than $30 million for the campaign in eight years, the largest amount raised by a
corporate sponsor.

uthland Dairies were the first corporate gponsor of the March of Dimes and
since 1978 have sponsored the annual Mothers March for Birth Defects. The 7-
Elmgasn1 stores became the first national sponsor for March of Dimes’ WalkAmerica
in 1981.

Chairmarn MILLER. Miss McNemar.

STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN McNEMAR, CHILD CARE COORDINA-
TOR, HOUSTON COMMITTEE FOR PRIVATE SECTOR INITIA-
TIVES

Ms. McNeMAR. The Houston Committee for Private Sector Initia-
tives became involved in the latch-key issue at a time when evi-
dence surfaced about the vast numbers of unsupervised children on
the streets after school and the dearth of programs available to
solve the problem. It was appropriate for the Private Sector Initia-
tives to focus on this issue, as the latch-key child is generclly a
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product of working parents, particularly lower-income working
families.

The Child Care Subcommittee of the Houston committee devel-
oped a low-cost, affordable model for after-school programs to be
housed in public school facilities. Through a ccoperative arrange-
ment with the Houstor Independent School District, after-school
programs were to be operated by a licensed child care agency in
the communities. The programs would be supported financially by
parent fees and initiall:- subsidized by the HCPSI until it could
become self-supporting. Using public school facilities and child care
workers rather than certified teachers being used, the operating
costs would be substantially lower.

The model developed by the committee provides an enrichment
program rather than an extended educational day. A wide variety
of activities and choices are offered the children. Volunteers are
used extensively to provide additional enricnment experiences and
individual attention. A model has now been demonstrated for over
a year.

Our plans to expand into other interested schools have been put
“on hold” temporarily by Houston Independent School District’s
announcement of plans to begin expansion of its own extended edu-
cational programs in 17 elementary schools in the fall of 1984. We
zfarlel waiting anxiously to see how this program progresses in the
all.

We believe that the community still needs to make choices about
how these programs are going to be funded, either through parent
fees or ad valorem taxes and programming, either educational, en-
richment, or a combination of both; and three, parent involvement
in program planning.

The corporate world in Houston has remained uncommitted to
providing child care benefits to its employees except through corpo-
rate donations to United Way, which sets high priority on child
care services mostly to low-income working families.

For corporations, frankly, child care is not a pressing issue. In
Houston, partial explanations for this are the economic problems
experienced by the energy-related industries and the depressed
economy. Companies are looking for ways to reduce costs of doing
business and certainly, benefit packages are one important area of
concern in which to lower or control costs.

Child care benefits are usually thought of as one way in which to
entice potential employees, but Houston companies have been
laying off employees for the last two years rather than trying to
find ways to attract and hold employees.

F..ther, the working parent is just now beginning to look to the
company as having a possible role to play in solving child care
problems. Companies in Houston who researched the problem sev-
eral years ago found no great need or demand from their employ-
ees for subsidy of child care. Judging from the number of calls I
have received from employees in the last few months, however, I
believe there has been a change in perception on the part of em-
ployees as to whether employers have a rol: in helping solve child
care problems.

I believe that employers are generally unaware that child care is
a problem for its employees. In Houston, child care is readily avail-
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able but unaffordable for many working families. Infant care is
still very difficult to find and qualicy of care is a serious problem.

HCPSI is contracting with Work/Family Directions under a
grant from a still confidential company to provide a new service in
Houston—a child care resource and referral. This is a significant
step for us as it represents the first major company effort to pro-
vide fundirg for child care benefits to its employees. Further, the
CCR&R represente a significant linkage between the private and
public sector because the service will be housed in the Houston
Public Library Community Information Service. The grant from
the company will be used to enhance the computerized child care
information and provide staff to work with the company employees
to help them select good child care options for their families and to
become more knowledgeable consumers of child care. Child care
quality should improve in the community when parents shop for
and demand quality care for their children.

This company has taken a first step which we believe other com-
panies will choose to follow. Not only will families be helped to be
better consumers of child care, but providers of care will have
better knowledge of where and what the child care needs are,

The general consensus in the community is that child care bene-
fits will become more common when companies move into flexible
benefit packages. This should begin happening in Houston by 1986.
Employees will have to give up something in order to get child care
benefits. This is because child care js not a need experienced by a
large percentage of the employee group, according to the employee
benefits people.

The Federal Government’s decision about tax credits and the IRS
ruling on flexible spending accounts will play a major role in
whether companies add child care benefits to their fringe packages.
This is a far mecre appropriate way for the government to aid fami-
lies in the middle-income range. A refundable tax credit would, of
course, aid the lower middle-income wage earner more.

The Federal Government will of necessity need to continue pro-
viding subsidy through block grants to states to aid workers who
can only access minimum and hourly wage jobs or jobs in small
businesses which offer no fringe packages. That group of workers
makes up about 80 percent of the work force around here.

We appreciate the efforts the Federal Government has taken to
research the problem of child care for working families. The corpo-
rate world will be better able to do its part due to the recent
changes in the tax laws. The financing of child care will continue
to need subsidy from the public and private sectors, particularly if
we are ever able to deal with the qua ity of care issue,

Thank you,

Chairman MiwLER. Thank you,

(Prepared Statement of Kathleen McNemar follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN McNEMAR, CHILD CaARE CoorbiNATOR, HousToN
COMMITTEE rOR PRIVATE SECTOR INTIaTIVES, Houston, TX

The Houston Committee for Private Sector Initiatives (HCPSL became involved in
the latch-key issue at a time when evidence surfaced about the vast numbers of un
supervised children on the streets after school and the dearth of programs available
to solve the problem It was appropriate for the Private Sector Initiatives to focus on
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this issue, as the latch-key child is generally a product of working parents, particu-
larly lower income working families.

The Child Care Sub-Committee developed a low cost, affordable model for after
school programs to be housed in public facilities. Through a cooperative arrange-
ment with Houston Independent School District, after-school programs were to be
operated by a licensed child care agency. The programs would be supported finani-
cally by parent fees and initially subsidized by the HCPSI. Using public school fa-
cilities and child care workers rather than certified teachers being used, the operat-
ing costs would be substantially lower.

The model developed by the Committee provides an enrichment program rather
than an extended educational day. A wide variety of activities and choices are of-
fered the children. Volunteers are used extensively to provide additional enrich-
ment experience and individual attention. A model has now been demonstrated for
a year in one elementary school.

Our plans to expand into other interested schools have been put “on hold” tempo-
rarily by Houston l.dependent School District’s announcement of plans to begin ex-
pansion of its own extended educational programs in sixty-eight elementary schools
in the fall of 1984. Whether the programs are designed to meet only the educational
needs of the students, or those working families as well, is yet to be seen. But we are
encouraged to see the school district begin to address the problem at some level.

We believe the community still needs choices about (1) funding of after-school pro-
grams, either through parent fees or ad valorem taxes and (2) programming, either
educational, enrichment, or a combination of both and (3) parent involvement in
program planning.

The Corporate world in Houston has remained uncommitted to providing child
care benefits to its employees except through corporate donations to Unitec Way
which sets high priority on child care services to low income working families.

For corporations, child care is not a pressing issue. In Houstor, partial explana-
tions for this are the economic problems experienced by the energy industries and
the depressed economy. Companies are looking for ways to reduce coste of doing
business and certainly, benefit packages are one important area of concern in which
to lower or control costs.

Child care benefits are usually thought of as one way in which to entice potential
employees but Houston companies have been laying off employees for the last two
years rather than trying to find ways to attract and hold employees.

Further, the working parent is just now beginning to look to the company as
having a possible role to play in solving child care problems. Companies in Houston
who researched the problem several years ago found no great need or demand from
their employees for subsidy of child care. Judging from the number of calls I've re-
ceived from employees in ke last few months however, there has been a change in
perception on the part of employees as to whether employers have a role in helping
solve child care problems.

There 1s the belief that employers are generally unaware that child care is a prob-
lem for its employees. In Houston, child care is readily available but unaffordable
for many working families. Infant care is still difficult to find and quality of care is
a serious problem.

HCPSI is contracting with Work/Family Directions under a grant from a still
confidential company to provide a new service in Houston—a Child Care Resource &
Referral. This is a significant step for us as it represents the first major company
effort to provide funding for child care benefits to its employees. Further, the
CCR&R represents a signficant linkage between the private and public sector be-
cause the service will be housed in the Houston Public Library Community Informa-
tion Service. The grant from the company will be used to enhance the computerized
child care informaiion and provide staff to work with the company employees to
help them select good child care opticns for their families and 0 become more
knowledgeable consumers of child care. Child care quality should improve iu the
community when parents shop for and demand quality care for their children.

This company has taken a first step which we believe other companies will choose
to follow. Not only will families be hel to be better consumers of child care but
providers of care will have better knowledge of where and what the child care needs
are Companies will gain better information about their employee child care needs
through a cautious first step which could lead to decisions to do more in the area of
child care benefits.

The general consensus is that child care benefits will become more common when
companies move into flexible benefit packages This should begin happening in
Houston by 1986. Employees will have to give up something in order to get child
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care benefits. This is because child care is not a need experienced by a large per-
centage of the employee group.

The federal government’s trecisions about tax credits and the IRS ruling on flexi-
ble s ndin%’ accounts will play a major role in whether companies add child care
benefits to their fringe packages. This is a far more appropriate way for the govern-
ment to aid families in the middle income range. A refundable tax credit would of
course aid the lower middle income wage earner more.

The federal government will of necessity need to continue providing subsidy
through block grants to states to aid workers who can only access minimum angd
hourly wage jobs or jobs in small businesses which offer no fringe packages. That
group of workers makes up about 80% of the work force.

We anoreciate the efforts the federal overnment has taken to research the prob-
lem of child care for working families. 'Ighe corporate world will b2 better able to do

its part due to the recent changes in the tax laws. The financing of child care will
continue to need subsidy from the public and private sectors particularly if we are
ever able to deal with the quality of care issue.

STATEMENT OF BECKY GRAHAM, PARENT

Ms. GRanaM. My name is Becky Graham and I am a working
parent. I have joined the growing rank of mothers, who for one
reason or another, have gone back into the work force. Some had a
free choice in the matter and others did not. Unfortunately, I fell
into the latter category. Although I had plans when my children
were all in school to attend college for a law degree and then
gsrsue my Career, my choice was made for me earlier than expect-

I was left with total emotional and financial suppor. for myself
and three active young children. Believe me, at the time it seemed
extremely overwhelming.

My initial responsibility was to zet a job which, in itself, proved
to be very discouraging at times. Since 1 had been out of the work
force for 5 years, my skills needed some improvement, yet I needed
a position with a company that offered good benefits and a salary
which would cover at least the bare necessities. Luckily, through a
good friend, I obtained a secretarial position with a large corpora-
tion that offered good benefits, a good starting salary and the
chance for eventual promotion.

My second and biggest responsibility was to find good, quality
day cars, yet keep the cost as minimal as possible. My two younger
children, ages three and five, are with a private individual at a cost
of $300 per month. The reason I chose an individual was to help
ease them into an “all day without mommie” situation and also to
ease my mind from a little less worry. My oldest child, age nine, is
in an “after- and before-school program” at a local day care center.
This cost is $116 per month, whicﬁT
from school.

When I first started work, my bring-home pay was $952 per
month, which is approximately $476 per pag check. As you can see,
my total child care cost is $416 per month which almost sbhsorbs
one whole paycheck. With my remaining $5368, I am expected to
ray utilities, groceries, housing, transportation—car and gasoline—
clothing, and all other usual necessities,

This all prompted me to start doing some research on child care
being incorporated by some individual corporations. I wanted ini-
tially to present information to my company about an “in-house”
center, but through my research found this would almost be an im-
possibility because of our city and fire codes.
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Our city library was a great source cof information tc me This
type of information is in such great demand, the library is starting
a new department just to handle all the inquiries. They gave me
names to contact and various sources of information to obtain so I
could look into alternatives corporations may offer their employees.

I obtained articles from newspapers and a woman, Ms. Kathleen
McNemar, with the Private Initiative Seclor, was a great source of
help to me. One newspaper article in particular secured my feel-
ings about corporations getting involved. It stated President
Reagan was encouraging the “private sector” to take responsibility
for social programs. As I said earlier, there are many alternatives
ranging from referral services all the way to actually starting a
day- care center, which eventually could become self-supporting.

The research package I presented to my company was, in fact,
turned down. They concluded through a “brief’ study that while
the benefit appeared to be a good one, the number of people that
would utilize such a service was relatively narrow and it would not
be cost effective.

In the presentation, I tried to show them the various options and
the positive side to this type of benefit. I had statistical proof that
it lowered absenteeism and lateness, which in turn, showed an in-
crease in productivity. This mainly due because the worrisome
aspect of this decreased knowing their children were being well
taken care of. If an employer could incorporate this into their em-
ployee benefit package, it could be a good recruitment tool for qual-
ity personnel and reduce the turnover rate.

The biggest fear we should be concerned with is children being
left alone. Frustrated parents either make too much money for a
Government subsidy program, or the programs are unavailable. At
the same time, these parents cannot afford the high price of pri-
vate child care, so they are making the decision to allow their chil-
dren to assume self-care.

Of course, you can imagir.e the problems that will or have arisen
from this type of care. Children may become feuriul, lonely, bored,
confront strong pressure to grow up more rapidly, television abuse,
which could result in low academic performance, juvenile crime,
drugs, and alcohol. There are only a minimal amount of problems
children could face while staying alone at home.

I hope that I will be fortunate enough to not resort to this unfa-
vorable option. Children have a hard enough time growing up and
confronting situations in our society without this added problem.
You must also try to envision the guilt this puts upor. a parent. It
would easily lead them to frequentiy become angry and frustrated.
The constant worry they live with would definitely decrease their
attention span at work all day long.

At this time, I have just received a promotion and an increase in
salary. I am still faced with the daily dilemma of “making ends
meet ' as everyone is with the cost of inflation.

I hope to be able to bring forth my future plans of college and a
law degree and even more future plans for my children. They are
foremost in my life and this issue is very important to them as well
as myself.

Even though I was initially turned down by my company, 1 will
continue to support and fight for this very important issue.
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Thank you.
Chairman MiLLER. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Becky Graham follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BECKY GRAHAM, PARENT

My name is Becky Graham and I am a working parent. I have joined the growing
rank of mothers, who for one reason or another, have gone back into the work force.
Some had a free choice in the matter and others did not. Unfortunately, I fell into
the latter category. Although I had plans when my children were all in scnool to
attend college for a law degree and then pursue my career, my choice was made for
me earlier than expected.

I was left with total emotional and financial support for myself and three active
young children. Believe me, at the time it scemed extremely overwhelming.

My initial responsibility was to get a job which, in itself, proved to be very dis-
couraging at times. Since I had been ouf of the work force for five years my skills
needed some improvement, yet I needed a position with a company that offered good
benefits and a salary which would cover at least the bare necessities. Luckily
through a good friend, I obtained a secretarial position with a large corporation that
offered good benefits, a good starting salary and thc chance for eventual promotion.

My second and biggest responsibility was to find good, quality day care, yet keep
the cost as minimal as possible. My two younger children ages three (3) and five )
are with a private individual at a cost of $300.00 per month. The reason I chose an
individual was to help ease them into an “all day without rionumie” situation and
also to ease my mind from a little less worry. My oldest child, age nine (9), is in an
“after and before school program” at a local day care center. This cost is $116.00 per
month which includes transportation to and from school.

When I first started work my bring home pay was $952.00 per month, which is
approximately $476.00 per paycheck. As you can see my total child care cost is
$416.00 per month which almost absorbs one w'.ole paycheck. With my remaining
$536 00, I am expected to pay utilities, groceries, housing, transportation (car & gas-
oline), clothing and all other usual necessities,

This all prompted me to start doing some research on child care being incorporat-
ed by some individual corporations. I wanted initially to present information to my
company about an “In-House” center, but through my research found this would be
an impossibility because of our city and fire codes.

Our city library was a great source of information to me. This type of information
is in such great demand the library is starting a new department just to handle all
the inquiries They gave me names to contact and various sources of information to
obtain so I could look into alternatives corporations may offer their employees.

I obtained articles from newspapers and a woman (Ms. Kathleen McNemar) with
the Private Initiative Sector was a great source of help to me. One new;ralper arti-
cle in particular secured my feelings about corporations getting involved. It stated
President Reagan was encouraging the ‘private sector’ ‘o take responsibility for
social programs As I said earlier there are many alternatives ran, ng from rererral
services all the way to actually starting a day care center, which eventually, could
become self supporting.

The research package I presented to my company, was, in fact, turned down. They
concluded through a “bnef” study that while the nefit appeared to be a good one
the number of people that would utilize such a service was relatively narrow and it
would not be cost effective.

In the presentation I tried to show them the various options and the positive side
to this type of benefit. I had statistical proof that it lowered absenteeism and late-
ness, which in turn, showed an increase in productivity. This mainly due because
the worrisome aspect of the decreased knowing their children were being well taken
care of If an employer could incorporate this into their “Ewmployee Benefit Pazk-
age”, it could be a good recruitment too] for quality personnel and reduce the turn-
over rate.

The biggest fear we should be concerned with is children being left alone. Frus-
trated parents either make too much money for a goverament su%sidy program, or
the programs are unavailable. At the same time these parents cannot afford the
high price of private child care, so they are making the decision %o allow their chil-
dren to assume self care.

Of course, you can imagine the problems that will or have arisen from this type of
care Children may become fearful, lonely, bored, cor front s .rong pressure to grow
up more rapidly, television abuse (which could result in low academic performance),
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juvenile crime, drugs and alcohol. These are only a minimal amount of problems
children could face while staying alone at home.

I hope that I will be fortunate enough to not resort to this unfavorable option
Children have a hard enough time growing up and confronting situations in our so-
ciety without this added problem. You must also «ry to envision the guilt this puts
upon a parent. It would easily lead them to frequently become angry and frustrated
The constant worry they live with would definitely decrease their attention span at
work all day long.

At this time I have just received a piomotion and aa inciens in salary I am still
faced with the daily dilemma of “making ends meet” as everyone is with the cost of
inflation.

I hope to be able to briug forth my future plans of college and a law degree and
even more future plans for my children. They are foremost in my life and this issve
is very important to them as well as myself.

Even though I was initially turned down by my company, I will continue to sup-
port and fight for this very important issue.

STATEMENT OF BRUCE ESTERLINE, FORMER EXECUTIVE DIREC-
TOR, CORPORATE CHILD DEVELOPMENT FUND FOR TiXAS

Chairman MiLLER. Mr. Esterline.

Mr. EsTeruINE. I don’t have enough copies of my remarks. I ran
out of quarters at the Quick Print. I just didn’t have encagh quar-
ters.

I am pleased though to testify about the work that the Corporate
Child Development Fund has been doing in Texas to involve pri-
vate industry in the support of child development progams for low-
income working parents in the smaller towns and rural areas of
the State. I am particularly glad you chose to hear about the Cox-
porate Fund because so much of the discussion about ccrporate
support for child care relates to what businesses are doing for thair
own employees.

While I commend these efforts enthusiastically, there are lots of
people who don’t work for employers who have the requisite re-
source and attitudes. I am talking about a single mother with two
preschool children earning minimum wage working at & cafeteria.
She grosses $600 a month and has to pay $250 of it for child care—
or the 16-year-old unweu mother who needs child care so she can
go back and finish high school. These are the people who need com-
munity-support child care—nonprofit child care centers that
depend on private and publi~ funds so they can offer low-cost care,
usually based on a particular family’s ability to pay. In the past,
communities have looked to the Federal Government for much of
their firancial support. But with reductions at all levels of Govein-
ment, local groups are asxing the private sector, particularly corpo-
rations, to play a larger role than before.

In small towns and rural areas, the lack of sufficient private re-
sources make the problem even more difficult. It was p.<isely this
kina of situation that resulted in the creation of the Co._porate
Child Development Fund for Texas.

You might ask why we would need a program like this in Texas
with all its oil and ifs boom economy. Well, vtus is a State of con-
trast; great wealth and considerable poverty. According to research
done by the form.r Office of Early Childhood Development:

One million children live in poverty; half of these live in the four
most economically depressed regions of the State, including the Rio
Grande Valley, South Texas, and the Coastal Bend.
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Texas has 500,000 preschool children whose mothers work and
only 100,000 licensed day-care slots.

Ten percent of Texas counties have no medical doctor.

Although some fine child development programs do exist in
Texas, only 8 percent, or 16,00 of the over 200,006 income-eligible
children, receive needed child care services.

In recognition of these and other social problems, the Corporate
Fund was established. It was conceived as a public/private partner-
ship by the Levi Strauss Foundation in the great gtate of Califor-
nia_and the Texas Department of Human Resources—our State
social services agency. Both organizations had come to believe that
it was important to have a mechanism in Texas to be in the busi-
ness of generating private support to child care programs for low-
income families in the rural parts of the State.

The Levi Strauss Foundation was aware of the needs of many
rural communities because the parent company has more operating
facilities in Texas than anywhere else, some 27 at the time, and
most of them were in smaller towns or rural areas of the State.

The Department of Human Resources, as the agency responsible
for administering the State’s title XX social service funds alloca-
tion, was concerned that historically the small towns and rural
areas were unable to produce the necessary local funds to match
Federal and State funds and therefore did not participate in the
publicly funded child care program.

Key executives of both these organizations get together and
agreed to jointly estabiish an organization that would have as its
primary purpose to raise funds from private industry which in turn
would be directed to nonprofit child-caring agencies.

We have been at it for almost 5 years now and overall we are
very pleased and encouraged by the response we have recejved
from th2 Texas corporate community. We have 43 corporate and
foundation sponsors, collectively contributing $150,000 to $200,000
year, and with the funds donated to the fund we have made grants
(tio over 30 community-based programs serving more than 3,000 chil-

ren.

To date, most of the local grants have been used to match State
and Federal funds available through the Department of Human
Resources, title XX funds. We calcuiated that the funds we have
provided local child care agencies have earned gver $1,000,000 in
available public funds. Other grants have been made to purchase
classroom and playground equipment and to renovate buildings
when public funds could not be used for these purposes.

We also make scholarships available to child-care staff who are
interested in improving their professional education. With grants
from Target Stores, a divison of the Dayton-Hudson Corp. in Min-
neapolis, we have awarded more than $25,000 in scholarships to
several hundred child-care workers. This year, for the first time,
we are also offering to pay half of the cost of the Child Develop-
ment Associate credential for a dozen selected CDA candidateg in
Texas. I believe that the Corporate Fund and Target are the only
ones doing this in the entire country.

I think you can see that we think that by linking private re-
sources with existing public funds and programs, we feel we are
helping to improve the lives of many Texas families.
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As the executive director, I reported to a board of directors repre-
senting private corporations, a Texas foundai‘on, and several early
childhood professionals.

The administrative budget is approximately $70,000 a year. That
pays the director’s and a secretary’s salary and related office ex-
penses. The corporate fund now has 43 corporations and founda-
tions contributing over $150,000 a year. A list of supporters will be
provided to you. They include many oil companies, major retailers,
banks, and insurance companies. The average corporate contribu-
tion is $4,000, and we are pleased that our corporate sponsors con-
tinue to repeat their annual participation.

We are often asked, “Why is your program working? What moti-
vates your corporate support?”’ I can only guess at why people—
and it does boil down to people—do what they do, but let me make
the following observations:

One, major corporations as employers are, by this point in time,
sensitive to the issues of day care for the working parent, usually a
single mother. They recognize the same issues exist for the low-
income working parent, the population we are trying to assist witl*
subsidized child care.

Two, corporate donors regard our project as having employment
benefits to the individual family served, to the community in which
they live and to society at large.

Three, corporate donors also perceive that quality child care ex-
periences will improve the intellectual and social development of
the children served which may well result in their oming
mature, responsible and productive adults.

Four, corporate donors recognize and appreciate the fact that
their dollar investment will in the short run generate additional
public dollars and thereby maximize their impact on the problem.

Five, related to the leveraging of public funds, corporate donors
are attracted to the consortiumn approach of private donors that we
gave established. The investment risk is shared among the various

onors.

Six, the corporate donors are attracted to the rural and small
town emphasis which allows their contribution to impact ~ommuni-
ties where they may have a comparatively small, nevertheless im-
portant, presence in a particular rural community.

Seven, it is also very important that the Texas Department of
Human Resources, the state agency responsible for administering
child care as a social service program, recognizes the role that pri-
vate sector can play in the delivery of day-care services and has
supported the Corporate Fund financially and coordinated with it
programmatically. The State agency has clected to continue requir-
ing that its local service-providing contractors contribute local
funds to the financial mix of State and Federal funds for day-care
services. This means that private resources will continue to be a
critical component to the funding mix and maintains the incentive
for developing private support at the community level.

To summarize then, the corporations we are working with like
the idea of helping families at the local level where they have a
corporate presence, and they like using a vehicle such as ours
which does not involve another large bureaucracy and which em-
phasizes a businesslike approach to nonprofit services.
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Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Bruce Esterline follows:]

PREPARED STATEMEN™ 0F BrUCE ESTERLINE, FOUNDER AND FORMER DIRECTOR OF THE
CORPORATE CHILD DEVELOPMENT FUND FOR TEXAS, BASED IN AUSTIN

Chairmarn Miller, Congressmen and distin ished guests, my name is Bruce Ester-
line, founder and former director of the ggrporate Ch.ld lgevelopment Fund for
Texas, based in Austin.

I am pleased to be asked to testify about the work we have been doing in Texas to
involve private industry in the support of child development programs for low-
income working parents in the smaller towns and rural areas of the state.

I have tried to organize my remarks around the objectives of the hearing. First, to
give you a description of what we are doin ; second, why we feel our efforts at stim-
ulating private involvement have met wi some success, and then third, how this

my. Well, ours is a state of contrast; great wealth and great poverty. According to
research done by the former Office of I-gf-ly Childhood Development:

One million c{nildren live in poverty; half of these live in the four most economi-
cally depressed regions of the state (incluaing the Rio Grande Valley, South Texas
and the Coastal Bend).

Texas has 500,000 preschool children whose mothers work and only 100,000 1i-
censed day care slots.

10 percent of Texas counties have no medical doctor; 75 percent have no obstetri-
cian-gynecologist.

The illiteracy rate in Texas is nearly double that of the rest of the nation.

The rates of divorce, illegitimate births, child abuse and juvenile crime are in-
creasing dramatically.

Although some fine child developuent programs do exist in Texas, only 8%, or
16,000 of the over 200,000 income-eligible children, receive needed child care serv-
ices,

In recognition of these and other social problems, the Corporate Fund was estab-
lished. It was conceived as a public-private partnership of the Levi Strauss Founda-
uon from the great state of California an the Texas Department of Human Re-
sources (our state social services agency). Both organizations had come to believe
that it was important to have a mechanisn, in Texas to be in the business of gener-
ating private support to child care Programs for low-income families in the rural

local child care programs but recognized that it could hardly respond to every re-
quest that came along. The Department of Human Resources is responsible for ad-
ministering the state's Title social service funds allocation. In 1979, the federal
government required a gtate match of 259 for every federal dollar. The DHR in
turn required that local communities come up with most of that matching dollar.
Historically, the small towns and rural areas were unable to produce the necessary
matching funds and therefore did not participate in the publicly funded child care
program.

Soé({ou see, we had two organizations. one public the other private, both con-
cerned with difficulties of support for day care in certain parts of the state. Key
executives of both orﬁanimtiqns got together and agreed to Jjointly establish an orga-

encouraged by the response we have recejv~1 from the Texas corporate community.
We have 43 corporate and foundation sponsors (collectively comrlg?xting $150-200K/
yrJ), and with the funds denated to the Fund we have made grants to over 30 com-
munity-based pregrams serving more than 3,000 children. To date, most of the local

public funds. Other grants have been made to purchase classroor: and plz}yground
equipment and to renovate buildings vne.: public funds could not be used for these
purposes. We also make scholarships available to child care staff who are interested
In improving their professional education. With grants from Target Stores, s divi-
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sion of the Dayton-Hudson corporation in Minneapolis, we have awarded more than
$25.000 1n scholarships to several hundred child care workers. This year, for the
first time, we are also offering to pay half of the cost of the Child Development As-
sociate credential for a dozen selected CDA candidates in Texas I believe that the
Corporate Funa and Target are the only ones doing this in the entire country

Lastly, we found that when we were talking to local centers about their financial
needs and working with theni to raise money, we became familiar with their overall
management situation. More and more we saw & need for someone to provide these
folks management consultation. in budgeting, in structuring their boards and using
board member for fund raising, in their legal liabilities and responsibilities, in_just
marketing their services. Assistance of this kind sometime exists in the larger cities,
but here again, there is a dearth of resources in the rural areas. So, ior the past two
years we have been putting together a management assistance component.

So, I hope you can see that we think that by linking private resources with exist-
ing public funds and programs, we feel we are helping to improve the lives of many
Texas families.

As the executive director, I reported to 8 board of directors representing private
corpurations, a Texas foundation and several early childhood professionals.

The administrative budget is approximately $70,000 a year (That pays the direc:
tor's and a secretary's salary and office expenses). The Corporate Fund now has 43
corporations and foundations contributinf over $150,000 a year A list of supporters
1s provided to you. Theg include meny oil companies, major retailers, banks and in-
surance companies. The average corporate contribution is $4.000, and we are
pleased .hat our corporate sponsors continue to repeat their annual participation

We are often asked, “Why is your program working—what motivates your corpo-
rate support?” I can only guess at why people (and it does boil dowt: to people) do
what they do, but let me make the following observations:

1. Major corporations as employers are, by this point in time, sensitiv: to the
1ssues of day care for the working parent, usually a single mother They recognize
the same 1ssues exist for the low-income working parent, the population we are
tryin&to assist with subsidized child care.

2. Corporate donors regard our project as having employment benefis to the indi-
vidual family served, to the conmunity in which they live and to society at large

3. Corpurate donors alsc percetve that quality child care experiences will improve
the inteliectual and sociai development of the children served which may well resuit
.0 their becoming mature, responsible and productive adults.

4. Corporate donors recogize and appreciate the fact that their dollar investment
will in the short run generate additional public dolars and thereby maximize their
impact on the problem.

5. Related to the leveraging of public funds, corporate donors are attracted to the
consurtium approach of private donors that we have established The “investment
risk” is shared among the various donors.

6. The corporate donors are attracted to the rural and small town emphasis whirh
allows their contribution to impact commumties where they may have a compara-
tively small, nevertheless important, presence in a particular rural community

7.1t 1s also ve v important that the Texas Department of Human Resources, the
state agency responsible for administering child care as a social service program,
recognizes the role the private sector can play in the delivery of day care services
and has supﬁo ted the corporate fund financially and coordinated with it program-
matically. The state agency has elected to continue requiring that its loca service-
providing cuntractors contribute local funds to the financial mix of state and federal
funds for dz3, care services. This means that private resources will continue to be a
¢ritical component to the funding mix and maintains the incentive for developing
private support at the community level.

To summarize then, the corporations we are working with like the idea of helping
families at the local level whare they have a corporate presence, and they like using
a vehucle such as ours which does not involve another large bureaucracy and which
emphasizes a businesslike approach to non-profit services.

Chairman MiLLEr. I thank all the members of the panel.

Mr. Esterline, are you using these funds to help small rural com-
munities. match titie XX and State funds that they might not
ordinarily match because they are not a top priority or which they
may not have sufficient funds to match?

Mr. EsTERLINE. Everything, yes, until the latter point. Communi-
ty-based organizations, community action agencies, neighborhood
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groups, some church-based who have approached the Department
of Human Resources, and there are State and Federal funds avail-
able, but the loca} group does not have sufficient local matching
funds in order to enter into a contract. We have been able to pro-
vide for the most part all of the local matching funds hecessary.
Not always all, but freqiently a large portion of it.

Chairman MiLLER. So in effect you are able to demonstrate to the
corporations that they are going to get a 3-to-1 match for the
money that they put up?

Mr. EsTerLINE. Correct.

Chairman MILLER. And this is for child care services?

Mr. EsTERLINE. Child care services only.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Bergman, the effort that you went
through that ended up with six corporations finally deciding to par-
ticipate, that is in the Dallas area, correct?

Ms. BERGMAN. Yes.

Chairman MiLLER. Also, it is somewhat distressing that 52 corpo-
rations either would not consider it or considered it and then made
a determination not to participate. What size generally are those
corporations?

Ms. BERGMAN. They vary, but we targeted the larger corpora-
tions, anywhere from 500 on up to 3,000 or 4,000.

Chairman MILLER. And why did they turn this down?

Ms. BErRGMAN. Either they didn’t really believe there was a need,
because they weren’t hearing it from their emplcyees, so we said,
“Well, if you are not hearing it, have you looked at what the turn-
over has been or at the rate of return from maternity leave?” They

cost, because it would be for too few employees, they were con-
cerned about the equity issue “if we give this to people with voung
children, what are we going to do for the person who has a 16-year-
old” although it is my understanding that in other programs equity
has not turned out to be an issue.

I could have been trying to sell them anything. I would come
back to my office and say I often felt like a snake oil salesman,
that I was trying to sell something that I believed in and I was
tryinﬁr to be articulate and well-informed, and it was like talking to
a wall.

Chairman MILLER. Do you think one of the barriers was a con-
cern that they would have to internalize the operation, to take it
onsite and run it and make it part of the cost of doing business?
What about other corporations? Is that a major threshold for them
to become involved in the delivery of this service, as opposed to
contracting-out for a slot at a church or fami'y day care arrrange-
ment? Is that easier for them to understand?

Ms. BErGMAN. I think so. From our point of view, what appealed
to them was “no fuss”. They put dollars into a program that serves
a number of employees. What they give up is visibility and owner-
ship of the program, although Southland is very proud of it and
has done a good job of promoting it, but it is not something that
you drive into the parking lot and see it on the premises.

Chairman MiLLER. Southland has made an entire range of
choices. You are involved in making family day care available for
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some employees, you are going to operate the center in the church
and you are planning at least one on-site facility.

Mr. SnypER. Correct.

Chairman MiLLEr. What is the corporate decisionmaking process
to determine the extent of your involvement with child care?

Mr. Snypee. It comes out of a cluster, a philosophy of they be-
lieve that they need to support their people. It goes way back to
the company initiating profit sharing to the employees in 1949 and
a gradual increase in the number of benefits; a commitment to a
belief that they need to support their people no matter what the
needs may be.

Chairman MILLER. Let me be a bit cynical. Most corporations say
that they are committed to tl.cir employees, but 52 of them decided
they were not committed in this area. Using the Southland Corp.
as an example, or Zale, you have arrived at a different level of
commitment. I believe that you are still in a profit making busi-
ness and you have to look at what is referred to as the bottom line.
Somehow a determination was made that this must be in the cor-
poration’s benefit also, that this wasn’t just benevolence, because
you are hoping to get back reduced absenteeism and maybe an
edge on competitors in recruitment of personnel, I assume.

Mr. Snyper. I did a quick survey among our ladies in conversa-
tion, and I determined from their conversation that in a given
year, a lady is usually out three times with a small child being sick
and only out about 2 or 3 days before they come back to work. If
you muﬁ:iply that by 80 or 100 women in the same situation, that
costs us $60,000 a year in terms of lost wages or overtime or what-
ever. So we are trying to combat that loss of time. So there is a
financial reason why we do it as well.

Chairman MiLLER. I think that is part of the threshold as I talk
to corporations in my area, and we have had some fairly positive
responses from corporations; that is, the process that they have to
go through when they cost out either offering the service or not of-
fering it. There are costs related to not offering this that you
absorb almost unconsciously.

The corporations assume tha* is part of the turnover, part of our
daily operations, so many peopie won’t show up, but there is a cost
associated with that. You are suggesting that if you look at that,
you can make a determination that provision of child care has
some economic benefits.

Mr. SnyYDER. Definitely.

Chairman MiLLER. Ms. Bergman, you raised the question of em-
ployees perhaps not wanting to raise this issue, that it may end up
being a bias against them if they suggest that they have a young
child. Can you expand on that?

Ms. BERGMAN. For families that don’t have satisfactory child
care arrangements, it is hard for them to admit that, and this
seems to work at all levels in companies, but the lower paid em-
ployees are really afraid to mention any kind of personal problems.
You don’t bring those problems to work because you can be re-
placed by somebody who doesn’t have those problems. What we
have seen that is kind of interesting is in midmanagment and
upper management, if I am in an office and working on building
my career and I em a mother—I have been a working mother for
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20 years—I am competing for a job with Mr. Snyder here in the
office next to me. He is not dealing with a child care problem if he
has it. His wife is dealing with it most likely.

It has been traditionally a woman'’s problem. I am not going to
bring that out if I can avoid it. My ability to pay to solve the prob-
lem doesn’t help me solve it very well. It is not something I want
in my personnel jacket.

Ms. McNMAR. One of the things that is true for Dallas, and not
... Houston, is we have a coupie of companies in Dallas who have
already gotten into the business of child care and they serve as a
model. I think we all agree that until somebody steps forward in
Houston, we won’t have corporate supported child care benefits.

I visited with people in corporate employee benefits to check out
my assumptions, which are correct, that nobody is asking about
child care in a big way. Of course, when I found Becky, I was so
glad to get someone to speak out. A benefits vice president gave as
an example the dental plan. Before this benefit was offered, em-
ployees knocked on his door, approached him in the elevator and
other places to ask, “When are we going to get a dental plan?” He
said “Nobody is asking for child care.” I said, “Do you suppose that
is because nobody else has that benefit yet? Do you think that will
change when somebody else provides child care as a benefit?” He
said, “Of course, it will, but until somebody asks for it, nobody will

o it.”

Chairman MILLER. Becky, would that also suggest that it is not
discussed among employees?

Ms. GRAHAM. I have discussed it. I talk to many, many mothers
and fathers, because a lot of fathers are obtaining child care now
and they are all willing to say, “Yes I want it, but don’t put my
name down.” I think that is the biggest problern. That is where our
bread and butter comes from.

When I presented my package to the man that is head of employ-
ee relations, he said, “We did this a couple of years ago. We did a
brief study and nobody wanted it.” He would not give me the op-
portunity to speak with him personally. When he saw the package,
he said, “You took great pains to do this. Thank you very much.
We don’t need it.”

Chairman MILLER. I would like to ask about the flexible spending
plan. I would assume that both the employers and the employees
are starting to look at this plan. It has been offered in a number of
areas around the country with a number of corporations. It is obvi-
ous the Congress has to make a decision about this plan, as the IRS
has now ruled that it is at least suspect and perhaps going to be
prohibited. Does that ruling figure in your future plans?

Ms. McNEMAR. Definitely. The IRS needs to rule that it is accept-
able to reimburse for childv care. I understood that it lookeg iike it.
would be acceptable, and in o:der to get a package with child care
in it, that has to happen; 1986 oppears to be the time when most of
the large companies will go to cafeteria benefits and that will prob-
ably be one of the items that will be offered.

Mr. SNYDER. That is also true for Southland. We are planning a
cafeteria-style benefit program.

Chairman MiLLER What about the employers you work with?

Mr. ESTERLINE. For the most part, yes.
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Chairinan MILLER. So it would seem that this proposal knocks
down a lot of the concerns employers might have, in terms of fair-
ness. The employee can pick and choose benefits, and it would kina
of resolve those decisions for the employer.

Ms. BEraMaN. That is right.

Chairman MiLLER. Congressman Bliley.

Mr. BLiLey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Ms. Bergman, the chairman has touched on what I was going to
ask, and that is how we change corporate attitudes. Would you say
that one way would be through Congress making clear to the IRS
that we want this flexibility, the cafeteria-t arrangement for
benefits and we want it to be fully reimbursable. Also Mr. Snyder, a
corporation such as Southland gets hundreds of requests a day for
contributions to various charitable enterprises throughout the com-
munities in which you serve, most of which will be used if at all by a
very small percentage of your employees. An opera, for example, is
very good and worthwhile, as is the symphony and the ballet, but I
would suspect that the direct involvement of your employees in any
of those is very small.

Mr. SNyYDER. That is true.

Mr. BLiLey. So would you agree that we need this?

Mr. SNYDER. Yes.

Mr. BLiLEY. In line, Ms. Bergman, with what you are trying to do
to change attitudes, I suggest that you get in touch with Mr. James
Coyne at the White House, who is involved with Private Sector Ini-
tiatives on child care. It is surprising how quickly chief executive
officers return calls to the White House. And that is where we
need to go, in my opinion, to change these attitudes.

Mr. Snyder, how many persons are employed by Southland?

Mr. SnyYDER. Nationwide, about 55,000,

Mx; BLiLEY. And what percentage of these are full-time and part-
time?

Mr. SnypEr. I would say probably 80 percent are full time.

Mr. BuiLey. Do you have any statistics on how many of these are
single parents?

Mr. SnyYpER. They are in the computer, but I do not know them.

Mr. BLiLEY. You spoke in your testimony about ladies. Of course,

-ost child care would go to {adies because traditionally, in most in-

.nces, it is the mother that has the child care. Increasingly,
single-parent families involve men, too.

Mr. SNYDER. That is correct.

Mr. BuiLey. Have you any statistics on how many of your male
employees would fall into that category?

Mr. SnyDER. Probably very small; 1 or 2 percent. It is predomi-
nantly women.

Mr. BuLey. What percentage of your employees are two-income
families? Do you have any idea about that?

Mr. SnyYDER. I would say probably 40, 50 percent.

Mr. BuiLey. Do you have any idea what the average income
would be?

Mr. SNYDER. A statistic I heard on the radio, I guess in Dallas,
about two weeks ago was $34,000 for two of them; the father and
mother both work. Whether that is a national statistic, I am not
sure, but that is the figure I heard for Dallas.
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Mr. BLILEY. You mentioned that you include as a benefit to your
employees marriage and family relations counseling. Have you
had any—had enough experience with that to indicate if it has had
any noticeable impact on the divorce rate?

Mr. oNYDER. We have just had it in place nationwide for about 3
months, so we have no data as yet. It is too soon.

Mr. BLiLey. Ms. Graham, do your children receive any supg.rt
from their father?

Ms. GrRaHAM. No, they do not.

Mr. BuiLey. How much would you benefit from an increase of
$1,000 as a personal exemption for dependents?

Ms. GraHAM. I don’t understand.

Mr. BLiLEY. For dependent child care, do you participate in that
program where you get tax credit for dependent care?

Ms. GrRaHAM. Well—on my income tax, you mean?

Mz BLILEY. Yes.

Ms. GraHAM. Yes, I have, at the end of the year.

Mr. BLILEY. Right.

Ms. GrRaHAM. Yes.

Mr. BLiLey. How much would you benefit if that exemption were
increased by $1,000?

Ms. GraHAM. I took—when I first started work, I started as a
mother of three children, no dependents, and classified as married
and I went and changed it to head of household with three depend-
ents and it didn’t change my salary at all. I don’t know—because I
was cingle, they were penalizing me for that, even though I had
three children. At the end of the year, it would help me, but during
}.he_a year, it is not going to help me on the day-to-day basis of
iving.

Mr. BLILEY. In your own estimate, what percentage of employees
in your company would have used a child care benefit had your
company decided to go along with it?

Ms. GRAHAM. My company overall internationally has 9,000 em-
ployees. They are ir the Houston area. We have 900 and something
and I would say out of the 900, at least 200 or 300 working moth-
ers.

Mr. BLiLey. So between 20 and 30 percent?

Ms. GRAHAM. At least, yes.

Mr. BLiLEY. Would benefit.

Ms. GrRAHAM. Because the ones that I talked to, on a personal
basis, the contacts that I had, I had over 100 people that were in-
terested.

Mr. BLitey. Ms. McNemar, in your study, would you tend to
agree with that?

Ms. McNEMAR. I think that is true. One of the problems is that
companies don’t know what the child care needs of their employees
are. When I mentioned to a vice president of employee benefits
that one of the major companies that he works with is going to
fund a child care referral, he was very surprised that that was
going to happen in Houston. I explained that what happens for this
company when they fund a child care resource referral is that they
get information on who their ¢mployees are, what their child care
needs are, and how many of them have needs. He was excited

26

31



21

about that because that is the one thing that companies cannot get
at in a useful way.

The company can get much better feedback on employee needs. I
believe that is going to help press the child care benefit issue and
make it more known to the corporate executives who make these
decisions. I think several of the large compenies in downtown
Houston will be forced into having to provide this benefit to their
employees also. Three or 4 years from now they will know a lot
more about their employees child care needs through feedback
from the child care resource and referral service.

Mr. BuiLgy. | was very impressed when you mentioned about the
dental care, because I was chief executive officer of a very small
company before coming to Congress, and my employees were very
interested in the program, but I think one of the things that helps
get private companies involved in things like dental care and other
benefit programs is the fact that they are entrepreneurs mainly
and in the case of dental care insurance agents, they are interested
in selling a product for which they get a commission.

The problem with day care is that the greater percentage of it is
taken care of in private homes by people who don’t have the mar-
keting resources to get their message across to extol the benefits,
and I think that is where groups such as yours and Ms. Bergman’s
can come into play, by getting the record of testimony of companies
who have participated and what it has meant to them.

Ms. McNEMAR. One of the comments that I got from an execu-
tive with an insurance company about an employee benefit plan;
was that his experience is that companies are so concerned about
getting the health insurance costs down and that until we get cost
control in the health field that all the other benefits such as child
care are going to suffer. That is a serious problem in companies
with 40 percent of the personnel salaries going to the benefit plan;
40 percent is an extremely high number.

lSo there is another issue affecting our ability to get into the
plan.

Mr. BLiLey. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman MiLLer. What happens once we get past information
and referral? You made the statement that the ability to pay for it
does not necessarily make it available. What do you find, as you
look at Houston and Dallas or the rural areas you do surveys in, in
terms of the availability, whether it is in-home family care or
center-based day care?

Ms. BEremaN. We typically find long waiting lists for service, a
lot of frustration, parents who are making patchwork arrange-
ments for 2 dags a week. They put the child in one form of care
and the other 3 days somebody else cares for the child. It is frag-
mented. It is veri; frustrating to parents. There is an enormous
unmet need. We have been seeing this and talking about it. We,
too, are part of this resource and referral system. We will be doing
it here in Dallas and we are very pleased it is a major initiative,
but by itself, it is not going to create any more child care spaces.

We see it as a foot in the door to companies understanding of
who the employees are and what children they have, and maybe
then they will be willing to go a step further.
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Chairman MILLER. If you look at the figures of women in the
workforce, this year among women who have children under the
age of one, 45 percent of them are in the work force. That tells us
something about child care needs at least for the next § to 10
years. If you look at the economic resources that these women
bring in the workplace, either as vhe head of that household or
with their spouse in terms of earning, the overwhelming number of
those women appear to be working out of economic necessity.

Ms. BERGMAN. Absolutely.

Chairman MILLER. The salary that is dedicated to child care is
quite substantial in terms of a percentage of income. We come back
again to the issue of affordability of quality day care. I think one of
the things we are going to be looking at is how to help families find
affordable care, whether it is through the tax system or through
cafeteria plans. But even there availability is a problem. We have
horror stories from working parents who want their child taken care
of in a quality setting and to be healthy, yet so often they cannot get
that kind of care and go to work 8 to 5 every day.

We listened to a number of working mothers in Connecticut de-
scribe having a caregiver call and say, “I am not going to take
care of your child anymore,” and trying to figure out how to find
the child care, or leaving them with relatives, In some cases low-
income familes have really absolutely no alternatives. Aren’t corpo-
rations going to acknowledge and address the difficult issues con-
nected to finding quality care?

Ms. MCNEMAR. Good child care, of course, is something we have
talked about—there is a lot of child care available, but because the
centers have had to keep prices so low in order for families to pay
for them, they have sacrificed a lot of quality to do that. Quality is
another issue we have to look at. Somebody has to pick up the cost
of good care. I hope the corporate world and tax credits can begin
to do someting about that, but we are a long way from that.

Chairman MiLLer. How did Zale decide to make this extensive
commitment?

Mr. RoMAINE. The concept started in 1968 when Donald Zale, the
current chairman of the board was traveling in Switzerland with
his wife and visited the Omega watch factory and saw a day-care
center there for the employees. They came back with the idea and
said, “We would like to do that some day.” In 1978, management
decided that it had seen enough in the press about child care and
that there seemed to be a need. Management polled the employees
and found out there was a need and built a center.

Chairman MiLLer. Thank you all for your help, and your testi-
mony. When we talked to the employees this morning, we saw a
very positive attitude about the corporation, which has made a
decision to meet the needs of the children of its employees.

Much has been written over the last couple of years about the
ability of American corporations to compete and the attitudes and
employee-employer councils and trying to develop a true corpo-
rate family, if you will. In the San Francisco Bay area, we find that
in the development of an industrial park like this, cities are asking
that—we used to ask for schools and parks and amenities like that,
that one of the amenities they are asking the developers and em-
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ployers to contribute to is a child care center-based facility for the
employees.

The telephone company and Safewav stores and others have
come forward, and thay share the cente'. Again, those corporations
will testify that they are now being sought out by people who want
to work for them because of this benefit, because they can have
both the job opportunity and the security of that family setting.

So I think this is a badge that the corporations are going to start
wearing on their sleeves with some pride and be able to start to
pick and choose among people who want to work for them and also
want to have families.

Thank you very much for your testimony and for your help.

Mr. EsterLINE. I think I speak for the rest of us. We are glad
that you and your committee members are holding these hearings
and we hope that you have positive results in terms of your work
too.

Chairman MiLLer. The next panel will be made up of Teresa
Gilius, the executive director of Austin Families, Inc., accompanied
by Gayland Walker; and Beverly Schmalzried, who is the Air Force
Family Activities Administrator, Morale, Welfare, and Recreation
Directorate, Air Force Manpower and Personnel Center, Randolph
Air Force Base; Gloria Rodriguez, executive director, Avance Edu-
cational Program for Parents and Children, Sen Antonio; and
Jerry L. James, vice president, YMCA of San Antonio.

Welcome. Your written statements will be placed in the record in
their entirety.

To the extent that you would like to comment or expand on what
you have heard from the previous panel, that would obviously be
helpful to us, particularly if you have a little different slant or
impression of some of the concerns and interests that were raised by
the first panel.

Teresa, we will start with you.

STATEMENT OF TERESA GILIUS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, AUSTIN
FAMILIES, INC.

Ms. GiLius. I am Teresa Gilius, executive director of Austin Fam-
ilies, Inc., a norvrofit organization that was formed in 1978 to de-
velop resources for working parents and their children. Our first
involvement in the area of child care began with our information
and referral service—the Childcare Switchboard—that we started
in 1980. Its purpose is to help parents find child care that meets
their needs and preference.

When elected officials of the city of Austin and Travis County de-
cided to address the need for affordable child care through a part-
nership with private sector employers, they selected Austin Fami-
lies, Inc. to develop and administer the program. Public funds were
used to begin the effort, covering the initial administrative costs
and child care subsidies for participants of several job training pro-
grams. The intent was for employer funds to be sought to subsidize
their employees and to pick up a gradually increasing share of the
program'’s administrative costs.

For the past 3 years, we have been working with local employers
to make them aware of the child care needs of their employees and
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to help them determine the most appropriate way to address those
needs. We have conducted feasibility studies for several companies,
including a detailed survey of their employees and an analysis of
the various child care assistance options. W-. use these data to help
each employer choose the option that best fits employee needs and
management objectives.

The option that has shown a great deal of promise in our um-
munity is the child care voucher program. Briefly, the voucher r. o-
gram i§ a cost-sharing arrangement in which partic’pating employ-
ers assist their employees with the cost of child care. The employ-
er’s portion—which can be based on a percentage of the cost or a
flat dollar amount—is paid to any licensed day care .enter or regis-
tered family day home of the parent’s choosing.

The voucher program can be implemented Ly - on._.anies that are
too small to justify the capital expenditures and management re-
sponsibility involved in operating their own center. It is also suited
to employers with multiple sites. Other advantages of the voucher
program include: parental choice in location an type of care; the
ability to accommodate school-age children as well as infants and
pre-schoolers; and quick start-up, since it draws on existing child
carc resources, Ultimately, it may also improve the quality of care
throughout the community by giving parents information and pur-
chasini wer so that they can select the best care available for
their children.

To make the child care voucher program accessible to employers,
Austin Families, Inc. has developed a community-wide system. This
system can centrally administer the voucher program for any local
employers that choose to participate. .

Some of our responsibilities in running this system include: one,
maintaining an active and detailed listing of all licensed day care
centers and registered family day homes in the area; two, assisting
employees of participating companies in the selection of appropri-
ate child care; three, handling all the enrollment and scrvice docu-
mentation forms and making payments to the child care providers.

The centralized system saves the employer the trouble and ex-
pense of hiring staff to manage the program. It has proved to be a
cost-effective approach that streamlines the procedures for all par-
ties and avoids unnecessary duplication of effort.

We currently have three Austin employers participating and the
voucher system has been functioning very well. However, we have
found a number of barriers have kept other employers from begin-
ning programs, One is lack of awareness of child care problems ex-
perienced by their employees; and another is the need for informa-
tion about the range of options. Some are unwilling to have the
employees surveyed for fear of raising their expectations that a
child care program is imminent.

Yet, even some employers for whom we have conducted feasibili-
ty studies have been reluctant to begin a child care benefit. Some
are hesistant to be among the first to start a new benefit; they
want to know that other %ocal companies—and preferably similar
types of companies—are participating. They also want projections
of the benefits: how 1nuch of the program cost will be offset by im-
proved productivity and reduced turnover. Unfortunately, data are
not yet available from other employers.
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During the past several months, Austin Families has successfully
responded to some of these barriers with two major efforts. The
first is a child care resource and referral program that makes it
possible for an employer to offer their employees assistance with-
out an actual subsidy.

Under the resource and referral contracs, Austin Families offers
the company’s employees personalized consultation to help them
find appropriate child care in the community. The service offers
parents guidance in selecting child care and encourages providers
to accommodate any special needs—such as longer hours, night
shifts, and weekend care. We prepare periodic reports for the ein-
ployer that summarize the needs of empioyees who have used the
service and the ability of the child care supply to accommodate
those needs. Tlis information can help the employer plan addition-
al forms of child care assistance, making the service an excellent
first step.

Our second major effort involves the use or community develop-
ment block grant funds to demonstrate the effectiveness of the
child care voucher program. The public funds, made available to us
by the city of Austin, enable us to implement and evaluate the pro-
gram for an employer at very little cost to the company. The avail-
ability of the funds is making the program attractive to companies
that might otherwise see it as too costly to start on their own at
this time. 'The CDBG demonstration project is creating new inter-
est, providing us evaluation data, and will prove to be an excellent
investment as the participating employers continue the program
with their own funds.

In conclusion, our experience suggests that governmental action
is needed to further the goal of private sector involve:nent in child
care. Most companies are not going to start programs on their own;
they need assistance from organizations like ours. Public funds are
needed for sced money to attract private funds into the effort. The
Federal Government should also support research and demonstra-
tion projects and continue to explore further tax incentives.

We appreciate your interest in our programs, and we hope that
you will encourage innovative efforts that combine public and pri-
vate resources at the community level.

I would like to introduce Mr. Gayland Walker, who is the first
Aus’in employer to implement a child care voucher program.

[Prepared statement of Teresa Gilius follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TeRESA GiL1us, Pr.D., DxEcuTive DIRECTOR, AUSTIN
FAMILIES INC.

I um Teresa Gilius, executive director of Austin Families Incorporated: a private,
non-profil organization that was formed in 1978 to develop resources for working
parents and their children. Our first involvement in the area of child care began
with our information and referral service—the Childcare Switchboard—that we
started in 1980 Its purpose is to help parents find child care that nieets their needs
and preferences.

When elected officials of the City of Austin and Travis County decided to address
the need for affordable child care through a partnership with private sector employ-
ers, they sslected Austin Families to develop and administer the program. Public
funds were used to begin the effort, covering the initial administrative costs and
child care subsidies for participants of several job training programs. The intent was
for employer funds to be sought to subsidize their employees and to pick up a gradu-
ally increasing share of the program’s administrative costs.
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For the past three years we have been working with local employers to make
them aware of the chili care needs of their employees and to help them determine
the most appropriate way to address those needs. We have conducted feasibility
studies for several companies, including a detailed survey of their employees and an
analysis of the various child care assistance options. We use these data to help each
employer choose the option .hat best fits employees needs and management objec-
tives.

The option that has shown a great deal of promise in our community is the child
care voucher program. Briefly, the voucher program is a cost-sharing arrangement
in which employers assist their employees with the cost of child care. The employ-
er’s portion—which can be based on a percentage of the cost or a flat dollar
amount—is paid to any licensed day care center or registered family day home of
the parent’s choosing.

The vovcher program can be implemented by companies that are too small to jus-
tify the capital expenditures and management responsibility involved in operating
their own center. It is also suited to employers with multiple sites. Other advan.
tages of the voucher program include: parental choice in location and type of care;
the ability to accommodate school-age children as well as infants and pre-schoolers;
and quick start-up, since it draws on existing child care resources. ltimately, it
may also improve the quality of care throughout the community by giving psrents
information and purchasing power so that they can select the best care available for
their children.

To make the child care voucher program accessible to employers, Austin Families
has developed a cominunity-wide system. This system can central'y administer the
voucher program for any local employers who choose to participate. Some of our re-
sponsibilities in running this system include: (1) maintaining an active and detailed
listing of all licensed day care centers and registered family day homes in the area;
(2) assisting employees of participating companies in the selection of appropriate
child care; (3) handling all the enrollment and service documentation forms and
making payments to the child care providers. The centralized system saves the em-
Ployer the trouble and expense of hiring staff to manage the program. It has proved
to be a cost-effective approach that streamlines the procedures for all parties and
avoids unnecessary duplication of effort.

We currently have three Austin employers participating and the voucher system
has been functioning very well. However, we have found a number of barriers that
have kept other employers from beginning child care assistance programs. One is a
lack of awareness of the child care problems experienced by their employees and
another is the need for information about the range of options. Some are unwilling
to have the employees surveyed for fear of raising their expectations tkat a child
care program is imminent. Yet even some employers for whem we have conducted
feasibility studies have been reluctant to begin a child care beneiit. Some are hesi-
tant tu be among the first to begin a new benefit; they want to know that other
local companies (and preferably similar types of companies) are particiFating. They
also want projections of the benefits. how much of the program cost will he offset by
tmproved productivity and reduced turnover. Unfortunately, these data are not yet
available from other employers.

During the past several months, Austin Families has successfully responded to
some of these barriers with two major efforts. The first is a Child Care Resource and
Referral program that makes it possible for an employer to offer its employees as-
sistance without a direct subsidy. Under the resource and referrai contract, Austin
Families offers the company’s employees personalized consultution to help them
find appropriate child care in the community. The service offers parents guidance in
selecting child care and encourages providers to accommodate any special needs—
such ai longer hours, night shifts, and weekend care. We prepare periodic reports
for the employer that summarize the needs of employees who have used the service
and the ability of the child care sug 1y to accommodate those needs. This informa-
tion can help the employer plan a gitional forms of child care assistance, making
the service an excellent first step.

Our second major effort involves the use of Community Development Block Grant
funds to demonstrate the effectiveness of the child care voucher program. The
public funds, made available to us by the- City of Austin, enable us to tmplement
and evaluate the program for an employer at very little cost to the company. The
availability of the funds is making the program attractive to com anies tflat might
otherwise see it as too costly to start on their own at this time. The CDBG demon-
stration project is creating new interest, providing us evaluation data, and will
prove to be an excellent investmen. «s the yurticipating employers continue the pro-
gram with their own funds.
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In conclusion, our experience suggests that governmental action is needed to fur-
ther the goal of private sector involvement in child care. Most companies are fiot
going to start programs on their own, they need assistance from organizations like
ours. Public funds are needed for seed money to attract private funds into the effort.
The federal government should also support research and demonstration projects
and continue to explore further tax incentives.

We appreciate your interest in our programs and we hope that you will encourage
;rnolvative efforts that combine public and private resources at the community
evel.

STATEMENT OF GATYLAND WALKER, DIRECTOR OF PUPIL
TRANSPORTATION, AUSTIN INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT

Mr. WALKER. My name is Gayland Walker. I have béen employed
by the Austin Public Schools for 24 years, serving the last 14 as
director of pupil transportation. Qur transportation department in-
cludes 4 operational facilities and 519 personnel, of which 349 are
women.

For the past 2 years, the district has provided a child care bene-
fit for our department. The district currently pays 50 percent of the
child care expense for 42 employees involving 61 children. We con-
tract with Austin Families for administration of the program. Our
budget includes a line item of $40,000 for this program. I am hope-
ful of continuing this program; however, 1984-85 appears to be a
tough budget year, and we are the only department in our school
system providing this benefit.

During 1981, a group of approximately six employees approached
me about the possibility of providing some kind of child care. They
suggested that it might decrease our driver turnover as well as
have a positive effect on our safety record. As I believe tha' driver
turnover affects our safety record, I suggested that they contact
several districts that were providing child care for bus drivers and
investigate their experience.

They approached our board with their data and their request.
The board directed the administration to study the issue.

In October 1981, Austin Families provided the district with a
study of the issue. We considered the positives and negatives associ-
ated with several options. Dne to the multiple locations of our oper-
ational facilities, we chose the voucher program as the service best
fitting our needs. Our board subsequently approved ‘he voucher
recommendation.

One of our administrative concerns was how to determine which
employees received the benefit. I referred the problem to the origi-
nal group of employees who had lobbied for the program, and this
group became known as the child care committee. Later, we had
our employees elect the members of this committee. They selected
a lottery system establishing priorities for each type of employee.
The first priority was assigned o bus drivers. There is generally a
waiting list for this benefit. At this point, all employee concerns re-
garding child care are directed to the child care committee.

Our turnover rate in 1981-82 was 58.1 percent, and we experi-
enced 101 accidents resulting in workmen’s compensation. 1 urnov-
er percentage for the current year stands at 10.8 percent, and to
date we have experienced 45 accidents involving workmen’s com-
pensation. I cannot, in all good conscience, attribute this reduction
i to our child care benefit as in all probability economic conditions
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played a large part in reducing our turnover. However, it is my
personal belief that the child care program has a direct influence
on employee productivity.

A chapter in John Naisbitt’s book “Megatrends” is entitled
“High Tech/High Touch.” My understanding of this chapter is that
as our lives are increasingly regimented by our system, our system
must be proportionally responsive to the humanistic needs. As I
have observed my older daughter’s “life after divorce” and noted
the regimentation imposed on her life by the cost and availability
of child care, it is my opinion that if we are serious about women'’s
equality in the workplace, child care is a preliminary and basic
issue that must be addressed.

Chairman MiLLer. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Gayland Walker follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GAYLAND WALKER, DIRECTOR OF Pupir. TRANSPORTATION,
AUSTIN INDEPENDENT SchooL DiSTRICT

My name is Gayland Walker I have been employed by the Austin Public Schools
for 24 years, serving the last 14 as Director of Pupil Transportation. Our Transpor-
tation Department includes 4 operational facilities anc 519 personnel of which 349
are women.

For the past 2 years the district has provided a child care benefit for our depart-
ment The district currently pays 50 percent of the child care expense for 46 employ-
ees involving 61 children. We contract with Austin-Families for administration of
the program Our budget includes a line item of $40,000 for this program. I am
hopeful of continuing this program, however, 1984-85 will be a tough budget year
and we are the only department in our school system providing this benefit.

During 1981, a group of approximately six employees approached me about the
possibility of providing somne kind of child care. They suggest that it might decrease
our driver turnover as well as have a positive effect on vur safety record. As I be-
lieve that driver turnover affects our safety record, I suggested that they contact
several districts that were providing child care for bus drivers and investigate thetr
experience.

In October of 1981 Austin-Families provided the district with a study of the issue.
We considered the positives and negatives associated with several options. Due to
the multiple locations of our operational facilities, we chose the voucher program as
the service best fitting our needs.

One of our administrative concerns was how to determine which employees re-
ceived the benefit I referred the problem to the original group of employees who
had lobbied for the program and this group became known as the Child Care Com-
mittee Later we had our employees elect the members of this committee. They se-
lected a lottery system establishing priorities for each type of employee. The first
priority was assigned to bus drivers. There is generally a waiting list for this bene-
fit All employee concer.s regarding child care are directed to the Child Care Com-
mittee.

Our turnover rate in 1981-82 was 58.1 percent and we experienced 101 accidents
resulting in workman’s compensation. Turnover percentage for the current yzar
stands at 10 & percent and to date we have experienced 45 accidents involving work-
man’s compensation I cannot in all good conscience attribute this reduction to our
child care benefit as in all probability economic conditions played a large part in
reducing our turnover. However, it is my personal belief that the child care pro-
gram has a direct influence on employee productivity.

A chapter in John Naisbitt’s book “Megatrends” is entitled “High Tech-High
Touch” My understanding of this chapter is that as our lives are increastngly regi-
mented by our system, our system must be proportionally responsive to the human-
istic needs As I have observed my older daugﬁ(t)er's “life after divorce” and noted
the regimentation imposed on her life by the cost and availability of child care, it 15
my opinion that if we are serious about women’s equality in the work-place, child
care 15 a preliminary and basic issue that must be addressed.

Chairman MiLLER. Beverly Schmalzried.
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STATEMENT OF BEVERLY SCHMALZRIED, AIR FORCE FAMILY
ACTIVITIES ADMINISTRATOR, MORALE, WELFARE, AND RECRE-
ATION DIRECTORATE, AIR FORCE MANPOWER AND PERSON-
NEL CENTER, RANDOLFH AIR FORCE BASE, TX, ACCOMPANIED
BY COL. JOHN P. O'NEILL, CHIEF, MWR OPERATIONS DIVISION

Ms. ScHMaLzrIED. I am Beverly Schmalzried. I have with me Col.
Johr. P. O’Neill, Chief of the Operations Division, Morale, Welfare,
and Recreation. U.S. Air Force.

It is my intention to describe the child care program offered by
the U.S. Air Force for the benefit of the military families that need
and use these services. The U.S. Air Force, with child care centers
located worldwide, is one of the largest employer-sponsored child
care programs in the world, not only contributing to the optimal
development of the children «ttending but also providing a service
which contributes to the national defense.

The Air Force operates child care centers at all Air Force bases
with a dependent pcpulation large enough to support a program.
Centers are located on 124 Air Force installations and sdditional
centers will open as needed. These programs are located in the con-
tinental United States, Alaska, Hawaii, Guam, Italy, England, Ger-
many, Spain, Japan, Okinawa, the Philippines, Greece, and
Turkey. Including two Alaska and 2 Hawaii bases, 43 of the 124
programs are located outside the continental United States. At
most locations, the centers are on the bases convenient to the mili-
tary members’ work sites.

Air Force child care centers are housed in buildings which have
been built or renovated for child care. Only 27 of .he 124 programs
are located in buildings that were not built for child care. Since
1975, the Air Force has built or completed major renovations at
over one-third of the sites.

Prior to 1983, nonappropriated funds generated by the Army and
Air Force Exchange Service were used to build these facilities.
Since 1983, Congress has approved the construction of 20 facilities
with appropriated funds. These facilities include separate activity
areas for each age group, kitchens, playgrounds, administrative
areas, isolation rooms for ill children, and other support space.

The Air Force offers one of the most comprehensive child care
programs in the country with weekly, full-day, care provided as
well as hourly, drop-in, care for patrons’ use while they meet clinic
appointments, serve as voluntecrs for other Air Force activities, or
participate in educational or recreational p.ugrams. Hourly care is
difficult to find in the civilian center and is one of the unique fea-
tures of our program.

In addition, the centers are open some evenings, Saturdays, and
on Sundays. so that military members and their spouses can par-
ticipate in functions during those times. This type of care is impor-
tant because Air Force families are separated from their extended
families and cannot rely on granddad cr grandmother to provide
respite from their active youngsters.

In 1981, the Air Force tested the concept of 24-hour care for shift
workers and found that there was little demand for the service.
However, our centers average over 80 operating hours per week.

40




36

Another unique aspect of the program is the high percentage of
children under age 3 that we serve. Many civilian centers restrict
care to children over 2 years of age or accept only a small number
of infants and toddlers. Air Force centers serve ckildren 6 weeks
through 10 years of age, with over one-third of the care being pro-
vided for children under 3. Afterschool programs are provideri) as
part of our Air Force youth activities program.

Air Force child care centers ogerate using a combination of non-
appropriated funds generated y . parent-paid fees and charges,
earnings from other MWR activities, and some limited appropri-
ated fund support. The facility, director’s salary, maintenance, and
some equipment and supplies are typically provided with appropri-
ated moneys.

Air Force child care fees, consequently, are 10 to 20 percent
lower than those at off-base centers, although the range and t;
of services offered are more comprehensive, Average hourly fees
are $1 per hour, and weekly fees are a proximatelya§35. A reduced
fee usually is offered for additional children in the family. In some
centers, parents pay a slightly higher fee for infant care.

Air Force child care centers articipate in the U.S. Department
of Agriculture Child Care FoocF Program and in the commodities
distribution program. Consequently, parents pay only part of the
costs of the meals and snacks. Breakfpast, lunch and one snack are
served in all centers. Because of the nonavailability of the USDA
program at overseas beses, we provide a parallel program subsi-
dized by the Air Force Welfare Board using nonappropriated funds.

The Air Force Child Care Program serves over 2 ,000 children
per day in full-day, hourly, and part-day nursery schoc! 4ype pro-
grams. Over thrse-fourths of these children are children of enlisted
families; most of the remainder are children of officers. Ten per-
cent of the children are from single-parent families; another 10 per-
cent are from military couple families. The majority of the families
served are families in which both members are working. In most
cases, the other parent also works on base; this is the case for 65
percent of the families in continental United States, and over 95
nercent of the families overseas.

In addition to providing quality child care services for Air Force
members, the Air Force Child Care Program serves as a major
source of employment for Air Force family members. Over 75 per-
cent of the persons employed as caregivers and preschool teachers
in Air Force programs are Air Force family members. Each center
serves an average of 250 children per day, and employs 20 to 80
family members in part-time and full-time jobs. These persons are
provided training in child care as part of a child care training initi-
ative the Air Force started in 1978.

Air Force centers operate under stringent child care regulations.
Unlike most civilian centers, Air Force centers are inspected fre-
quently by environmental health, fire, safet , and other base of-
fices as well ag by major command and Hea quarters USAF child
care specialists. Most major commands have a child care specialist
overseeing the centers in their commands, and the Air Force has a
staff of three child care specialists.

In October of 1982, the Air Force launched a test of family day
care at 10 Air Force bases. The purpose of this test was to expand
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the types and amount of child care available to Air Force families.
A family day care regulation and guidance on how to implement a
program have been published and bases are authorized to move for-
ward on this program. This alternative will provide needed care for
young infants, handicapped children, children of shift workers, and
children who do not adapt well to group environments.

In summary, although care of children remains the responsibility
of the Air Force member, the Air Force operates child care pro-
grams to assist Air Force personnel in meeting this responsibility.
The services are provided to help personnel enjoy the challenges of
mission accomplishment and a high quality of life, secure in the
knowledge that their children are being well cared for when they
are at work and participating in educational, recreational, and
social activities.

This concludes my opening statement.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you very much.

{Prepared statement of Dr. Beverly Schmalzried follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT oF DR. BEVERLY SCHMALZRIED, AIR Force FAMILY ACTIVITIES
ADMINISTRATOR, AIR FORCE MANPOWER AND PERSONNEL CENTER, HEADQUARTERS,
U.S. Ar Force

Chairperson and members of the panel, I am Dr. Beverly Schmalzried, Air Force
Family Activities Administrator, Morale, Welfare, and Recreation Directorate, Air
Force Manpower and Personnel Center, Randolph Air Force Base, Texas. I have
with me Colonel John P. O’Neill, Chief, MWR Operations Division.

Consistent with your guidance, Mr. Chairman, it is my intention to describe the
chiid care program offered by the United States Air Force for the benefit of the
military famillies that need and use these services. The United States Air Force,
with child care centers located worldwide, is one of the largest employer-sponsored
child care programs in the world, not only contributing to the optimal development
of the children attending but also providing a service which contributes to the na-
tional defense.

The Air Force operates child care centers at all Air Force bases with a dependent
(child) population large enough to support a program. Centers are located on 124
Air Force installations and additional centers will open as needed. These programs
are located in the continental United States, Alaska, Hawaii, Guam, Italy, England,
Germany, Spain, Japan, Okinawa, the Philippines, Greece, and Turkey. Including
two Alaska and two Hawaii bases, 43 of the 124 programs are located outside the
continental United States. At most locations, the centers are on the bases conven-
ient to the military members’ work sites.

Air Force child care centers are housed in buildings which have been built or ren-
ovated for child care. Only 27 of the 124 Krograms are located in buildings that were
not built for child care. Since 1975, the Air Force has built or completed major ren-
ovations at over one-third of the sites. Prior to 1983, nonappropriated funds generat-
ed by the Army and Air Force Exchange Service were used to build these facilities.
Since 1983, Congress has approved the construction of 20 facilities with appropriated
funds. These facilities include separate activity areas for each age group, kitchens,
playgrounds, administrative areas, isolation rooms for ill children, and other sup-
port space.

The Air Force offers one of the most comprehensive child care progmms in the
country with weekly (full-day) care provided as well as hourly (drop-in) care for pa-
trons’ use while they meet clinic appointments, serve as volunteers for other Air
Force activities, or participate in educational or recreational programs. Hourly care
is difficult to find in the civilian center and is one of the unique features of our
program In addition, the centers are open some evenings, Saturdays, and on Sun-
days so that military members and their spouses can participate in tunctions during
those times. In 1981, the Air Force tested the concept of 24-hour care for shift work-
ers and found that there was little demand for the service. However, our centers
average over 80 operating hours per week.

Another unique aspect of the program is the high percentage of children under
age three that we serve. Many civilian centers restrict care to children over two
years of age or accept only a small number of infants and toddlers. Air Force cen-
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ters serve children six weeks through ten years of age with over one-third of the
care being provided for children under three.

Air Force child care centers operate using a combination of nonappropriated
funds generated by parent-paid fees and charges, earnings from other NWJR activi-
ties, and some limited appropriated fund support. The facility, director’s salary,
maintenance, and some equipment and supplies are typically provided with appro-
priated monies.

Air Force child care fees consequently are 10 to 20 percent lower than those at
off-base centers although the range and & pe of services offered are more compre-
hensive. Average hourly fees are $1 per our and weekly fees are approximately
$35. A reduced fee usually is offered for additional children in the family. In some
centers, parentsgay a slightly higher fee for infant care.

Air Force child care centers participate in the United States Department of Agri-
culture (USDA) Child Care Food meram and in the commodities distribution pro-
gram. Consequently, parents pay only part of the costs of the meals and snacks
which mee:eﬁSDA food requirements. Breakfast, lunch, and one snack are served in
all centers. Because of the nonavailability of this USDA program at overseas bases,
we provide a parallel program subsidized by the Air Force Welfare Board using non-
appropriated funds.

e Air Force Child Care Program serves over 25,000 children per day in full-day,
hourly, and Fart-da nursery scnool-type programs. Over three-fourths of these chil.
dren are children o enliste? families; most of the remainder are children of officers.
Ten percent of the children are from singlv parent families; another ten percent are
irom military couples. The majority of the families served are families in which
both members are working. In most cases, the other parent also works on base; this
is the case for 65 percent of the families in continental United States and over 95
percent of the families overseas.

In addition to providing quality child care services for Air Force members, the Air
Force Child Care Program cerves as a major source of employment for Air Force
family members. Over 75 percent of the persons employed as caregivers and pre-
school teachers in Air Force programs are Air Force family members. Each center
serves an average of 250 chilcrren per day, and employs 20 to 80 family members in
part-time and full-time jobs. These persons are provided training in child care as
part of a child care training initiative the Air Force launched in 1 8.

Air Force centers operate under stringent child care re%llations. Unlike most ci-
vilian centers, Air Force centers are ingpected frequently by environmental health,
fire, safety, and other base offices as well as by major command and Headquarters
USAF child care specialists. Most major commands have a child care specialist over-
seeing the centers in their commands and the Air Force has a staff of three child
care specialists.

In October of 1982, the Air Force launched a test of family day care at ten Air
Force bases. The purpose of this test was to expand the types and amount of child
care available to Air Force families. A family cﬁa care regulation and guidance on
how to implement a program have been publmhetf and bases are authorized to move
forward on this program. This alternative will provide needed care for young in.
fants, handicapped children, children of shift workers, and children who do not
adapt well to group environmenta.

In summary, although care of children remains the responsibilig of the Air Force
member, the Air Force operates child care programs to assist Air orce personnel in
meeting this responsibility. The services are provided to help personnel enjoy the
challenges of mission accomplishment and a high quality of life, secure ir. the
knowledge that children are being well cared for when the}y; are at work and partici-
pating in educational, recreational, and social activities. This concludes my opening
statement.

Chairman MiLLer. Ms. Rodriguez.

STATEMENT OF GLORIA G. RODRIGUEZ, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
AVANCE EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM FOR PARENTS AND CHIL-
DREN, SAN ANTONIO

Ms. RoDRIGUEZ. Good afternoon, my name is Gloria Rodriguez
and I am the executive director of tge Avance Educational Pro-
grams for Parents and Children in San Antonio.

I want to thank the members of the Select Committee on Chil-
dren, Youth and Families for having invited me to present testimo-
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ny on a very crucial issue facing this Nation—the need for child
care. The focus of my presentation will be specifically on the
Avance Educaticnal FPrograms for Parents and Children—and how
child care has been an integral component of every program that is
provided to predominantly Hispanic families.

The word “Avance” means advancement in Spanish. We want
the individuals that we serve to have an oppcrtunity to advance
and improve the quality of life for themselves and their children.
We want the vicious cycle of poverty that has existed for genera-
tions to cease. Avance is a nonprofit organization that has been in
operation for over 10 years in San Antonio, TX. The program was
initially funded with seed money from the private sector—in fact,
by the Zale Corp.—and now rereives local funds from United Way,
the city of San Antonio, the State department of human resources,
and the private sector.

From the research that was conducted in 1980 on the target pop-
ulation comprised of all women respondents, we found the average
educational level to be eighth grade. The dropout rate was 80 per-
cent. Of those 20 percent who graduated from high school, only 1
percent worked. The majority of the target population was on
AFDC. The mean household income was $473 per month. Eighty-
five percent of the women were unemployed, 9 percent worked in
unskilled jobs, and 6 percent held semiskilled positions.

Of major significance, 57.5 percent of the respondents reported
lack of child care as a primary reason for not working outside the
home. Half of the women were single parents. Other data reflect-
ing their competence in the parental role indicated that 99 percent
were deficient in knowledge of child growth and development. Data
indicated that 88 percent lack effective usage of social services; 91
percent of the women were isolated from social networks; 84 per-
cent suffered from frequent depression and nervousness; and 23
percent had attempted suicide at least once.

In this Nation of affluency and opportunity, and in a city desig-
nated as an “All-American City,” we find poverty and all the de-
bilitating conditions associated with it that prevent individuals
from becoming contributing and productive members of society.
The needs of low income Hispanic children, youth, and families
must be immcaiately addressed, for similar conditions can be found
throughout this Nation. The Hispanic community is growing very
rapidly—especially the Mexican-American—whose population
gains in 10 years have been 93 percent, versus the Anglo popula-
tion of 9 percent in the same time period. The problems will not go
away, but will only worsen.

Avance has always responded to these problems and has consid-
ered them serious concerns. It has been truly committed to serve
the community and to change these depressing statistics. For the
past 10 years, Avance has evolved naturally from one project into
another. However, it has always been imperative that child care be
provide. to enable the individuals to participate.

The Avance service delivery model assumes a comprehensive,
multifaceted, community-based approach. Its emphasis is on pre-
vention. In fact, Avance’s Project C.A.N. Prevent Program, funded
in 1979 by the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect, was
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designated as one of nine primary prevention programs in child
abuse and neglect prevention.

The Avance model consists of various program components. The
first is the Avance Parent-Child Education Program. Through the
10-month Parent Child Education Program, Avance helps the
young child from zero to 3 years of age by providing the mother
with the necessary knowledge and skills for becoming a more effec-
tive parent. The parent helps the child acquire a strong learning
foundation; she also provides a strong, loving parent-child relation-
ship; and helps the child develop a strong positive self-concept. As
a result, we are preventing educational problems; we are prevent-
ing child abvc2 and neglect; and we are preventing poverty.

Avance participants have an average of three children, and the
impact of that parent on those children will last a lifetime. As a
result of our success with the Avance Parenting Program and our
experience with Project C.A.N. Prevent, the Texas Department of
Human Resources requested that we accept a contract working
with confirmed cases of child abuse and neglect. The main purpose
is to prevent the reoccurrence of the abuse or neglect by providing
a homebound parenting education program.

In this program, we again work with both parents and children—
but in their home. Strengthening the home is more desirable than
removing the children. Qur observations to date have been that
child care and education are necessary for abusive parents and are
alternatives to foster care.

Avance also works with parents of pre-adolescents and adoles-
cents by addressing their specific needs and concerns. When inter-
vention occurs early on, the positive parent-child relationship that
is established in the formative years will continue, especially
during the time when peer pressure is so great. Through these
services, we are attempting to prevent teenage pregnancy, sub-
stance abuse, juvenile delinquency, and runaways.

Our emphasis is on assisting the child to maintain his positive
self-concept and to continue to stress academic achievement, re-
sponsibility, independence, and start introducing him to various
career options. Through this program, Avance continues to equip
parents with knowledge and skills in strengthening family and
community life. Although the child is older and more independent,
the need for adult supervision is still critical.

After the parents acquire the necessary skills to strengthen and
support the home, it becomes evident to them that they are instru-
mental in changing the future of their children. They realize that
it is not too late for themselves and they become motivated and
committed to change the course of their own lives. By entering the
Avance Academic and Employment Training Program, various op-
portunties to obtain salable job skills are mada available.

The program has been extremely successful. Since the program’s
inception 2 years ago, 36 women have completed basic Oral English
classes; 26 have completed their G.E.D—General Equivalency Di-
ploma; 22 have completed up to 36 college hours; and 40 have com-
pleted specialized skills training. Of the 26 Avance employees, 17 are
graduates of Avance.

Avance is now gradually approaching the area of job place-
ment outside of the organization. However, we are very much
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aware of the child care problems that exist in San Antonio for the
working woman. It is an issue that the city government is trying to
address. Through a recent survey of downtown employees, 1,100 ad-
ditional child care slots in the business district alone have been
identified.

Because of the desperate need and unavailability of child care for
the women that are undergoing our job training program,
Avance felt compelled ard is now in the process of entering into
the for-profit commercial child care business. A commitment has
been made by a prominent developer, Mr. Dave Saks, in San Anto-
nio, to donate a parcel of land to Avance in the middle of a $200
million downtown development. A major fund raiser is scheduled
in November to raise sufficient funds for the initial payment of the
Avance Education and Training Center, which will house a 24-
hour child care center for 200 children, on-the-job training, job
placement, and employee assistance. In fact, Mr. Ben Lipshy is on
our steering committee for that event.

A proposal has been submitted to the Office of Community Serv-
ices for a grant to help offset some of the initial expenses. Thereaf-
ter, the financial obligations will be met through the support of the
private sector and the community at our annual fund raising event
and from the profits generated.

This is a rendition of the child care center that is being proposed.
This is a prime example of how the public and private sector can
provide solutions to the problems of child care. In fact, the City of
San Antonio desires the first 100 slots for their own city employees.
The city has put a city task force together and they have already
notified us.

It is not an easy task to change attitudes and lifestyles from a
state of dependency and hopelessness to one of self-sufficiency and
pride; the changes certainly will not occur overnight. The
Avance model is a comprehensive approach dealing with the
deep-routed problems associated with poverty. Our program works!
fit {las been validated through research, and we see the results

aily.

It is more cost-effective to fund preventive programs during criti-
cal periods of a child’s life and involve the entire family rather
than paying the cost for treatment, rehabilitation, and compensato-
ry programs. Support of such programs would decrease the nega-
tive environmental effects. Programs such as Avance need to be
supported and expanded.

I would like to reiterate that child care is vital; for individuals
would not fully engage in these activities of growth and develop-
ment if child care were not made available.

I strongly urge the members of this committee to seriously con-
sider the testimony preserted herein and the implications it Kas in
the establishment of policy affecting children, youth and families.

I also urge the Government and the private sector to invest in
funding programs that pertain to training, education and child
care. The benefits derived from that investment will be multiplied
in human resources that will strengthen and protect this Nation;
that will improve the economic conditions that we now face; and
that will make this Nation a safer and happier place to live in for
everyone.
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Thank you very much.
[Prepared statement and “Avance” pamphlet of Gloria Rodri-
guez follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT oF GroriA G. RobRrioukZ, ExRCUTIVE DIRECTOR, AVANCE
EpucATiONAL ProGRAMS FOR PARENTS AND CHILDREN, SAN ANTONIO, TX

Congressman Miller, Congressman Bliley, my name is Gloria G. Rodriguez, I am
the Executive Director of the Avance Educational Programs for Parents and Chil-
dren.

nantly low income Hispanic families.

The word Avance means “advancement” in Spanish. We want the individuals
that we serve to have an opportunity to advance and improve the quality of life for
themselves and their children. We want the vicious cycle of poverty that has existed
for generations to cease. Avance is a non-profit organization that has been in op-
eration for over 10 years in San Antonio, Texas. The program was initially funded
with seed money from the Zale Corporation, and now receives local funds from
United Way, the City of San Antonio, the State department of Human Resources
and the private sector.

The Avance Program is located in three different communities in or adjacent to
a Federal Housing Project. From the research that was conducted in 1980 on the
target population comprised of all women respondents, we found (1) the average
educational level to be 8th grade. (2) the drop-out rate was 80 percent. Of those 20
percent who graduated from high school, only 1 percent worked;.”i3) The majority of
the target population was on AF.D.C. (4) The mean household income was $473.00
per month. (5;)) 85 percent of the women were unemployed, 9 percent worked in un-
skilled jobs and 6 percent held semi-skilled positions. Of major significance, 57.5 per-
cent of the respondents reported lack of child care as & primary reason for not
working outside the home. (6) Half of the women were single parents. (7) Other data
reﬂectini their competence in the parental role indicated that 99 percent were defi-
cient in knowledge of child growth and development. (8) Data indicated that 88 per-
cent lacked effective usai(; of social services. (9) 91 percent of the women were iso-
lated from social networks; (10) 84 percent suffered from frequent depression and
nervousness and (11) 23 percent had attempted suicide at least once.

In this nation of affluency and opportunity—in a ity like San Antonio, which
was designated as an “All American City” we find poverty and all the dabilitating
conditions associated with it that prevent individuals from becoming contributing
and productive members of society. The needs of low-income Hispanic children,
youth and families must be imm iately addressed—for similar conditions can be
found throughout this nation. The Hispanic community is growing very rapidly—
especially the Mexican American—whose population gains in 10 years have been 93
percent vs. the anglo population of 9 percent in the same time period. The problems
will not go away—but will only worsen.

Avance has always responded to these problems and has considered themn seri-
ous concerns. It has been truly committed to serve the community and to change
these depreesing statistics. For the past 10 years Avance has evolved naturally
from one project into another and serves over 1,000 individuals annually. However,
i has always been imperative that child care be provided to enable the ir.dividuals
to .articipate.

The Avance service delivery model assumes a comprehensive multi-faceted,
community based approach. Its emphasis is on prevention. In fact, Avance’s
Project CA.N. Prevent Program, funded in 1979 by the National Center on Child
Abuse and Neglect, designated Avance as 1 of 11 national primary prevention
programs in child abuse and neglect.

The Avance model consists of various program components. The first 15 the
Avance Parent-Child Education Program. Through the 10 month Parent-Child
Education Program, Avance helps the young child from 0 to 3 years of age by
providing the mother with the necessary knowledge and skills for becoming a more
effective r~-_nt. The parent helps the child acquire a strong learning foundation;
helps provide a strong loving parent-child relationship; and helps the child develop
a strong positive self-concept. As a result, we are preventing eJ:xscational problems;
we are preventing child abuse and neglect; and we are preventing poverty.

ERIC 47
‘ BEST COPY AVAILABLE



v

43

Avance participants have an average of 3 children and the impact of that parent
on those children will last a life time.

As a result of our success with the Avance Parenting Program and our experience
with project CAN Prevent, the Texas Department of Human Resources requested
that we accept a contract working with confirmed cases of Chuld Abuse and Neglect.
The main purpose is to prevent the reoccurrence of the abuse or neglect by provid-
ing 8 homebound parenting education program. In this program we again wark with
both parents and children—but in their home. Strengthening the home is more de-
sirable than removing the children. Qur observations to date have been that child
care and education are necessary support for abusive parents and are alternat.ves
to foster care.

Avance also works with parents of pre-adolescents and adolescents by address-
ing their specific needs and concerns. When intervention occurs early on, the posi-
tive parentchild relationship that is established in the formative years will contin-
ue-especially during the time when peer pressure is very emminent. Through these
services, we are attempting to prevent teenage pregnancy, substance abuse, juvenile
delinquency and run-aways. Our emphasis is on assisting the child to maintain his
positive self-concept and to continue to stress academic achievement, responsibility,
independence ard introduce him to various career options. Through this program,
Avance continues to equip parents with knowledge and skills in strengthening
family and community life Although the child is older and more independent, the
need for adult supervision is still critical.

After the parents acquire the necessary skills to strengthen and support tt.
home, it becomes evident to them that they are instrumental in changing the future
of their children They realize that it is not too late for them and they become moti-
vated and committed to change the course of their own lives. By entering the
Avance Academic and Employment Training Progiam various opportunities to
obtain saleable job skills are made available. The program has been extremely suc-
cessful since the program'’s inception two years ago, 36 women have completed basic
Oral English, 26 have compleied their G.E.D. (General Eq .valency Diploma); 22
have completed up to 36 college hours; and 40 have competed specialized skills
training Of the 36 Avance employees, 17 are graduates of Avance who live in
the community and who could have qualified for welfare. That alone covers a sub-
stantial amount of our budget. .

Avance 15 now gradually approaching the area ot job-placement outside of the
organization However, we are very much aware of the child care problems that
exist in San Antonio for the working woman. It is an issue that the City govern-
ment is trying to address Through a recent survey of downtown employees, 1,000
additional child care slots in the business district alone have been identified.

Because of the desperate need and inavailability of child care for the women that
are undergoing job train ng, Avance felt compelled and is now in the process of
entering into the for-profit commercial child care business. A commitment has been
made by a prominent developer, Dr Dave Saks, in San Antonio to donate a parcel
of land to Avance in the middle of a $200 million downtown development. A
major fundraiser is scheduled in November to raise sufficient funds for the initial
payment of the Avance Education and Training Center, which will house 24 hcur
child care for 200 children, on-the-job training, job placement, and employee assist-
ance A proposal has been submitted to the Office of Cemmunity Services for a
grant to help offset some of the imitial capital expenses. Thereafter, the financial
obligations and operations of the building will be met through the support of the
private sector and the community at our annual fund raising event hopefully from
C.D.BG. funds and from the profits generated

Even though we are still in the planning stages, we propose to have the child
cares fees based on a fixed scale—with subsidies from the employers, City €inds,
Unmited Way or the private sector to help defray some of the fees for those women
entering the job market and earming minimum wages or slightly higher. We would
like the State Department of Human Resources to subsidize some slots for those
women still in training All others slots will be made available to employees in the
downtown area The City's child care Task Force has already approached us on
needing 100 slots for city employees. This initiative is a prime example of how the
Fublic and private sector can work together at attempting to solve the problem of
child care. I have brought an artist’s rendition of the building.

As part of the ten month parent child education program, the parents are re-
quired to assist in the child care program They vclunteer working with infants,
crawlers, and toddlers twelve times during the year. W.th their extensive knowledge
gained in child growth and development and this child care practicum experience
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they would be pnime candidates for child care employees of the proposed child care
center.

It is not an easy task to change attitudes and life styles from a state of dependen-
¢y and hopelessness to one of self sufficiency and pride; the changes certainly will
not occur overnight. The Avance model is a comprehensive approach dealing with
the deep rooted problems associated with poverty. Our program works! It has been
validated through research and we see the results daily. Significant findings from
Project C.A.N. included the effectiveness of our curriculum on physical abus2 of
young children. In addition to these proven findings, observable outcomes have been
the following: a) the children are remaining in scaool, b) parents are more activel,
involved in chilren’s activities, ¢) women are considering employment end further-
ing their education, d) women are increasing their community involvement.

It is more cost-effective to fund preventive programs during critical periods of a
child’s life and involve the entire family, rather then paying the cost for treatment,
rehabilitation, and compensatory programs. Support of such programs would de-
crease the negative environmental effects. We know that women on welfare want to
work and improve the living conditions for themselves and their children. The
system as it is now, is ineffective for one receives minimal training whr'h may get
them minimal jobs. The subsidy is only temporary. When the women do go out to
work, they realize that they cannot make ends meet when they have to pay for
child care, clothing, transportation, medical and other expenses. As soon as the sub-
sidy of child care anc' medicaid is removed they return to the welfare system again
feeling powerless and dejected.

The Avance Program is a more viable alternative, for they will receive training
that will enable them to obtain higher salaries. Also, because of their knowledge in
child growth and development they are better able to guide their children. There
will be fewer family dysfunctions since they will be able to prevent problems before
they occur. Programs such as Avance need to be supported and expanded. I would
like to reiterate the integral role of child care in the Avance effort; for individuals
would not fully engage in these activities of growth and development if child care
were not made available.

I strongly urge the members of this committee to seriously consider the testimony
presented herein and the implications it has in the establishment of policy affecting
children, youth and families. I also urge the government and the private sector to
invest in the funding programs that pertain to training, education and child care.
The benefits derived from that investment will be multiplied in human resources
that will strengthen and protect this nation, that will improve the economic condi-
tions that we now face, and that wil! make this nation a safer and happier place to
live in for everyone.
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BACKGROUND

The Avance (Avan-sey) Educational Programs for Parents
and Childien is a private, non-profit organization whose
main purpase 1s to strengthen and support families. In 1973,
the Zale Foundatiop of Dallas, Tesas provided seed monies
10 estabhish Avance in San Antonio. Avance 1s a Spanish
word meaning advancement or progress. The agency 1s
supported by the City of San Antonio, United Way, The
Department of Human Resources, Federal monies, and
contributions from the private sector.

Direct services have been initiated and structured 10 address
the needs of all children and families but .n partcular the
needs of low-income Hispanics residing 1n the Avance
communities A survey of the target po,ulation indicates
that the following condiuons have exisied for at least

three generattons:

® Paverty

* A 80% High School d.op-out rate among the parents

A high degree o stress and 1solation .
* Lack of knowledge of Child Growth and Development
¢ Significantly high porential for child abusc and neglect
*® Lack of saleable job skills

Avance was created for che purpose of

1} Promouag and conductung research for the
advancement of biman knowledge and the alleviation
of human suffering

2) Providing direct services wheieby.
parents and childien can realize the.r fullest potentsal;
famthies are strengthened;
¢lnld abuse, cluld neglect, and educationat problems in
young chaldi. . - ¢ prevented; and
e ~conomsc ¢ sndtions of the famaly are stabilized

THE AVANCE PARENT.CHILD EDUCATI IN
"RCGRAM — a comprehensive parenung education
prop, un ot thuee sites for low income parents and their
chald en thice years and younger
GOALS
I 1 familtanze wae parent with the basic soqial,
crsotonal, physical, and cognitive needs of young
e ddien as well as pracucal ways 1n which these
needs can be met through the famaly, .

2 Topov.de assistance, tnfotination, and support
to pseents for the purpose of alleviating problems
and obstacles that may 1apede improvement of
cffective parenung skalls

Q 5 1
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Center based activites include:
. * Weekly balingual class discussions on child growth and
development
Toy-making classes
Field tnips
Onesite child care services for participants
Transportation to and from classcs
Chuld care practicums
Magarzine and book L.brary
Information and referral services
Community hohday celebrauons

Home based activiues provide:

* Weekly observaunions of parent-child interacuons
* Parent self assessments through videofalins
* Counseling services

The parenting classes utihize the Avance curriculum which
includes the following:

Effective Parenung, Parental Expectanons, Pre and
Perinatal Information, Physical Needs, Emotional Needs,
Discipline, Cognitive Needs, Language Development,
Pre-Reading Skills, Child Abuse and Neglect, Coping Waith
Stress, and Birth Control Methods

THE AVANCE EDUCATIONAL AND

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM —qpportuniues
for families who has ¢ successfully completed the Parenung
Program and are «n need of economic stabilny and
educational advancement.

GOAL To foster individual self-sufficiency and econonnc
self support among low SES mmonty women
whose chances for employment are almost
non-existent.

Services include

* ESI. (Enghsh as a Second Language) Classes
GLD (General Equivalency Diploma)

Basic Skills Classes

College Courses (On-site and external campus)
On-the Job Traimug

Job Placement

Personal Development Classes

Career Development Sessions

Field inps

Driver Education

.
® © o o o o o o o
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THE AVANCE HOMEBOUND PARENTING
EDUCATION PROGRAM — a support program for
abusing parents with young children
GOALS
I T'o provide a support system for families
confirmed as child abuse and neglect cases
thiough an individualized program in the home.
2 To prevent the re-occurence of abuse and neglect
by developing more eifective parenung practices
and positive paremal role attitudes
Services iclude
* Weekly visus
* Individualized-Parenting Education Classes
® Projects to relieve stress
® Socul acuvitses to break isolavon
Comprehensive program for meeting needs through.
sCrvice mlcgrauon

THE AVANCE CONCERNED PARENTS NATIONAL, -
DEMONSTRATION PROJECT. A PREVENTION
MODEL — A two year project for the prevention of
adolescent pregnancy
GOAL
1 Tohelp prevent or reduce the inadence of
adolescent premanital sexual ac tivity by
o1gamamg volunteer parents of adolescents and
providing experiences that wall increase parental
Anowledge. attnudes, and skills relevant to
hmitmng the problem

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMEN

Project C AN (Child Abuse and Neglect) Prevent — 2 3%
year Research and Demonstrauon grant funded by the
Natonal Center on Chald Abuse and Neglect, Washigton,
D ¢ produced a dox ument describing the development,
implementgion, and results of 1) a formal NEEDS
ASSESSMENT SURVLEY of the community 2) a Pre-Post
est desigued 1o measte the impact of paruapation in the
10 month Avance Program

Gurniculum Deviopment — The Avance Parentuing
Education Cutnculum consists of bilingual lessons in child
growth and development

The Avance: Toymaking Book was compuled to emphasize *
learming through play and guides parents i making toys at
home that meet the needs and iterests of young children
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Chairman MiLier. Thank you.
Mr. James.

STATEMENT OF JERRY L. JAMES, VICE PRESIDENT, YMCA OF
SAN ANTONIO

Mr. JaMes. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Bliley, ladies and gentlemen: My
name is Jerry James. I am Vice President of the YMCA, San Anto-
nio, with specific responsibilities in development and operations.
My statement this morning is addressed solely to after-school child
care, and we use the term “Prime Time,” so I will be uring that
term through the paper.

Two years ago, the Se- Antonio YMCA realized the seriousness
of this whole area of chi... care. For approximately 4 years, one of
the branches had been conducting a Prime Time Program at its
local facility by busing school-aged children from the school to the
local YMCA. After consultation with the Miami, FL. YMCA, and
one of the larger school districts in San Antonio, the Northeast In-
dependent School District, the Northeast YMCA branch staff took
a plan to their local toard. The board established a Prime Time
Standing Committee, asked for input from one of the key deputy
superintendents, and esked for an interest survey from the local el-
ementary schools.

The Mortheast brarich is a large, nonfacility YMCA with a broad-
based community participation, primarily youth and families. In its
short 15-year history, that branch’s credibility with the community
and other organizations had been well established. The branch had
been sensitive to the growing and changing structure of the family
and the whole area of supervised child care.

After much discussion with the Northeast Independent School
District Administrators and the Judson Independent School Dis-
trict Administrators, the YMCA assured them that the Prime Time
Program would be well planned and well organized. The YMCA
staff and the school administrators analyzed the 31 schools sur-
veyed. They had approximately 22 to 23 percent return on all those
surveys. The survey basically asked the question: If after-schocl
child care were to be p' wided at your local elementary school with
an approximate cost of $18 per child per week, would you be inter-
ested? It was determined after analyzing the surveys that one
school in the Judson Independent School District and five schools
in the Northeast Independent School District would offer a Prime
Time Program at their schools for the school years, and to be ana-
lyzed 6 months later.

Funding, obviously, became a real issue. The current school dis-
tricts agreed to offer the public schools on & nocost basis. Based
upon the costs of the Northwest YMCA Program, and advice from
the Miami, FL YMCA, the San Antonio YMCA decided to keep the
costs as low as possible. All branches agreed to keep the basic cost
for at least the first year at $15 to $18 per child per week. For the
first year, even though there was no guarantees of outside subsidy
funding, the staff and Northeast YMCA Board of Management
committed to nire a full-time professional director and secure
enough schools to break even on the projected costs. The local De-
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partment of Human Resources was contacted and appraised of all
plans.

In September 1983, the Metropolitan Board of the YMCA of San
Antonio established the Prime Time Program as its No. 1 priority
program goal. Approximately the same time the Mayor of gan An-
tonio, Herry Cisnerus, established « Target 90 task force to look at
future needs. After months of city community meeting and hear-
ings, Target 90, too, established that after-school child care was a
high priority and that the YMCA was dealing effectively with the
“latch-key” child, and was to be used as a program model. The
Northeast YMCA branch did receive a small donation for Prime
Time from an oil company.

As of last Friday, we have received word that the San Antonio Y
will be receiving small funds for Prime Time seed money for the
future years. By January 1984, the Y was expanded and it was in
discussion with five other school! districts for future Prime Time
implementation. As of today, we have six school districts that are
committed.

The National YMCA Program Resource published a basic Prime
Time school-age child care curriculum manual that was gleaned
from various YMCA erperiences across the United States. The San
Antonio YMCA utilized this manual as the basic Prime Time cur-
riculum with adaptions. Basically, during the hours from 3 to 6, it
includes a variety of activities especially designed for erementary
school-age children encompassing indoor and outdoor games, arts
and crafts, community service projects, and educational and safety
seminars. A nutritious natural snack is served daily. Staff consists
of area college students, certified school teachers, parents, and
teachers’ aides who have educational or emplrment backgrounds
in child care, child development, education, or recreation.

In addition to daily school programming, the YMCA offers the
children planned group activities during all school breaks so that
the child c-re services are being provided. During the summer
months, th¢ area has 26 day camps and resident camps that are
available for those families inierested in all-day care.

Establishment of each child care center involves licensing by the
Texas Department of Human Resources and certification of occu-
pancy by the city of San Antonio and area suburbs. These proce-
dures have undergone some adaptions by all parties involved due
to the uniquenes of this program, since it was after-school care.

The State of Texas and the city of San Antonio do not have regu-
lations specifically for school-age child care—for strictly after-
school care—3 hours per day. Therefore, this after-school program
is being “molded” into standards and regulations for total day
care—that which is primarily designed for preschool children—
many of which are not relative to the Prime Time Program. State
licensing agents and city inspection officials, and school adminis-
tration officials, have shown considerable interest, support and co-
operation in the establishment of this program. This has been a
key factor for the success and ease of the programming.

Currently, licensing procedures with the Texas Department of
Human Resources are under way to expand the Prime Time Pro-
gram to 26 centers for the school year 1984-85, with additional sites
beginning midschool year. Registrations, as of today, and staff re-
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cruitment are currently in progress. Preregistrations already indi-
cate a high enrollment for this fall. We expect by May 1985 to
reach 1,000 children, requiring a staff of 75 to 80 members in ap-
proximately 40 elementary schools. Preschool and school-age child
ca.x('ie is one of the fastest growing programs in the YMCA nation-
wide.

The YMCA Prime Time Program can begin in any community.
Contacting the nearest YMCA and expressing the need is the first
step. The YMCA historically has reacted rapidly to serious needs in
local communities. With 2,200 autonomous units throughout the
United States, the YMCA is fulfilling its goal by serving the fami-
lies and youth—over 12 million in 1983. With proper subsidization,
child care needs can be met more rapidly at the YMCA or any
viable organization.

Lastly, our success in San Antonio, in summary, has been pri-
marily dealing with the local elementary schools, and we are defi-
nitely pleased about the extreme cooperation and expect nothing
but growth in the future.

Thank you very much.
[Prepared statement of Jerry L. James follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JERRY L. JAMES, VicE PRESIDENT, YMCA oF SAN ANTONIO

Two years ago the San Antonio YMCA rezlized the real seriousness of the latch-
key child. For four years the Northwest YMCA Branch had been conducting a
Prime Time (after school child care) program at its facility by busing school-age chil-
dren from school to the YMCA. After much consultation with the Miami, Florida,
YMCA and one of the larger school districts in San Antonio, the Northeast Inde-
pendent School District, the Northeast YMCA Branch staff took a plan to their local
Board of Management. The Board established a Prime Time Standing Committee,
asked for input from one of the key Deputy Superintendents, and asked for an inter-
est survey from the local elementary schools.

The Northeast YMCA Branch is a large, non-facility YMCA with a broadbased
community participation, primarily youth and families. In its s, ort fifteen year his-
tory the YMCA’s credibility with the community and other organizations had been
well established The Branch had been sensitive to the growing and changing struc-
ture of the family and the whole area of supervised child care.

After much discussion with the Northeast Independent School Disicict and the
Judson Independent School District administrators, the YMCA assured them that
the Prime Time program would be well planned and well organized. The YMCA
staff and the school administrators anal the thirty-one schools’ surveys. It was
determined to offer the program at one Judson Independent School District elemen-
tary school and five Northeast Indeperdent School District elementary schools as
pilots to be evaluated efter six months.

Funding became a real issue. The current school districts agreed to offer the
public schools on a no-cost basis. Based upon the costs of the Northwest YMCA pro-
gram, and advice from the Miami, Florida, YMCA, the San Antonio YMCA decided
to keep the costs as low as possible. All Branches agreed to keep the basic cost for at
least the first year at $15-$18 per child per week. For the first year, even though
there were no guarantees of outside subsidy funding, the staff and Northeast YMCA
Board of Management committed to hire a full-time professional Director and
secure enough schools to break even on the projected costs. The local Department of
Human Resources was contacted and apraised of all plans.

In September, 1983, the Metropolitan Board of the YMCA of San Antonio estab-
lished the Prime Time program as its number one priority program goal. Approxi-
mately the same time the Mayor of San Antonio, Henry Cisneros, established a
Target 90 Task Force to look at future needs. After months of City community meet-
ings, Target 90, too, established that after-school child care was a high priority and
that the YMCA was dealing effectivley with the “latch-key” child, and was to be
used as a program model. The Northeast YMCA Branch did receive a small dona-
tion for Prime Time from Valero Oil Company.
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By January, 1984, the YMCA was in discussion with five other scnool districts for
future Prime Time implementation.

The National YMCA Program Resource lpublished a basic Prime Time school age
child care curriculam manual that was gleaned from various YMCA experiences.
The San Antonio YMCA utilized this manual as the basic prime time curriculum
with adaptions. .

The daily programming consists of a variety of activities es ially designed for
elementary school age children encom assing indoor and outdoor games, arts and
crafts, community service projects, and educational and safety seminars. A nutri-
tious natural suack is served daily. Staff consists of area college students, certified
school teachers, parents, and teachers aides who have educational or employment
backgrounds in child care, child development, education, or recreation.

In addition to daily school programming, the YMCA offes the children planned
group activ.ies during all school breaks so that child care services are being provid-
ed. During the summer months regular Day Camps and Resident Camps are avail-
able for those families interested in all day care.

Establishment of each child care center involves licensing by the Texas Depart-
ment of Human Resources and certification of occupancy by the city of San Antonio
and area suburbs. These procedures have undergone some adaptions by all parties
involved due to the uniqueness of this profgram. e State of Texas and the city of
San Antonio do not have regulations specifically for school age child care (for strict-
1;/ after school care—3 hours per day). Therefore, thi after school rogram ig being
“molded” into standards and regulations for total day care (that wKich is primarily
designed for pre-school children) many of which are not relevant to the Prime Time
Program. State licensing agents and city inspection officials have shown consider-
able interest, support, and cooperation in the establishment of this program. This
has been a key factor for the success and ease of the programming.

Currently, licensing procedures with the Texas Department of Human Resources
are underway to expand the Prime Time program to twenty-six centers for the
school year 1984-85 with additional sites beginning mid-school year. Registrations
and staff recruitment are currently in progress. Pre-registrations alreadv indicate a
hi%h enrollment. Enrollment is expected to reach one thousand children by May,
1985, requiring a staff of seventy-five to eighty members in approximately forty ele-
mentary schools. Pre-school and school age child care is one of the fastest growing
programs in the YMCA nationwide.

The YMCA Prime Time program can begin in any community. Contacting the
nearest YMCA and exgressing the need is the first steg.vThe YMCA historically has
reacted rapidly to serious needs in local communities. With twenty-two hundred au-
tonomous units throughout the Urited States the YMCA is fulfi ling its Christian
mission by serving the families and youth (over twelve million in 1983). With proper
subsidization child care needs can be met more rapidly at the YMCA or any viable
organization.

Chairman MiLLeEr. Thank you.

Mr. James, how many young pcople are participating in your
Prime Time Program?

Mr. James. We started out, sir, in six elementary schools, and
started out with an average of 15 children per school. As of a few
weeks ago, that has increased in those same elementary schools to
approximately 150 to 175 children.

Chairman MiLLER. You went from 15 children per school, and
now you are looking at 150 children per school?

Mr. JamEs. No; total, sir.

Chairman MILLER. Oh, total.

Mr. JaAMEs. Right.

Chairman MiLLer. What are your expectations in terms of
growth of those programs?

Mr. JaMEes. Well, sir, we are following H.R. standards and each
school varies with the amount of enrollment they are able to take.
That is 30 to 50 children per school with the area that we are cur-
rently licensing. We are going to be restricted as to the total
number of children, but the expansion is going to come by spread-
ing to additional schools in various areas in San Antonio.
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Chairman MiLLER. So the programs won't necessarily become a
great dea!l larger within those present schools?

Mr. JamEes. Not at the present time, unless they determine a way
to expand the facilities at the local schools.

Chairman MiLLer. Under licensing, you would have to provide
additionail staff personnel?

Mr. JAMES. That is no problem. The restriction is the area of the
school that we are getting licensed.

Chairman MIL_zR. Are there other functions going on at those
schools at that time?

Mr. JaMES. There are some, but very minimal. The Girl Scouts
may meet there, and a local group may meet in the areas. The
areas we use are the gymnasiums and a segment of the cafeteria.
We are not going into the classrooms.

Chairman MiLLer. When an employer supplies a voucher to an
employee, what happens next?

Ms. GiLius. The employee works with our agency to select child
care, and then once they make their choice of any licensed center
or registered home, then we make the employer’s payment directly
to the provider. The parent pays their portion to the provider.

Chairman MiLLER. If you were an employee participating in the
program, could I make an assumption about the facilities you
would refer me to? Are there guarantees here?

Ms. Giuius. There are not. We make referrals rather than recom-
mendations. We make sure every facility is licensed or registered.
However, we can’t guarantee that any particular center or home is
better than another one.

We try to give the parents some guidance and information about
how to select a program. We give them a checklist and some tips
on how to assess the quality; also, how to monitor that quality, be-
cause even if we had enough funds to have staff go out and monitor
all those centers, that would be at most quarterly. Whereas, the
parent is there twice a day, 5 days a week. We think they need to
be in a position to monitor the quality.

Chairman MILLER. Is there a requirement that a voucher be used
for a licensed facility?

Ms. GiLius. In our area; licensed or registered.

Chairman MiLLer. You, in effect, follow the parent to see what
that parent has decided with regard to day care; but you also deter-
mine if it is also a licensed facility?

Ms. Giuws. Yes; we verify that before we enter into an agree-
ment with the provider.

Chairman MiLLER. The provider, meaning the person who supplies
the voucher?

Ms. GiLius. The provider, being the day care center or home that
the parent selects. After the parents make their selection we enter
into an agreement with that child care provider to make the pay-
ments on behalf of the employer.

Chairman MIiLLER. I see.

Since the voucher travels with the employee, with the child, if
you will, what do you find about stability of care under your
system?

Ms. GiLius. Most of the parents who have participated in the
voucher program tend to stay with one provider. However, we
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make it very clear in the parent agreement that they sign that if
they become dissatisfied with their care for any reason, they should
let us know and we will help them find other care.

There have been occasions where a parent becomes dissatisfied
with a particular center; maybe they loved the teacher that the
child had in the two-year-cld group, but with the three-year-oid
group teacher they are not pleased. Also, there are some family
day homes that don’t stay in business very long.

Chairman MILLER. s that & problem?

Ms. Giuus. It can be. Probably the ones that we have dealt with
tend to be more stable than the average ones. But it means we may
need to be able to find them other care in the same area.

Chairman MILLER. The Air Force program, is it provided to civil-
ian employees on base as well?

Ms. Scumarzriep. Usually not. It is on a space-available basis.
Only in a few sites can civilians use it, usually on the weekends. It
is almost entirely active duty.

Cl},airman MiLLER. Do you encounter the problem of waiting
lists?

Ms. SCHMALZRIED. Yes. Each cente- keeps a waiting list. We
don’t have enough space for everyoue to use the facility at one
time.

Chairman MILLER. In the provision of hourly day care, do you
find that it helps mitigate the requirement for full-day care; that,
in fact—the ability to place the child in care for 1 or 2 hours a day,
or for 1 or 2 days a week, provides flexibility in terms of fitting the
various spouses’ schedules?

Ms. ScHmaLzRIED. It helps some military couples. If there were a
couple each working a different shift, there could be 2 hours when
they need care, because 1 person is leaving their job and another is
coming on. If they can buy 2 hours of care at that time, that is
very helpful.

Chairman MILLER. So that 2 hours of care may relieve the neces-
sity for providing 8 hours of care, because the family can work out
providing care for the child?

Ms. ScHMALZRIED. On most bases, we reserve a few spaces for
drop-in care, because for clinic appointments, PCS, TDY. all the
thirgs military people do, they need temporary care. That is expen-
sive to provide because you are tying up a space that you could use
for full-day care. But we do try to do that. It is an inefficient, and
an expensive type of care to provide.

Chairman MILLER. Let me carry this over to your Prime Time
program.

Do you know if there are parents who use it onlv when school is
out at 2 o’clock, and at 3 o’clock, and they can avoid full time care
by allowing care just for a couple of hours until one of the parents
can come home?

Mr. James. Right.

Chairman MILLER. So a parent may only need an hour of that
care because they are home at 3:30.

Mr. JaMEs. Yes, sir. In fact, one of the schools that we are having
the program managed is near a military base. By virtue of those
folks being military, I am confident that is a part of the population.
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Chairman MiLLer. This fills a gap where, if that gap wasn’t
filled, you would need a larger block of time for care. But you run
up against licensing, because the child has to be counted.

If you are only allowed 30 slots, for whatever the staffing ratio
required, dees it matter for those purposes whether the children
were there hourly or full time?

Ms. ScumaLzrIiEp. We have a capacity——

Chairman MiLLER. You write your own recommendations?

Ms. ScumaLzRIED. We can serve a certain number of children at
any one time. So, after school, you can only take those that you
have space for.

In our situation, we use the youth activity center also for before-
and after-school care, so that we can extend our capacity at that
time of day.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Rodriguez, one of the policy questions
that we are looking at with respect to child care is the extent to
which it allows people who are on public assistance to find em-
ployment.

Can you expand on what you have learned at Avance with re-
spect to the role child care plays in helping these families venture
into the private sector?

Ms. RopricUEz. My experience with many of these families has
been that the welfare system really doesn’t work. Individuals go
out initially to work, and they are allowed so much time—I think
it is a year—to receive child care and health benefits while they
are employed. Then they are removed. When one determines the
cost of child care, transportation, clothing, and other job related ex-
penses, people revert back to public assistance because they can’t
make ends meet. Child care was one of the primary needs that was
not really made available to them.

Maybe they wouid stay employed tor a short period of time, but
once child care is taken away from them after 1 year or so they go
back to the dependency of the Welfare System.

Chairman MILLER. Is your program able to fi!l that gap?

Ms. RobriGUEz. We feel it is, most of these women have minimal
type jobs that makes it difficult to make ends meet. Avance offers
job training and assistance that will enable them to obtain more
salable skills that will qualify them for higher paying jobs. Also,
they are very concer.-2d about what is happening in the home and
the child care situasion.

Many problems could arise had they not known about child
growth and development, and had they not provided the children
with the basic needs. They are not worried about their children
being in an adverse type of environment, getting in trouble, or
things like this, because they now have that knowledge and com-
mitnient to guide them in the right paths.

Chairman MiLLER. Mr. Bliley.

Mr. BLiLEy. Thauk you, Mr. Chairman.

Ms. Schinalzried, what is the staff-child ratio for infant care at
your centers?

Ms. ScumaLzRrIED. One to 4 for children 6 weeks to 6 months of
age; 1 to 8 for children 6 months to 18 months of age.

Mr. BLiLEy. Have you any idea what the program costs altogeth-
er, including both public and private funds?
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Ms. ScHMALzRIED. In fiscal year 1233, our total budget was about
$34 million. $G million of that was appropriated funds.

Mr. BLILEY. | see.

What percentage of your time is allotted for hourly care? I heard
you say in response to the Chairman’s question that you did allot
some time for this.

Ms. ScuMaLzriED. The sverage is 25 percent. It is a decision
made by the base commander usually based upon what he/she
feels the needs are at the base.

Mr. BuLEY. Do you have any statistics—or perhaps maybe the
colonel might—whether this care has any effect on the retention
rate of personnel?

Ms. Scumarzriep. AF has conducted two studies related to that.
In 1980, we conducted a study called “Families in Blue” in which
we asked people: What causes you to stay in the Air Force? Child
care was one of the prime services listed.

Recently, we asked base commanders what are the important
services on an_Air Force base, and child care was listed in terms of
retention, readiness and ability to get the work done.

Mr. BLiLeY. Ms. Rudriguez, how much seed money did Avance get
from the Zale Corporation?

Ms. RobriGukz. $100,000 annually for 3 years.

Mr. BLiLEY. So $300,000 altogether.

Ms. RobriGUEz. And I would like to say that until we were get-
ting sunport from the local government, Zale gradually decreased
our funa*ng from $100,000 to 30 percent of that.

Mr. BLn.ey. I see.

As the government came on, they reduced the funds?

Ms. RonriGUEZ. Yes.

Mr. BLitey. When do you expect your new facility to be ready?

Ms. RopriGuez. Well, in about 1% years, or 2, hopefully. It just
depends—1 year to organize the plans and acquire the financing
and 1 year to construct it.

Mr. BriLey. How will your operating costs be funded?

Ms. RobriGUEZ. The operating costs would be generated from the
subsidies and from the parents.

Mr. BLiLEY. The parents’ fees?

Ms. RoDRIGUEZ. Yes.

Mr. BLiLey. Will they pay all of it, or what do you project——

Ms. RODRIGUEz. Part of it will be funded by the city of San Anto-
nio, I am sure, and the Texas Depariment of Human Resources. As
we are now currently planning for those costs, we are setting up a
committee of prominent businessmen and city employees, and also
s%me members of our board, to determine how it is going to come
about.

But we are foreseeing that we would be looking at CDBG moneys
and private sector for the construction cost. We now currently re-
ceive over $200,000 from the city of San Antonio alone for oper-
ation costs.

Mr. BLILEY. But you haven’t worked out your goals yet exactly
on the ratio of what percentage will be paid by parents versus—

Ms. RopriGUEzZ. No. We aie still in the planning stages right
now.
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Mr. BuiLEy. Mr. James, were you able to meet your budget goal
of $15 to $18 maximum per family?

Mr. JAMES. So far, sir, yes, we have. We still have a few more
months yet in this fiscal year.

Mr. BLILEY. So far you are on target?

Mr. JaMES. So far, sir.

Mr. BuiLEY. Is that true for the part that you estimated to be
picked up by the Y?

Mr. JAMES. Yes, sir.

Mr. BuiLey. That is very good. Maybe you cught to teach us how
to stick to a budget.

Mr. JAMES. Ask me again in about 4 monts and I will be able to
give you more accurate figures.

Mr. BLiLEY. Ms. Gilius, you say three employers are participating
now. How many participated in the past?

Ms. GILIUS. A total of three.

Mr. BLiLEY. On page 2 of your testimony, you refer to referral
contracts. How does it work, that is, what does it provide and what
does it cost?

Ms. Giuius. Under that contract, the employer contracts with our
agency for consultation for their employees, and that can be done
either by telephore or through on-site consultation. One of the em-
ployers that we are working with now has a combination of those
i{wo. They have a staff person from our office go out to the work
site for 2% days each week, and employees can come by during
that time to meet with the child care referral coordinator and get
assistance from her. Also, their employees can phone our office, if
that is more convenient for them.

Regarding the cost of the program, if they have a staff person go
out to the work site for a certain number of hours per week or per
n}:onth, we charge according to the number of hours that person is
there.

Mr. BLiLEY. At what rate? '

Ms. Giuus. It varies with the number. We are charging an em-
ployer $80 per 4-hour time block.

Mr. BuiLey. So, $20 an hour——

Ms. Giurus. Right.

Mr. BLILEY [continuing]. With a 4-hour minimum?

Ms. GiLius. Yes. And there is an economy of scale, so the more
time that they contract for, the less the unit rate would be.

Mr. BuiLey. What does the phone service cost them?

A Ms. Guius. We are currently charging $20 per employee that
uses the service for the first 200 employees. After that, the cost
goes down to $10 per employee.

Mr. BLILEY. So really you are not paying that much more.

Ms. Giuius. It depends on the utilization.

Mr. BLiLEY. Unless you have a big number. But if you had big
numbers, you might have your own program.

Thank you.

Mr. Walker, how much improvement took place among those em-
ployees in regard to retention that participated in the program
versus before? Or do you have figures for that?

Mr. WALKER. I don't have those figures with me. Terry might.

Ms. GiLius. We don’t have the figures available.

Q
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Mr. WaLkeR. I imagine that is going to be an issue at budget
time, though.

Mr. BuiLey. I would imagine the board members would want to
krow that.

Why are the employees that participated in the program chosen
by lottery rather than by financial need or other relevant circum-
stances, such as the number of children, presence of other family
members, et cetera?

Mr. WaLRER. Well, one of the administrative concerns was that
we didn’t know how far the money would go, and the group that
lobbied for the program were very interested in being involved in
the program. So they got together, and it was a ve interesting
session. They debated for some time how they would deal with
that. Finally, they recommended the lottery system.

Basically, it is directed toward part-time bus drivers, and after
that, other employees can use the money as it is available.

Mr. BriLEy. Have you been satisfied with that arrangement, or
do you propose to change it in any way; and if so, how?

Mr. WaLKER. Well, my feeling is that possibly there may need to
be changes insofar as priorities for various employee groups. How-
ever, I would prefer for that to come from the employees. And 1
would suggest they probably will deal with that issue if there is a
problem at budget time.

Mr. Buiey. Would you care to express what your preference
would be?

Mr. WaLkER. My personal opinion is that I would prefer it to be
set up on some type of need basis. But my approach to administra-
tion is that if, in fact, you ask for employee input, then you need to
be responsive. Otherwise——

Mr. BLILEY. It has a negative effect?

Mr. WALKER. Yes; you affect the balance of the system. So I like
to ride with their recommendations to the degree that I can.

This is congruous with my approach to dealing with all our em-
ployee concerns. We have a group that is elected to make recom-
mendations regarding operational nolicy, and a group elected to
hear appeals of supervisor decisions, and those kinds of things.
This is the same kind of system. I would like to affect the balance
sometimes, but I try not to.

Mr. Buey. Mr. Chairman, thank you. I appreciate your indul-
gence.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Gilius, if you have three employers, what
is the incentive? How do we crack that barrier? You heard the pre-
vious panel. Do you have some ideas, after working with these
people, what it would take to get them to see their way clear?

Ms. Gnaus. From our experience we have been very pleased to
see the recent surge o” interest. When we can go out and tell em-
ployers that their employees may be eligible for some Federal
funds through the community development block grant, that seems
to pique their interest.

I think it is also causing them to move more quickly than if the,
were just going to wait for employee pressure. I agree with the
other panelists that that is going to take a few more years. So I
think having the seed money available is a very good attraction;
also having a community organization available.
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But many employers are still going to need to see what these
programs will do for productivity. Research and demonstration
projects are essential to show an employer what benefits have ac-
crued to other employers that have tried these models. Otherwise, I
don’t think they know what to expect in terms of costs or benefits.

Chairman MiLLEr. Mr. Walker, you indicated that you weren’t
ready to attribute your entire change in turnover to child .

Let me ask you, those figures that you have, the realiy rather
dramatic improvement one year over the other, are they continu-
ing to nold up as the recovery comes along?

Mr. WALKER. It ha: continued to hold up over the last 2 years. Of
course, I want to attribute some of it to this program, and that is
the reason I mentioned the nu:nbers.

lThe other side of it is, I have to be straight about the economy,
also.

Chairman MILLER. I understand.

I wondered if now, as the economy shows improvement, wheth r
you are not seeing people fleeing the job for other jobs, or are they
sticking with the company?

Mr. WaLkEer. No. We are continuing to improve. My personal ra-
tionale is that driving a school bus is a very responsible job, and we
don’t pay high salaries nor do we allow them to draw unemplo-
ment during the summer.

One of our best markets, just from an operational standpoint, is
a female who has not had any formal training, and for one reason
or another, reenters the work force, and we can give them certifica-
tion and training. I like the child care benefit because it makes us
competitive. If they stay with us for 4 or 5 years, and have received
a step raise each year; then we are very competitive. So philosophi-
cally, I think we will be able to keep those employees.

Chairman MILLER. You &lso get to amortize your training invest-
ment over a longer period of time.

Mr. WALKER. Yes, sir.

I believe that we experience 70 to 80 percent of the problems
that an employee is going to encounter during their first 7 months.
So if you don’t retain these pecple you are running through that
problem area over and over of course, our staffing problem has
been more catalystic, because we have handled court orders for de-
segregation. So I think we need to be more responsive to these
people. It has been a tough tour of duty.

I don’t mean to be a reverse sexist, but most men are easier to
train on the handling of the vehicle—but the primary difficulty in
our job is dealing with students, and my reality is that women
have more experience dealing with children. You tell most women
to stop at a railroad track one time, and that is all you have to tell
them. And loading and unloading is essentially the same. If a male
is used to driving an 18-wheeler, he handles a vehicle extremely
well. But you may have to remind them several times ahout load-
ing and unloading and stopping at railroad tracks. So I guess I am
sensitive in that regard.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you for your time and contribution to
our efforts.

Mr. Bliley?

Q
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Mr. BLiLEY. Mr. Chairman, I wondered if I could make the unani-
mous-consent request to keep the record open to receive that
report, Ms. Schmalzried, that ycu are doing on effectiveness as far
as retention is concerned?

As. SCHMALZRIED. Yes.
[The following was submitted for inclusion in the record:]

ReSPONSE FROM BEVERLY SCHMALZRIED, T0 CHAIRMAN MILLER'S QuESsTIONS

Question. Whet is the relationship between retention and child care?

Answer. Air Force members with families now comprise nearly two-thirds of total
Air Force personnel. A 1980 Air Force study provided information about Air Force
families, their gratifications, problems, and needs. Included in the report were find-
ings regarding the relationships between various aspects of Air Force life and reten-
tion decisions.

This report identified child care as one of the most urgent needs of Air Force fam-
ilies, especially single parents and marrie¢ wilitary couples with children. Among
the recommendations were that child care centers have longer hours to accommeo-
date the military work schedule and far better quality programs.

The Air Force published a Morale, Welfare, and Recreation (MWR) Quantification
Study in January 1983. The purpose of this study was to determine the effect of
MWR progrsms on morale, mission accomplishment, discipline, retention and sever-
al other aveas. The survey consisted of two phases: personal interviews with com-
manders ranging from detachment commanders to four-star level and a mail survey
to active duty Air Force members worldwide. Every one of the 240 commanders
int:rviewed ctated that MWR was essential to mission accomplishment; 99.9 percent
fel. that there would be an adverse impact on family life if MWR were reduced or
eliminated; and 96.4 percent saw a reduction in the retention rate if there were siza-
b.e reductions or elimination of MWR programs. Among the top MWR programs,
according to the commanders, was child care. There was a strong similarity between
the responses of the commanders and the active duty member mail survey.

Many Air Force parents rely on Air Force child care for their children. Among
married parents, two out of three have used base child care facilities, Most parents
are pleased with the service. However, improvements are still needed at some loca-
tions.

Chairman MILLER. We will keep the record open for that pur-
pose. Also, your testimony will raise additional questions as we go
through, and we would like to be able to contact you in writing for
some questions that we may raise later.

Thank you very much.

[Whereupon, at 12 noon, the committee recessed, to reconvene at
1:20 p.m., the same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Chairman MiLLER. The committee will reconvene and we will
hear from our third panel, which is made up of Jean English, who
is the chief policy specialist for the Texas Department of Human
Resources in Austin; Ann Schneider, who is the executive director,
Neighborhood Centers, Inc., Houston; Gail Schmitt, district manag-
er, Kinder-Care Learning Center, Deer Park; Jeannette Watson,
governing hoard, National Association for the Education of Young
Children, past president, Austin AEYC, past president, Southern
Association for Children Under Six. She will be accompanied by
Doug Meyer and Dave Connell.

dean, if you will start off and identify yourself for the court re-
porter.
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STATEMENT OF JEAN ENGLISH, CHIEF POLICY SPECIALIST,
TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES

Ms. ENGLISH. Chairman Miller and Congressman Bliley, I am
Jean English. I am with the Texas Department of Human Re-
sources, the day-care standards and policy specialists for the licens-
ing branch.

Texas child-care licensing law states its purpose as being the pro-
tection of the health, safety, and well being of children of the State
who are in child-care facilities by: one, establishing statewide mini-
mum standards for their safety and protection; and, two, regulating
the facilities through a licensing program.

Uince all facilities, unless specifically exempt, are required by
law to be regulated and since the law prescribes that there shall be
minimum standards, it is our belief that the standards adopted
must be standards which are achievable and enforceable. The
standards are the publicly agreed upon lowest level of care that the
pecple of Texas will acrept for children in out-of-home care. Many
facilities, of course, achieve a quality of care much higher than the
minimum.

The department inspects licensed facilities on a regular basis. In
order to receive and retain a license, the facilities must maintain
compliance with the standards. When facilities do not maintain
compliance with the standards, their applications must be denied
or their licenses must be revoked.

During the last fiscal year, 146 licenses and registrations were
revoked or denied and 5 licenses were suspended. The department
furither has the responsibility of seeking injunctions against facili-
ties which operate without regulation or in violation of standards.
Last year, the department obtained injunctions against 14 facilities.

The Nation has viewed the Texas statute as a model licensing
law. Changes do need to be made, and some of these will be ad-
dressed later.

The law requires licensing staff to inspect each licensed facility
once each year in an unannounced visit and to investigate all com-
plaints. In 1977, licensing staff were required to make quar’rly in-
spection visits to each facility. Between 1978 and 1983, the number
of regulated facilities increased by 53 percent but the number of li-
censing staff decreased by 43 percent.

Today, there are more than 25,000 facilities in regulation and ap-
proximately 123 day-care licensing inspectors. Currently, it is the
department’s policy to make a visit to each licensed facility at least
every 9 months and to investigate all complaints concerning facili-
ties.

The policy of the department in relation to family day-care
homes is that visits are made only when a complaint is received
concerning a home. The department is preparing a legislative re-
quest for a decreased allocation for adequate staff to increase the
number of visits to licensed day-care facilities and to intensify reg-
ulation of registered family homes.

The figure that was quoted of 100,000 licensed slots was perhaps
a 1977 statistic Today the licensed capacity is more than 450,000.

The department is preparing a draft of revisions to minimum
standards for all types of day-care facilities. Those standards will
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be proposed later this year and sent to every licensee and other in-
terested persons for their review and comment.

Some of the changes which are being recommended include:
more stringent standards related to the release of children to per-
sons other than their parents; requirements that the facility have
written plans for dealing with specific emergencies; and that they
provide training to all staff concerning the emergency procedures;
an increase in the director qualifications and in staff qualifications
and a requirement rai-ng the minimum age of the director from
18 to 21; decrease in the maximum number of children to be super-
vised by one staff person, and decrease in the maximum number of
children in a group.

The law requires the department to offer consultation to poten-
tial applicants, applicants, and license and certificate holders about
meeting and maintaining standards for licensing and toward
achieving programs of excellence in child care, and to prospective
and actual users of the facilities.

However, after the session in which the law was passed, there
have been no funds allocated to provide these consultative activi-
ties.

The department is requesting funds in order to provide informa-
tion to the public about licensing and about child care and in order
to provide opportunities for regulated facilities to obtain training.
In two State senate hearings conducted recently, public testimony
indicated a great need for training for child-care staff.

The law requires that aftei receiving an application, the division
shall investigate the applicant. Currently, when an individual re-
quests to register or applies to operate a licensed child-care facility,
the department does check its own records to determine if there is
a record showing that the individual has been found to have
abused or neglected a child.

If there is such a record, a study of that record is included in the
investigation of the application and it is the policy of the depart-
ment that the application is denied unless there are circumstances
which would give the department reason to license the facility in
spite of this record. In that case, the license can be issued only with
the concurrence of the Director of Licensing.

In addition to the check of department records that takes place
during the investigation of an application, there have been recom-
mendations to the department that it undertake criminal investiga-
tion checks on applicants and staff in child-care facilities. The de-
Partznent is currently requesting authorization from the legislature
to do such checks.

As across the Nation, family day care is a growing industry,
there continues to be a divergence of opinion about the necessity
for and the best method of regulation of family day care.

It is recognized that there are many families who choose to rlace
their children in family day care as opposed to center care. There
are many people who do provide family care, and the State | _s no
interest in discouraging the provision of such care or the parent’s
option to place their children in this type of care.

However, it is almost impossible for the State to be aware of
every family day home. In Texas, it is required that any individual
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who regularly cares for even one child who is not related to her
must register with the licensing branch of the department.

It is the policy of the department that the individual who ex-
presses an inquiry concerning registration is given registration ma-
terials including a set of minimum standards for registered family
homes. The individual is required to fill out a request to register
and return it to the department.

One of the items on the regr =t to register is a statement by the
provider the* she will mainta compliance with minimum stand-
ards for registered family hom.es and that she will give the parent
of every child in care a copy of the Parents’ Guide to Registered
Family Homes.

The Parents’ Guide, produced by the department, includes a set
of minimum standards so that the parents have the opportunity to
know what is required of the registered famiiy home and have the
opportunity to make a determination regularly of the facility’s
compliance with requirements. The parents are also informed in
the guide of their responsibility to report to the department non-
compliances with the standards.

Earlier today, it was mentioned that the parents are in facilities
usually twice a day and it is they that would be most apt to see
noncompliance. It 1s hoped that if increased training opportunities
are made available, that registered family home providers will par-
ticipate in training and that this will improve the quality of care
provided.

There are also recommendations concerning the possibility of re-
quiring the individual operator of the home to be certified as a
caregiver. In that case, the home in which the caregiver operates
would not necessarily be regulated.

_ Other regulatory concerns of the department include the follow-
ing.

Across the Nation, there seems to be an increase in abuse in
child-care facilities, both physical and sexual abuse. The antiregu-
latory mood which has caused many States to experience staff re-
ductions in a program that is regulating the care of some of soci-
ety’s most vulnerable and valuable citizens, and the church-state
issue in the regulation of religiously sponsored child-care facilities.

In closing, it is hoped that additional staff, more training, and re-
vised standards and procedures will result in further reductions of
risk, better care for children outside of their own homes and en-
hanced public support for a vital regulatory program.

Thank you.

Chairman MiLLer. Thank you.

{Prepared statement of Jean English follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JEAN ENGLISH, DAY CARE STANDARDS AND PoLICY SPECIAL
ST FOR THE LICENSING BRaNCH OF THE TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES

Mr. Chairman, members of the select committee, my name is Jean English. I am
the Day Care Standards and Policy Specialist for the Licensing Branch of the Texas
Department of Human Resources. We thank you very much for inviting our office
to present information concerning the day care licensing program in Texas.

BACKGROUND

In comparing licensing programs across the nation, it is necessary to compare not
only the standards by which the facilities are regulated and the varying definitions
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of types of facilities, but the philosophy of regulation, including the statutory base
for regulation. In Texas, the child care licensing law became effective January 1,
1976. It has been codified into law as Chapter 42 of the Human Resources Code.r*he
law states the purpose as being the protection of the health, safety and well-being of
children of the state who are in child care facilities bg': (1) establishing statewide
minimum standards for their safety and protection, and (2) regulating the facilities
thr:;xgh a licensing program. Since all facilities, unless specifically exempt, are re-
quired by law to be regulated and since the law prescribes that there shall be mini-
mum standards, it is our belief that the standa adopted must be standards which
are achievable and enforceable. We believe that the standards are the publicly
agreed upon lowest level of care that the people of Texas will accept for children in
out of home care. Many facilities, of course, achieve a quality of care much higher
than the minimum. The Department inspects licensed facilities on a regular basis.
In order to receive and retain a license, the facilities must maintain compliance
with the standards. By law, when facilities do not maintain compliance with the
standard, their applications must be denied or their license must be revoked. During
the last fiscal year 146 licenses and regulations were revoked or denied and five li-
censes were suspended. The Department further has the responsilility of teeking in-
Jjunctions against facilities whic operate without regulation or in violation of stand-
ards. Last year the Department obtained injunctions against fourteen facilities.
Many{xj)eople acrogs the nation have viewed the Texas statute as a model licensin,
law. We recognize some changes which do need to be made and some of these wil
be addressed Iater.

Last September press coverage of dzay care and the licensing program in Texas
caused the Commissioner and the Boa:d of Human Resources to request a review of
the licensing program by Department staff. A review committee began its work in
October and presented its report to the Board of Human Resources and the Commis-
sioner at the Board’s February meeting. The recommendations of that committee
for changes in the licensing Frogram were accepted by the Board and the Depart-
ment has begun the process o implementing the recommendations.

VISITS TO FACILITIES

The ~hild care licensing law requires licensing staff to inspect each licensed facili-
ty once each year in an unannounced visit and to investigate all compiaints. In 1977
licensing staff were re%l:ired to make quarterly inspection visits to each facility. Be-
tween 1978 and 1983 the number of re lateg facilities increased by 53% and the
number of licensing staff decreasea by 43%. Today there are more than 25,000 facili-
ties in regulation and approximately 123 day care licensing inspectors. Currently, it
is the Department’s policy to make a visit to each licensed day care facility each 6-9
months and to investigate all complaints concerning facilities. The policy of the De-
partment in relation to registered family homes is that visits are made only when a
complaint is received concerning a home. A registered family home cares ‘or no
more than 12 children in the provider’s own home, The Department is preparing a
legislative request for an increased allocation for adequate staff to increase the
number of visits to licensed day care facilities and to intensify regulation of regis-
tered family homes.

STANDARDS

The Department is currently preparing a draft of revisions to minimum standards
for all ty pes of day care facilities. Pl'hose standards will be proposed later this year
and sen. to every licensee and other interested persons for their review and com-
ment after which a revised draft will be presented to the Board for adoption to
become effective around the first of next year. Some of the changes which are being
recommended include: More stringent standards related to the release of children to
persons other than their parents; more specific requirezents on information the fa-
cility must obtain from parents concemmg the medical history of the children; re-
quirement that there be a person at the acility at all times trained in cardiopul-
monary resuscitation and a person at the facility at all times trained in first aid;
requirements that the facility have written plans for dealing with specific emergen-
cies; and that they provide training to all staff concerning the emergency proce-
dures; requirements for smoke detectors and emergency lighting in facilities; re-
quirements that fire, sanitation and licensing inspection reports be posted at the fa-
cility for parents and public to read; requirements concerning fall zone safety under
play equipment; requirements for additional emergency telephone numbers to be
posted; requirements for child safety restraint devices to be used in the transporta-
tion of children; an increase in the director qualifications and in staff qualifications
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and a requirement raising the minimum age of the director from (8 to 21, a require-
ment that facility staff provide a list of previous employers, decrease in the number
of children to be supervised by one staff person and decrease in the maximum
number of children in a group, and specialized staff-child ratio requirements for
field trip activities.

TRAINING

In addition, there are recommendations that funds be made available for in-
creused training to child care providers. The law requires the Department to offer
consultation to potential applicants, applicants, and license and certificate holders
about meeting and maintaining standards for licensing and toward achieving pro-
grams of excellence in child care, and to prospective and actual users of the facili-
ties. However, after the session in which the law was passed there have been no
funds to provide these consultative activities. The Department is requesting funds to
provide these consnltative activities. The Department is requesting funds in order to
provide informauun to the public about licensing and about child care and in order
to provide opportunities for regulated facilities to obtain training. In two state
serate hearings conducted recently, public testimony indicated a great need for
training for child care staff. Clild care experts across the state requested that li-
censing standards be increased to require more training for child care staff. Facili-
ties requested that the Department provide training and make facilities aware of
opportunities for staff training.

As a part of the licensing review, the Department compared Texas’ licensing pro-
gram with the ten most populous states and New York City and found that Texas
was one of only two states which required orientation for new staff in a facility and
required a specified amount of in sarvice training for staff in licensed fi cilities.
There is a recommendation that we ircrease the orientation requirements .} in-
crease the required number of hours. Standards currently require that staff and di-
rector must have 12 clock hours of training each year. There is a recommendation
to increase the requirement to 15 clock hours eacy year for facility staff and 20
clock hours each year for the director of a licensed facility. There is no training re-
quirement for the registered family home caregiver and there are recommendations
that a requirment for 15 clock hours of training each year be added to the regis-
tered family minimum standards.

DEPARTMENT STAFF TRAINING

The Department’s review committee made several recommendations concerning
training Some of those recommendations were not increased training of Depart-
ment staff Specialized complaint investigators in licensing, complaint invest gators
in protective services who investigate abuse and neglect complaints in child care fa-
cilities; and specialized training for licensing supervisory staff,

NVESTIGATING THE APPLICANT

The law requires that after receiving the application, the division shall investi-
gate the applicant Currently when an individual requests to register or applies to
operate licensed child care facility, the Departmen. does check its own records to
determine if there is a record showing that the individual has been found to have
abused or neglected a child If there is such a record, a study of that record is in-
cluded in the investigation of the application and it is the policy of the Department
that the application is denied unless there are circumstances which would give the
Department reason to license the facility in spite of this record. In that case, the
license can be issued only with the concurrence of the Director of Licensing.

In addition to the check of department records that takes place during the investi
gation of an application, there have been recommendations to the Department that
it undertake criminal investigation checks on applicants and staff in child care fa-
cilities The Department is currently requesting authorization from the legislature
to do such checks. We are also exploring with the Texas Department of Public
Safety the method by which such checks could be undertaken: We currently are au-
thorized to do criminal investigations checks on applicants and licensees but net on
facility staff. v

In all sets of standards there is a prohibition against any person being presei.t at
the facility who has been convicted of or has pending an indictment or official crimi-
nal complaint in the areas of commission of a felony or misdemeanor classified as
an offense against the person or family or public indecency or felony violation of the
Texas controlled substances act It would Le in these areas that our criminal record
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checks would center, ie. unless there had been a conviction in one of these areas a
criminal record would not be a basis for revocation or denial of a license.

FAMILY DAY CARE
One of the areas which licensing staff are studying carefully at this time is the

regulation of family day care. As across the nation family day care is a growing in-
dustry, there continues to be a divergence of opinion about the necessity for and the
best method of regulation of family day care. It is recognized that there are many
families who choose to place their children in family day care as opposed to center
care. There are many people who do provide family care, and the state has no inter-
est in discouraging the provision of such care or the parent option to place their
children in this type of care. However, it is almost impossible for the state to be
aware of every family day home. In Texas, it is required that any individual who
regularly cares for even one child who is not related to her must register with the
licensing branch of the Department of Human Resources. It is the policy of the De-
partment that the individual who expresses an inquiry concerx:ing registration is
given registration materials including a set of Minimum Standards for istered
Family Homes. The individual is required to fill out a request to register and return
it to the Department. One of the items on the request to register is a statement by
the provider that she will maintain compliance with minimum standards for regis-
tered family homes and that she will give the parent of every child in care a c:e;g' of
the Parents’ Guide to Registered Family Homes. The Parents' Guide, produced by
the Department, includes a set of minimum standards so that the parents have the
opportunity to know what is required of the registered family home and have the
orportunity to make a determination regularly of the facility’s compliance with re-
quirements. The parents are also informed in the guide of their responsibility to
repot to the department noncompliances with the standards.
requertly it is alleged that there are many, many homes operating without the
knowledge of a regulatory office. In Texas, a pattern is very clear. In 1975, rrior to
the enactment of the child care licenging law, Texas had 1900 licensed facilities in
this category. On August 31, 1976, there were 2,520 registered family homes. On
August 31, 1980, there were 11,134 registered family homes and on April 26, 1984,
there were 17,851 registered family homes in the state. We feel sure that a larger
percer.‘age is regulated today than in 1975. But the trade off has been the stringen-
cy of - eguiation. Shortly after the homes were required to be registered, we began a
iedia campaigr to inform people of the requirements of regi tration. Included in
that campaign was the statement that Licensing staff would not be regularly in-
specting the homes. There are many people who believe that the “threat” of licen-
sure is greater than that of registration and that to impose licensure on family day
homes causes many homes to operate underground as opposed to allowing them to
declare themselves to the state as offering service. Ex rience would also indicate
that many parents are more in support of registration than of licensing.

in addition to the legal requirement, an incentive to individuals to make their ac-
tivity known is the availability of consultation and resources from the USDA food
program. In Texas there are several organizations which are makirg the food pro-
gram available to registered family homes.

It is hoped that if increased training opportunities are made available that regis-
tered family home providers will participate in training and that this will improve
the quality of care provided.

There are persons who believe that all family day homes should be required by
law to belong to a child placing agency or to an association of family day homes
which certifies that the homes are meeting standards. In Texas, we license agencies
which operate family day home systems. However, a day home is not required to be
a part of such a system. The majority operate independently.

ere are also recommendations concerning the possibility of requiring the indi-
vidual operator of the home to be certified as a caregiver, In that case the home in
which the caregiver operates would not necessarily be regulated.

OTHER CONCERNS

Other regulatory concerns of the Department include the following:

Across the nation there seems to be an increase in abuse in child care facilities.
both physical and sexual abuse. It is possible, of course, that a part of the increass
can be accounted for by the fact that regulatory agencies have me more aware
of the pcisibility of such abuse in facilitfes and that because ¢f press coverage par-
ents are becoming more aware of and willing to report such abuse. There is a con-
tinuing need to inform parents and the public of their responsibility of vigilant
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awareness of what gces on in their children’s care arrangements and of the respon-
sibility to report situations which are believed to be abusive.

The Department regrets the elimination of the day care divisions in the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services. The information dissemination role which was
p'ayed by that division seems not to iave been picked up entirely in the Depart-
ment reorganization.

A concern; that the anti-regulatory mood which is a reality across the nation for
economic reasons has infected the regulation of child care facilities. Many states
have experienced staff reductions in a program that is regulating the care of some
of society’s most vulnerable and valuable citizens.

A concern over a continuing issue in several parts of the country, including
Texas, the church state issue in the regulation of religiously sponsored child care
facilities. In Texas religion is not a basis for exemption under the child care licens-
ing act. In the last legislative session a bill was introduced which would have ex-
en.pted religious schools from regulation. The bill was amended to exempt all pri-
vate schools meeting certain criteria. Therefore, religious facilities were not set
apart from other private schools.

In Texas, as in other states, there are several law suits in progress concerning the
state’s right and responsibility in reguleting religious child care facilities.

CLOSING

In closing, I would like to say that licensing staff are acutely aware of the impor-
tance of the work they do as it relates to reducing the risks to children in day care.
I believe licensing staff have an earnest desire to do a thorough and effective job.
With over 500,000 cnildren in regulated day care facilities in Texas a significantly
small number of children are injured as a result of violation of minimum standards
or the law. In spite of staff reductions, licensing staff are enforcing the minimum
standards and taking enforcement actions against noncomplying facilities on a daily
basis It would be unrealistic however, to view the licensing program as an insur-
ance policy—it is risk reduction, not risk elimination. It is hoped that additional
stafl, more training, and revised standards will result in further reductions of risk,
better care for children outside their own homes, and enhanced public support for
vital regulatory program.

Chairman MiILLER. Ann Schneider.

STATEMENT OF ANN SCHNEIDER, DIRECTOR OF
ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES, NEIGHBORHOOD CENTERS, INC.

Ms. Scuneiper. I am Ann Schneider, the director of administra-
tive services for Neighborhood Centers. We are a United Way
agency, providing services in the Houston area since 1907, We re-
ceive funding from the United Way, the Department of Human Re-
sources, the city of Houston, fees and private contributions.

Day care is one of many services that Neighborhood Centers pro-
vides. We operate six day-care centers, 80 family day homes and a
vendor voucher system in which we use over 200 private day-care
centers.

We have 1,400 children in day care on a daily basis. We also
have a program which provides temporary day-care subsidies for
families experiencing financial crises as a result of medical or em-
ployment prohlems.

Our Chatters program offers telephone reassurance and training
to latch-key children, and we operate a preschool program to pre-
pare non-English-speaking children to enter public schools. We
have an after-school program to provide after-school care for
school-age elementary children.

There are many different reasons for providing day care and the
reasons for providir.g day ~ar. are based on the needs and interests
of the various funding sources. The funding sources for day care in-
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clude farailies with childrer in care, corporations, governmental
bodies, and private nonprofit. philanthropic organizations.

Child care is previded in a number of different settings. Day care
centers provide group care. Family day homes provide care for chil-
dren in small groups in the caregiver’s own home. Day care may
also be provided by a person who comes into the child’s home.

Licensing or regulation of day care is performed by governmen-
tal bodies. Licensing standards usually relate to staff-child ratios,
space per child, fire, safety and health standards. Day care profes-
sional groups also set quality of care standards.

The real choice in day care relates to the quality of care provid-
ed, rather than the setting in which it is offered. The quality of day
care may range from custodial care or baby sitting to specific cur-
riculum focusing on child development and learning. In addition,
ancillary services such as health screening, nutrition, and counsel-
ing may be offered to families.

The type of day care chosen is the result of two primary factors:
the reason(s) that child care is needed; and the amount of money to
be spent for care.

High quality day care clearly costs more than custodial care. The
necessary ingredients in high quality child care are: equipment,
materials, and staff. Of these three ingredients, staff are the most
important factor in providing high-quality child care.

Several factors affect the quality of day-care staff, including: one,
the number of staff available, staff/child ratio, to provide children
with individual attention; two, the knowledge staff have of child
development and the needs of children; three, the amount of expe-
rience staff have working with children; four, the amount of staff
turnover—children need consistency from the adults in their lives
and constant staff turnover creates confusion and concern for chil-
dren.

Staff turnover can be reduced by providing staff with an ada-
quate salary plan, a fair fringe benefits package and an opportuni-
ty for job satisfaction. The funding source has the fina! determina-
tion of the type and quality of day care provided.

Frequently economic realities, rather than the well being of the
children in care, dictate the type and quality of day care in a com-
munity.

When considering subsidizing day care fr low-income or welfare
families to obtain employment, tha costs and benefits to the fami-
lies and governmental funding sources should be weighed.

Coensider the example of an AFDC mother who is earning $3.35
an hour from employment, earning $134 weekly, who has three
children in Government subsidized day care. The cost of the day
care subsidy is $150 a week, or $16 a week more than what she
earns from employment. Is this a sound use of Government funds?

Further, how much education and training does that AFDC
mother need before she is able to even obtain a job? If she has less
than an eighth grade education, has never worked, has little
awareness or understanding of the world of work and its require-
ments, and is not motivated toward work, is it realistic (0 assume
that a short-term training program can adequately prepare her for
employment?
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How much does an AFDC mother have to earn through employ-
ment to offset the benefits she is receiving from the Government’s
welfare system? These benefits include a monthly welfare grant,
medicaid, food stamps, subsidized rent and utilities, and local char-
ity assistance.

Although all parents want high-quality day care for their chil-
dren, can they afford to pay the full costs of care? Or, because of
ec nomic limitations, are parents forced to select and use low-cost
and low-quality child care even though they recognize and believe
in the value of high-quality programs?

Can Government funding sources continue to purchase care from
day-care programs at an amount less than the actual cost of care?

Are Government funding sources stretching their resources so
far in order to reach the greatest number of children that they are
diluting the quality of services offered?

Are Government funding sources forcing service providers to be
so concerned about containing co: :s for day care that the prov'ders
have lost sight of the importance of high-quality care?

For example, title XX is administered differently in each State.
In Texas, title XX pays a flat rate per day per child. The State is
not considering the cost to a center of meeting day-care licensing
standards. Thus, a dichotomy exists in Texas in which the State
sets day-care licensing standards but does not take the cost of
meeting these standards into consideration when reimbursing
under title XX.

Funding sources should evaluate carefully their basic interests in
child-care programs. The level of their financial support should
relate to the type of program selected, and should be based on an
accurate and realistic understanding of the cost of that service.

Over the past 20 years, we have seen a gradual increase in the
number of for profit day-care centers, both large national chains,
and independent family-owned and operated centers.

The current day-care delivery system is a combinatior: of for-
profit, Government supported, and philanthropic nonprofit day-
care centers.

The public educational system is beginning to express an in
creased interest in providing day-care services. In the future, the
public schools may be assuming the responsibility for the provision
of day-care services. This public school involvement may be inde-
pendent of, in addition t or in cooperation with the existing day-
care delivery system.

In summary, the following factors should be considered. What
family groups should be served by subsidized child care?

What are the goals set for the child-care program? Aie these
goals realistic? Are they affordable? .

What type of quality child care should be provided? Who will set
the standards?

Do funding sources know the true cost of child care? Are they
willing to pay this cost? Are they willing to support, financially,
child-care systems which will offer quality child care?

Thank you.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Ann Schneider follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ANN SCHNEILER, NEIGHBORHOOD CENTERS, INC.

THE REASONS FOR DAY CARE

There are many reasons for providing day care outside a child’s home. The rea-
sons differ depending upon the needs and interests of the various fui ding sources.
Funding sources include families with children in care, corporations, governmental
bodies and private non-profit philanthropic organizations.

The Family—A family’s reason for wanting day care foi taeir children to ke pro-
vided outside of their own home are: To enabie the parents to work; to provide chil-
dren with a positive pre-school experience and pre, them for school; and to pro-
vide children with the oprortunity to interact with other children their own ages.

The Corporation—A corporation’s reasons for providing day care for the children
of its employees are: To provide employees with an additional fringe benefit; to im-
prove employee productivity by reducing interruptions and distractions to work re-
lated to day care; to recruit qualified employees; and to reduce employee absentee-
ism because of dey care problems.

The Government—Public funding of day care services comes from federal, state
and city governments. Reasons for public funding of day care are: To prevent child
abuse and reduce child neglect; to allow low income families to obtain day care serv-
ices; to allow low income adults to return to school, receive job training, or work; to
enable families receiving welfare to obtain jobs outside their homes :n order to get
off welfare and become self-sup; rting; to provide children from low income families
with additional stimulation and learning experiences; to previde children from wel-
fare families with the education and stimulation necessary to help them break out
of “the welfare cycle;” and to respond to pressure from feminist groups for day care.

THE TYPES OF DAY CARE

Child care is provided in a number of different settings. Day care centers provide
group care, wit?x group size determined by government latory standards for
state licensed centers. Family day home provide care for children in small ups in
the “‘care-givers” own home. Day care may also be provided by a person who comes
into the child’s home during the day when the parents are at work.

Licensing or regulation of day care is rerformed by governmental bodies. Licens-
ing standards usually relate to staff<hild ratios, rpace per child, fire, safety and
health standarde. Licensing standards primarily apply to day care centers, with
family day homes regulated by much less stringent standards. Bay care professional
groups also set quality of care standards.

The real choice in day care relates to the quality of care provided, rather than the
setting in which it is offered. The quality of day care may range from custodial care
or baby sitting to specific curriculum focusing on child development and learning.
In addition, ancillary services such as health screening, nutnition and counseling
may be offered to families.

The tﬂ)e of day care chosen is the result of two primary factors: The reason(s)
that child care is needed; and, the amou:it of money to be spent for care.

THE COSTS OF HIGH QUALITY DAY CARR

High quality day care clearly costs more than custodial care. The necessary ingre-
dients in high quality child care are: equi- ment; materials; and, staff.

Of these three ing:edients, staff are the most important factor in providing high

uality child care. Several factors affect the quality of day care staff including; (1)
the number of staff available (staff/child ratio) to provide children with individual
attention; (2) the knowledge staff have of child development and the needs of chil-
dren; (3) the amount of experience staff have wcrking with ckildren; and (4) the
amount of staff turnover (Children need consistency from the adults in their lives
and constant staff turnover creatos confusion and concern for children.).

Staff turnover can be reduced by providing staff with an adequate salary plan, a
fair fringe benefits package which includes health insurance and retirement, and an
opportunity for job satisfaction through training and the availability of adequate
equipment and materials.

v FUNDING CONSIDERATIONS

The funding <ource has the final determination of the type and quality of da
care provided. Frequently economic realities, rather than the well-being of the chil-
dren in care, dictate the type and quality of day care in a community.
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THE COSTS AND BENEFITS OF NAY CARE

When considering subsidizing day care for low income or welfare families to
obtain employment, the costs and benefits to the families and governmental funding
sources should be weighed.

Consider the example of an AFDC mother, who is earning $3.35 an hour from em-
ployment (earning $134 weekly), who has 3 children in goverrment subsidized day
care. The cost of the day care subsidy is $150 a week, or $16 dollars a week more
than what she earns from employment. Is this a sound use of government funds?

Further, how much education and training does that AFDC mother need before
she is able to even obtain a job? If she has less than an eighth grade education, has
never worked, has little awareness or understanding of the world of work and its
requirements, and is not motivated toward work, is it realistic to assume that a
short-term training program can adequately prepare her for employment?

How much does an AFDC mother to earn through employment to offset the bene-
fits she is receiving from the government’s welfare system? These benefits include a
monthly welfare grant, medicaid, food stamps, subsidized rent and utilities, and
local charity assistance.

Will the fringe benefits received from an employer even come close to matching
her current benefits from AFDC? Further, how many minimum wage jobs provide
any fringe benefits at all?

Although all parents want high quality day care for their children, can they
afford to pay the full costs of care. Or, because of economic limitations_are parents
forced to select and use low cost (and low quality) child care even though they recog-
nize anu believe in the value of high quality programs?

Can government funding sovrces continue to purchase care from day care pro-
grams at an amount less than the actual cost of care? In other words, can govern-
ment funding sources expect private day care programs to subsidize the government
subsidized clients?

Are government funding sources stretching their resources so far in order
reach the greatest number of children, that they are diluting the quality of services
offered” Are govern.nent funding sources forcing service providers to be so con-
cerned about containing costs for day care that the providers have lost sight of the
importance of high quality care?

In dealing with the many issues and options available, funding sources sheuld
evaluate carefully their basic interests in child care programs. Based on their inter-
ests, they should then make public to all concerned the types of programs that they
are choosing to support. The level of their financial support should relate to the
type of program selected, and should be based on an accurate and realistic under-
standing of the cost of that service.

THE DAY CARE DELIVERY SYSTEM

After examining the reasons, types, elements, costs, funding sources and benefits
of day care, the delivery system itself should be examined. Before 1962, with the
exception of World War 11, day care was provided by non-profit social service orgeni-
zations. Since 1962, therc has been a gradual increase in government interest and
support for day ceve. This government supported day care has been provided
through the existing social service and social welfare legislation.

Over the past 20 years we have seen a gradual increase in the num.er of for-
profit day care centers, both large national chains, and independent family owned
and operated centers. The current day care delivery system is a combination of for-
profit, government supported, and philanthropic non-profit day care centers.

The public educational system is beginning to express an increased interest in
providing day caie services. In the future, the public schools mav be assuming the
responsibility for the provision of day care services. This public school involvement
may be independent of, in addition to, or in cooperation with the existing day care
delivery system.

SUMMARY: THE FOLLOWING FACTORS SHOULD BE CONSIDERED

What family groups should served by subsidized child care?
What are the goals set for the child care program? Are these goals realistic? Are
tha' affordable?
'lhiai type of quality child care should be provided? Who will set the standards?
Do funding sources know the true cost of child care?
Are they willing to pay this cost? Are they willing to support, financially, child
care systems which will offer quality child care?
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Chairman MiLLER. Gail Schmitt?

STATEMENT OF GAIL SCHMITT, DISTRICT MANAGER, KINDER-
CARE LEARNING CENTER

Ms. ScamitT. My name is Gail Schmitt. I am a district manager
with Kinder-Care Learning Centers. On behalf of Kinder-Care, I
wish to thank the committee for the opportunity to give this testi-
mony.

Kinder-Care currently operates 815 centers throughout the coun-
try serving approximately 83,000 children of America’s young
working families.

For working parents, the hours they are away from their child
can be the longest hours of the day. In an effort to provide quality
licensed child care at an affordable cost, we offer full- and part-
time care, before and afterschool programs, summer activities, and
24-hour care where parents work in shifts around the clock.

Recognizing that approximately 52 percent of American women
are working and that by the yesar 1990 over two-thirds of our
female population will be in the work force, we have a serious issue
to address. Kinder-Care and enlightened business management rec-
ognized the new wave of the future by showing concern for the em-
ployee and their needs: quality child care at an affordable cost.

Many employers are realizing the benefits of lower absenteeism
and less employee turnover by contributing to quality child care
for their employees’ children. Kinder-Care Learning Centers began
offering einployer sponsored child care, entitled Kindustry, in the
spring of 1981.

Kindustry is a cooperative effort between Kinder-Care and indus-
try designed specifically for working families who need child care.
Kinder-Care, the Nation’s leading child care provider, recognizes
that with the increasing number of women entering the work force,
and the stringent application of Federal EEOC laws and regula-
tions, business must offer a variety of competitive benefits to at-
tract and retain qualified personnel.

In several instances, notably Campbell Soup Co. and CIGNA, we
operate an onsite facility for the children of the employees. Kinder-
Care through the Kindustry program offers an array of options
from onsite management of operations to on-site construction or
renovations.

Although business participation has been limited, attributable
primarily to the lack of regulatory guidance by the IRS, Kinder-
Care currently maintains 72 Kindustry accounts across the country
with three in Texas.

To date, induswry has expressed little interest in day care. How-
ever, with Kindustry there is no need for a company to invest in
the overhead, furnishings, the support materials, and the construc-
tion costs of a child care facility.

Now business can take advantage of Kinder-Care’s time-tested
expertise and experience and offer to employees a comprehensive
benefit package that includes the highest quality, most economical
child care available today. Discounts on the cost of tuition at
Kinder-Care will be made to employees of participating companies.
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Kindustry works much like any employer group benefit plan be-
cause Kinder-Care shares in the cost of the child care benefit with
the company, but i. is unique because Kinder-Care offers a direct
discount of 10 percent which is matched by thc company. Kin-
dustry is flexible; it may be handled through payroll deductions or
tailored to fit a company’s specific needs.

As a participating employer giving child care benefits, a compa-
ny is making a public, moral, and philosophical statement showing
support of employees and concern for working families and their
children’s needs.

Kinder-Care, believing that quality child care is a good invest-
ment in a child’s future, regardless of race, creed, or eccnomic
status, is happy to be involved with Neighborhood Centers, Inc., in
Houston as a vendor for subsidized child care.

We hope that Congress will direct its attention to legislation that
will provide more spendable dollars directly to the parents, rather
than spending dollars on direct and duplicate child care services.
This type of support csan ke achieved through an improved and eg-
uitable child care tax credit or additional incentives to businesses
to pursue partnerships with the child care community.

Additionally, we believe that by providing more spendable child
care dollars to working parents through an improved child care tax
credit, more working parents would be able to avail themselves of
the licensing child care arrangyements of their choice.

An improved financia! outlook would enable more parents to
purchase quality, licensed child care in order to seek employment
rather than rely on social service support and enable those families
with low incomes to have the added resources to obtain child care,
and remain in the work force. .

Child care tax credit dollars can fuel the market, and the private
sector can expand to meet the increased demand without direct
Federal Government invelvement in providing child care.

As the select corunitiee focuses on child care, we urge you to rec-
ognize that we all have the same goal: to increase the quality and
quantity of affordable, accessible child care services to America’s
young working families. To accomplish this goal, we must create
partnerships between providers and communities and businesses.

We all recognize the wisdom of our investments in today’s chil-
dren by providing them with the opportunity to develop skills and
to grow in a healthy, safe environment with adequate supervisions
and stimulation. This investment will generate productive, contrib-
uting adult citizens for tomorrow’s society.

Thank you very much.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Gail Schmitt follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GAIL SCHMITT, DisTRICT MANAGER, KINDER-CARE LEARNING
CENTER, INC.

On beinalf of Kinder-Care Learning Centers, Inc., I wish to thank the Committee
for the opportunity to give testimony on Ci dren, Youth and Families. Kinder-Care
currently operates 815 centers throughou. the country; serving approximately
85,000 children of America’s young work’™ g families.

For working parents, the hours the- way from their child can be the longest
hours of the day. In an effort to prov licensed child care at an affordable
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cost, we offer full and part time care, before and after school programs, summer
activities, and twenty-four hour care where parents work in shifts around the clock.

Recognizing that approximately 52 percent of American women are working and
that by the year 1990 over {wo-thirds of our femsale pulation will be in the work
force, we have a serious issue to address. Kinder-Care and enlightened business
management recognized the new wave of the future by showing concern for the em-
ployee and their needs; qual.*y child care at an affordable cost. Many employers are
realizing the benefits of lower absenteeism and less employee turnover by contribut-
ing to quality child care for their employees’ children. Kinder-Care Learning Cen-
tersggegan offering employer sponsored child care, entitled Kindustry, in the spring
of 1981.

Kindustry is a cooperativ~ effort between Kinder-Care and industry designed spe-
cifically for working families who need child care. Kinder-Care, the nation’s leading
child care provider, recognizes that with the increasing number of women entering
the work force, and the stringent application of Federal EEOC laws and regulations,
business lmust offer a variety of competitive benefits to attract and retain qualified
personnel.

In several instances, notably Cam~bell Soup Company and GIGNA, we operate an
onssite facility for the children of the employees. Kinder-Care through the Kin-
dustry program offers an array of options from on-site management of operations to
on-site construction or renovations.

Although business participation has been limited, attributable primarily to the
lack of regulatory guidance by the IRS, Kinder-Care currently maintains 72 Kin-
dustry accounts across the country with three in Texas.

To date industry has expressed little interest in Day Care however, with Kin-
dustry there is no need for a company to invest in the overhead, furnishings, the
support materials, and the construction costs of a child care facility.

Now business can take advantage of Kinder-Care’s time-tested expe tise and expe-
rience and offer to employees a comprehensive benefit package that includes the
highest quality, most economical child care available today. Discounts on the cost of
tuition at Kincer-Care vill ke made to employees of participating companies.

Kindustry works much like any employer group benefit plan because Kinder-Care
shares i the ccst of the child care benefit with the company, but it is unique be-
cause Kinder-rare offers a direct discount of 10 percent which is matched by the
corpany Kindustry is flexible; it may be handled through payroll deductions or tai-
lored to fit a company’s specific needs.

As a participating employer giving child care benefits, a company is making a
public, meral, and philosophicai statement showing support of employees and con-
cern for working families and their children’s needs.

Kinder-Care, believing that quality child care is a goud investment in a child’s
future, regardless of race, creed, or economic status, i1s happy to be involved with
Neighborhood Centers, Inc. in Houston as a vendor for subsidized child care.

We hope that Congress will direct its attention to legislation that will provide
more spendable dollars directly to the parents, rather than spending dollars on
direct and duplicate child care services. This tvpe of support can be achieved
through an improved and equitable child care tax credit ¢= additional incentives to
businesses to pursue partnerships with the chiid care community.

Additionaily, we believe that by providing more spendable child care dollars t»
working parents throngh an improved child care tax credit, more working parents
would be able to at il themselves of the licensed child care arrangements of their
choice An improved financial outlook would enable more parents to purchase qual-
ity, licensed child care in order to seek employment rather than rely on social serv-
ice support, and enable those families with low incomes to have the added resources
to obtain child care and ren. «n in the work force. Child care tax credit dollars can
fuel the market, and the private sector can expand to meet the increased demand
without direct Federal government involvement in providing child care.

As the Select committee focuses on child care, we urge you to recognize that we
Al have the same goal . . . to increase the quality and quantity of affordable, acces-
sible child care services to America’s young working families. To accomplish this
goal, we must create partnerships between providers and communities and business.
es.

We al) recognize the wisdom of our investments in today’s children by groviding
them with the opportunity to develop skills and to grow in a healthy, safe environ-
ment witl. adequate supervision and stimulation. This investment will generate pro-
ductive contributing adult citizens for tomorrow’s society.
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EMPLOYER SPONSORED CHILD CARE—A BENEFIT FOR FAMILIES AND BUSINESS, T0OO

By 1990, 60 percent of American women will be emplc,ed and aimost half of the
American workforce will be female The percentage has risen from only 12 percent
of mothers with children under 6 working in 1947 to more than 47 percent in 1980.
Twenty two million children under the age of 18 are in working families and only
half of these children have identifiable child care arrangements.

This year the White House Task Force on Private Sector Initiatives has focused
on employer sponsored child care through a series of meetings held around the
country, designed to increase the awareness of working families’ needs for child
care. These meetings are hosted by chief executive officers of local companies for
their colleagues. It is believed these raeetings spark interest in the business commu-
nity for child care alternatives. Employer sponsored child care accounts for less
than one percent of the market; but, at the same time is the fastest growing type of
care today.

According to employers, the major benefits to their business are decreased turnov-
er and lower absenteeism, enhancement of recruitment, improved productivity, pcsi-
tive public relations and company image. Employees report improved morale, re
duced tardiness, less need for overtime and less need for temporary or substitute
help as well as scheduling flexibility. Employer sponsored care comes in many
forms. Some centers are on-site company owned or contract managed. Some centers
are owned by community groups and supported by business and many are private,
for-profit centers accepting vouchers or cuatract payment for care. Companies with
child care benefits range in gize from small, family owned business to large corpora-
tions. The large companies tend to have centers on-site or near the workplace.
These companies also tend to have a larger workforce of women . . . often as many
as 75 percent of their employed. Small companies tend to provide vouchers or direct
support to local community and neighborhood facilities. Some companies have infor-
mation and referral programs to help employees find quality licensed care.

A good example of Kindustry is the participation of Kentucky Fried Chicken em-
ployees in nine centers in Louisville, Kentucky. The employees have the option to
select the center of their choice, near home or the workplace. Employers who par-
ticipate agree that benefit based child care is good business and employees second
that view because of peace of mind and convenience, not to mention the positive
aspect of an employer who recognizes and meets a need in a professional manner.
Hundreds of inquiries come to Kinder-Care headquarters in Montgomery, Alabama
monthly Awareness of this concept is increasing, and coupled with the tax benefit,
it is making employer sponsored child care the fastest growing market today!

The Economic Tax Act of 1982 made child care a bonafide tax-free benefit for am-
ployees which means this benefit is tax-free income. Both employers and employees
can benefit frem a variety of deductions and credits available through the federal
tax structizie. Several states have passed or are considering child care tax provi-
sions. The child care tax credit allows working parents to claim up to 30 percent of
their child care expenses depending on family income; and with few exceptions, the
cost of child care benefits is a deductible business expense for the employer. It is a
good business decision . . . it is a partnership in which everyone benefits . . . the
child, the working parent and the employer. It is the brightest benefit on the busi-
ness horizon.

In 1981 Kinder-Care Learning Centers began its Kindustry Plan. Over the last
three years more than 100 employers have participated in this benefit based child
care plan Now with more than 8Uv centers in 40 states and Canada, Kinder-Care
cperates centers on-site ‘or companies such as Campbell Soup in Camden, New
Jersey, CIGNA in Hartford, Connecticut and Walt Disney World at Lake Buena
7ista, Florida These centers offer reduced child care to employees and are open to
the community at large when the employer needs are met. The most common form
of Kindustry is utilization of neighborhood centers by parents who receive £ 10 per-
cent discount from Kinder-Care and a matching 10 percent or more from their em-
ployer. The charges-are payroll deductible and the billing is bi-monthly from
Kinder-Care. The process is so convenient that both payroll and personnel adminis-
trators are comfortable with the process. The benefit appeals to all types of business
and health care. Small, well managed businesses led by concerned executives have
sought out KindustW to assist in recruiting the top notch people and ret,aining well
trained employees. Working parents appreciate the acknowledgment that child care
is a major budget expense for them and once a participant in Kindustry their
morale, peace of mind and productivity increase.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Watson?
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STATEMENT OF JEANNETTE WATSON, GOVERNING BOARD, NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR THE EDUCATION OF YOUNG CHIL-
DREN

Ms. Watson. We are delighted to have you in Dallas. I am Jean-
nette Watson, and I am speaking today as a member f the govern-
ing board of the National Association for the Education of Young
Children; also, as a former director of the Texas Office of Early
Childhood Development, and almost a quarter of a century of advo-
cating for young children’s programs. I want you to know that we
are very pleased with the child-care initiative of the Select Com-
mittee on Children, Youth and Families. It is most welcomed by
the early childhood profession.

The committee’s interest in innovative initiatives in the field of
child care is both timely and most appropriate. I want to tell you
about a major, national effort that has been initiated by NAEYC to
improve the quality of group programs for young children in this
country.

Over 2%: years ago, NAEYC began developmental work on its
most challenging task to date—a long-term, private sector response
to the problem of promoting good quality group programs for
young children and of offering both parents and caregivers a prac-
tical means for identifying those quality programs. The result of
this effort is IJAEYC’s Center Accreditation Project, which I will
refer to as CAP.

The CAP will be a national, voluntary accreditation system for
early childhood centers and schools serving children from birth
through age 5 and 5 through 8-year-olds hefore and after school.

The developmental work that has been done so far is currently
being field tested in four areas of the country. It is particularly ap-
propriate that this hearing should be held here in Dallas since
Dallas is one of the four field test sites for the CAP.

Why has NAEYC committed to such an effort at this time? The
increased need for child care in this country is a well-known fact.
All parents who choose to use child care deserve the assurance that
their children will receive good care in their absence.

It is apparent that in response to the tremendous need, group
care programs for young children will increase in quantity. It is es-
sential that an increase in quality of programs occurs simulta-
neously.

Currently, parents have little assurance that the group program
they select is safe, healthy, and developmentally sound. At a time
when the number of programs is increasing rapidly, there is a di-
minishing public role in the regulation of child care.

In response to these needs, NAEYC, as the largest professional -
association of early childhood educators in the country, initiated
the CAP. It represents an attempt by the early childhood profes-
sion to exert major leadership in improving the quality of services
offered by the profession and also to apply the vast knowledge base
which exists in this field to improvement of professional practice.

The purpose of the CAP is to improve the quality of group pro-
grams for all families who choose to use them. This purpose cannot
be achieved by simply inspecting centers, approving some and fail-
ing others.
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NAEYC'’s approach to accreditation is to involve centers in a sys-
tematic process of self-evaluation and improvement, provide access
to information and resources needed for improving programs, and
faci(liistabe linkages with other programs with similar goals and
needs.

NAEYC’s approach to accreditation is as inclusive as possible:
not by degrading standards but by working with centers to make
program improvements. Although more difficult, I think this ap-
f)roach will ultimately be of greater benefit to children and fami-
ies.

NAEYC’s center accreditation project is designed to meet the
unique needs of the child care community. It is based on the con-
cept of collaboration. The participants in the program—directors,
staff members, parents, and children—work together to assess and
improve the quality of the program. At the same time, NAEYC
works with programs to assist them in obtaining the information
and resources that are necessary for program improvement.

Early childhood centers and schools will have positive incentives
for choosing to participate in CAP: access to information and re-
sources, materials for staff training, professional recognition by col-
leagues, and the community recognition that comes from achieving
and maintaining accreditation. Parents and employers who partici-
pate in the financial support of child care will be able to identify
accredited centers and to obtain information about the criteria
used to establish accreditation.

NAEYC’s Center Accreditation Project represents a commitment
on the part of early childhood professionals to ensuring that good
quality early childhood programs are provided to all families in
this country.

Program personnel who voluntarily choose to participate will
demonstrate a commitment to their own professional development.
Parents will benefit from this not only by being able to identify
good programs for their children but by working with professionals
to improve the quality of programs in which their children are en-
rolled. No nationwide system currently exists to assist parents as
consumers in identifying good quality programs.

Regarding child care in Texas, which was another point that I
was asked to speak to, I have just one statement: We don’t really
know the quality of care overall at this particular moment in
Texas because of the drastic dollar cuts in State staffing and the
dramatic increase in child caring facilities.

You heard Jean English speak to the fact that there has been a
53-percent increase in the number of facilities and yet there has
been a 43-percent decrease in the number of State staff.

I think that improvements can be achieved in Texas with an in-
creased funding for training opportunities for child care providers
as well as for regulation staft.

Thank you very much.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Jeannette Watson follows:]
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PREPAREL STATEMENT OF JEANNETTE WATSON, MEMBER OF THE GOVERNING BOARD OF
THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR THE EDUCATION OF YounG CHILDREN (NAEYC)

My name is Jegnnette Watson and 1 am speaking today as a member of the Gov-
erning Board of the National Association for the Education of Young Children
(NAEYC(). In addition to representing the national organization, I speak to day as
the former Director of the Texas Office of Early Childhood Development, past-Presi-
dent of Austin Association for the education of Young Children, and Board member
of the Texas Association for the Education of Young Children. I also served for 17
years as the director and teacher of the Child Development Center in Austin.

I speak from many years of experience as an advocate for good quality children’s
programs when I say that the child care initiative of the Select Committee on Chil-
dren, Youth, and Families is most welcome by the early childhood profession. The
Committee’s interest and concern for this vitally important aspect of family life in
the United States is to be commended.

The Committee’s interest in innovative initiatives in the field of child care is both
timely and appropriate. I have come today to tell you about a major, national effort
that has been initiated by NAEYC to improve tge quality of group grograms for
ﬂoxg% Cchildren in this country. But before I do, I want to tel you briefly about

The National Association for the Education of Young Children is the largest pro-
fessional association for early childhood educators in the country with a member-
ship of over 42,000. Its members are professionals who serve children in a variety of
capacities—as teachers, child care providers, directors of children’s programs, teach-
er educators, researchers, counselors, and others—an immensely diverse group of in-
dividuals who share in common their interest and concern for young children. A
particular strength of NAEYC’s structure is the individnal member’s participation
In the Association’s 280 Jocal and state Affiliate Groups. Since the Association was
founded in 1926, NAEYC has built a highly respective reputation for the provision
of high quality educational services designed to stimulate improvements in profes-
sional practice.

Over two and one-halt years ago, NAEYC began developmental work on its moat
challenging task to date—a lon -term, private-sector response to the problem of pro-
moting good quality grour programs for young children and offering both parents

i ) ical means for identifying gocd programs. The result of this
effort ir NAEYC's Center Accreditation Project or CAP as it has come to be called.
The Center Accreditation Project will be a national, voluntary accreditation system
for early childhood centers and schools serving children from birth through t:fe five
and five through eight years cld before and after school. The developmental work
that has been done s> far is currently being field tested in four areas of the country.
1t is particularly approporiate that this hearing should be held here in Dallas since
Dallas is one of the four field test sites for the Project. I am sharing my time today
with a repregentative from one of the centers .ticipating in the Field Test who
can give us a first hand perspective on it. I also want to acknowledge the financial
assistance that NAEYC has received from the Meadows Foundation located in
Dallas which along with NAEYC’s reserve funds have been used in support of the
field testing of this project.

Why has NAEYC committed to such an effort at this time? The increased need
for child care in this country is a well-known fact. Over 50% of women with chil-
dren under 6 are now in the work force and the number is expected to increase.
Many of these are single parents for whom access to child care is essential. Even in
families where one parent devotes full-time tc childrearing, there is increased need
for some form of supplementary child care at times. Regardless of the reason for
using child care, all parents deserve the assurance that their children will receive
good care in their absence.

It is apparent that in response to the tremend~3 need, group care programs for
young children, including programs for the very y .ngest age groups, will increase
in quantity. It is essential that a concomitant increase in quality of Drograms occurs
as well. Quality early childhood programs are an investment for future generations,
but currently parents have little assurance that the group program they select is
safe, healthy, and uevelopmentally appropriate for their cfu' dren. At a time vhen
the number of programs is increasing rapidly, there is a diminishing public role in
the regulation of child care. The Protection given by state licensing codes is limited,
and public budgets directed at enforcement of codes have not kept up with the bur-
geoning numbers of group programs.

In respouse to these needs, NAEYC initiated developmental work on the Accredi-
tation Project. Most professions assume snme responsibility for the quality of serv-
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ices that are offered by members of the profession. The CAP is an attempt by the
Early Childhood profession itself to apply its knowledge base to improvement of the
professional practices in the field. Participation in the Project by programs will be
voluntary. The decision to participate will reflect commitment on the part of indi-
vidual professionals to self-evaluation and self-improvement.

The purpose of the Center Accreditation Project is to improve the quality of group
g;ograms that are available to families who choose to use them. Certainly it would

relatively easy merely to accredit the centers that are already in compliance
with criteria of quality. However, this would exclude numerous programs, including
many that offer generally sound programs but possess some specific weaknesses.
NAEYC’s approach to accreditation is to be as inclusive as poscible—not by degrad-
ing standards but by working with ce. ters to ruake program improvements. Al-
though more difficult, this approach will ultimately be of greater benefit to children
and families.

1 would like to take the emainder of my time to briefly describe the work that
has been done cn the CAP and the plans for the future. The first task was to define
what the early childhood profession considers to be a good quality program and to
establish the Criteria that would be used to evaluate program qu i?'. Over the last
20 éeam, there has been a proliferation of research and theory building in the area
of Child Development. We now have considerable knowledge regarding the develop-
mental needs of children and ways of implementing good quality programs. The Cri-
teria which NAEYC has developed are founded in that knowledge bese. Drafts of
Criteria have been reviewed by several hundred Early Childhood professionals and
pl;xblished in NAEYC’s journal, Young Children, for review by the entire member-
ship.

NAEYC defines a good quality early ch:ldhood program as one which meets the
needs of and promotes the physical, social, emotional and cognitive development of
the children and adults who are involved. NAEYC’s Criteria address all aspects of
an early childhood srogram: the phv.ical environment, health and safety, nutrition
and food service, administration, st.\ff qualifications and development, staff-parent
interaction, staff<child interaction, child<hild interaction, curriculum, and evalua-
tion.

One of the most consistent findings of research cver the last several years has
been that systematic planning and evaluation of programming is related to im-
proved practice. The CAP is based on the concept that ir individuals become activel
involved in a process of self-study and evaluation, real and lasting ix:f)rovement will
result. The most important aspect of the CAP is the in-depth, internal program eval-
uation or self-study which each participating program goes through.

The self-study is designed to involve all the participants in an early childhood pro-
gram. The parents have an opportunity to respond to questionnaires evaluating the
asects of the program which they are most familiar with, such as the effectiveness
of the communication between caregivers and families. The classroom teachers and
directors must actually observe and rate the quality of the interactions between
staff and children.

T.e results of the self-study are verified by on-site visitors who are called valida-
tors. The role of the validator is not identical to that of an evaluator. The validawor
is there to ensure that the written description of the program is a true and accurate
reflection of the day-to-day operations. The validator works with the director to
make sure that nothing has been omitted from the report.

Finally, the accreditation decision is made by a three-person team of early child-

ood professionals who apply their professional judgment in making decisions
within the lir.ats of NAEYC’s Criteria for High Quality Early Childhood Programs.
This decision-making process considers the total context in which the program is op-
erating. Such a system is objective and yet considers the diversity that exists in the
field of early childhood education.

Early childhood centers and schools will have positive incentives for choosing to
participate in CAP: access to informacion «nd resources, materials for staff training,

rofeseional recognivion by colleagues, and ti.e community r ition that comes
rom achieving and maintaining accreditation. Parents and employers who rartici-
pate in the financial support of child care will be able to identify accredited centers
and to obtain information about th~ criteria used to establish accreditation.

NAEYC’s Center Accreditation Project resgresents a commitment on the part of
early childhood professionals to ensuring that good quality early childhood pro-
grams are provided for all families in this country. Program personnel who vo{)un-
tarily choose to participate will demonstrate a commitment to their own profession-
al development. Parents will benefit not only by being able to identify good pro-
grams for their cLildren, but also by working with the professionals to improve the
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quality of *he programs in which their children are enrolled. No nationwide system
currently exists to assist parents as consumers in identifying good quality programs.
The goal of the Center Accreditation Project is not only to fill that void but provide
a system for parents and professionals to work together to enhance the quality of
life for all our children.

Chairman MILLER. Mr. Meye,?

STATEMENT OF DOUG MEYER AND DAVID CONNELL

Mr. MevErR. My name is Doug Meyer. I am the director of Chil-
dren’s Ministries at First United Methodist Church in Dallas. Join-
ing me is Dave Connell, the Director of our Developmental Learn-
ing Center.

I am appreciative of your sensitivity to include input from the
religious community as you explore approaches to child care.

The First United Methodist Developmental Learning Center is
an outreach mivi=try of the First United Methodist Church of
Dallas to the dow. 1 community. It provides a warm and loving
environment base. .1 individualized and developmental needs for
children from infancy to age seven. The Developmental Learning
Center accepts children regardless of religious affiliation, race, or
socioeconomic group.

The Center was conceptualized by a committee made up of
church members and professional staff in the fall of 1979. The
group studied the need for a downtown day care program as well
as the ability of First United Methodist Church to meet that need
with limited finances and space.

In June 1980, the commiitee determined that there was a need
and that First United Methodist could provide space for a program
which could support itself with only minimal dependence upon the
church. Mr. Dave Connell, the present director, was hired and in
the fall of 1980, the center was opened. It received startup funds
from local businessmen as well as excellent media and public rela-
tions coverage.

The Developmental Learning Center provides daily care for chil-
dren 3 months to 7 years of age. The center is open from 7:30 a.m.
to 5:45 p.m. Monday through Friday. The teacher-to-child ratio is
much better than those required by Texas Minimum Standards.
Staff me:nbers are degreed and/or well trained. They provide an
enriched learning environment which is enhanced by a caring atti-
tude toward children.

The program is designed to enhance each child’s understanding
of self-worth through providing many opportunities for personal,
social, and cognitive development.

Parents are encouraged to visit and participate in many facets of
the program including parent/life education, field trips, parent
committees, parent-teacher meetings, and other opportunities for
involvement.

One indicator of the need for child care in Dallas is the fact that
our waiting list contains well over 30G childr~n, two-thirds of whom
are under 3 years of age. Furthermore, only 1 persor n 10 who
contacts us actually goes to the trouble to get on our waiting list.
We require that a parent come in, look ove- the center assessment.
forms, visit with supervisory personnel, obssarve in the classrooms,
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and fill out an information sheet to get on a waiting list that may
take 6 months to 3 years before an opening is available,

The need for quality child care seems to be apparent in the light
of the often spoken cliche that children are our Nation’s greatest
natural resource. The increase of single parents and dual-working
parents means, as this committee will hear over and over again,
that more and more of our natural resources will be cared for in a
less than quality child-care setting,

Ensuring that children will not be harmed psychologically, emo-
tionally, or intellectually means that the environment in which
they are kept needs to be responsive to their developmental needs.

Quality day care means:

First, that the physical environment is competently regulated,
safe, stimulating, appropriately spacious, appropriately equipped,
and designed for use by children.

Second, that the numbers of children in the classrooms or setting
are low enough that children can have a relationship with an adult
without excessive competition or agressiveness.

Third, that the staff persons are stable, well paid, well trained,
caring professionals, as well as pnysicially and psychologically
healthy individuals.

Fourth, that the parents are involved and have access to their
children.

Fifth, that parents are mcorporated in the educational process.

Slxth that the children’s day is paced, organized appropriately,
and rich with many positive learning experiences.

Quality child care is costly. It is economically 1mp0531ble to have
this kind of quality without either charging parents high fees, or
receiving some kind of subsidy from an outside source—fund rais-
ing, United Way, Federal and/or State funding, business, or reli-
gioue organizations.

Unfortunately, for a quality center to be profitable, the cost for
care increases dramatically. This is a major handicap for the child
care industry. Something must be done to ensure that all of our
children have access to this kind of quality care setting.

Our waiting list and the similar waiting lists of other centers in
the downtown area indicate a strong need for quality care. Howev-
er, the cost and the lack of quality care facilities leave the majr rity
of families no choice but to select a lesser quality setting.

Possible solutions to this problem include the involvement of reli-
gious organizations, churches, nonprofit charity organizations, and
the business sector in starting and subsidizing quality child-care
programns. This is what is happening now and to date it has not
been effective in meeting the need.

Another alternaiive we would like the select committec to con-
sider would be ‘0 give businesses and commercial, day-care indus-
try tax relief fcr setting up programs which meet national accredi-
tation and standards similar to those found in the Nat.onal Asso-
ciation for the Education of Young Children’s Center Accreditation
Program.

Variations of this alternative would be, one, tax relief for busi-
nesses which subsidize employees’ day-care costs when employees
have thei* children in programs which meet national accreditation,
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or, two, tax credits directly to the consumer who uses quality child
care.

Such progi ams would have at least thr~~ benefits. (1) They would
help to defray the high cost to the consumer of quality child care,
(2) chey would encourage—by making cost effective~ .he growth of
a quality child-care industry, and (3) they would educate business,
communities, and parents as to what quality care for children is
and its value to the long-term health of our Nation.

This is certainly not going to solve all the problems facing par-
ents and children today but something must be done to define and
encourage the growth of quality child-care facilities. The cost to
give children a good emotional, psychological, and physical start on
life is and will be much less than the cost of institutionalized,
criminal, sociopathic, and alienated individuals that our present
system is producing.

It is absolutely imperative that all respounsible adults work to
find ways to ensure that our future resources are nurtured and
protected.

Thank you.

Chairman MiLLer. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Doug Meyer follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT oF DouG MEYER, DIRECTOR OF CHILDREN’S MINISTRIES, FIRrsT
UNITED METHODIST CHURCH, DALLAS, TEX., AND DAVE CONNELL, DIRECTOR, FIRST
UNITED METHODIST DEVELOPMENTAL LEARNING CENTER, DaLLAS, TEX.

The First United Methodist Developmental Learning Center is an Outreach Min-
istry of the First United Methodist Church of Dallas to the downtown community. It
provides a warm and loving environment based on individualized and developmen-
tal needs for children from infancy to age seven. The Developmental Learning
Center accepts children regardless of religious affiliation, race, or socio-economic
group.

The Center was conceptualized by a committee mar~ up of church members and
Professional staff in the Fall of 1979. The group stuuied the need for a Downtown
day care program as well as the ability of First United Methodist Church to meet
that need wi.n limited finances and space. In June 1980 the committee determined
that there was a need and that First United Methodist could provide space for a
program which could support itself with only minimal dependence upon the church.
Mr. Dave Connell, the present Director was hired and in the Fall of 1980 the Center
was open. It received “start-up” funds from local businessmen as well as excellent
media and Public relations coverage.

The Developmental Learning Center provides daily care for children three
months to seven years of age. The Center is open from 7:30 am. to 545 p.m.,
Monday through Friday. The teacher to child ratio is much better than those re-
quired by Texas Minimum Standards. Staff members are degreed and/or well
traired. They provide an enriched learning environment which is enhanced by a
caring attitude toward children. The prograr is designed to enhance each child’s
understanding of self-worth through providi..g many opportunities for personal,
social, and cognitive development. Parents are encouraged to visit and participate in
many facets of the program including parent/life education, field trips, parent cor..
mittees, parent-teacher meetings, and other opportunities for involvement.

One indicator of the need for child care in Dallas is the fact that our waiting list
contains well over 300 chiidren, % of whom are under three years of age. Further-
riore, only 1 person in 10 who contacts ug actually goes to the trouble to get on our
waiting ligt. (We require that a parent come in, look over the center assessment
forms, visic with supervisory personnel, observe in the classrovins, and fill vut an
information gheet to get on'a waitiag list that may take six months to three years
before an opening is available.

The need for quality child care seems to be apparent in thz light of the often
spoken cliiche that children are our nation’s greatest natural resource. The increase
of single parents and dual-working parents means, as this committee wiil kear over
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and over again, that more and more of our “natural resources” will be cared for in
a less than quality child care setting.

Insuring that children will not be harmed psychologically, emoticnally, or intel-
lectually means that the environment in which they are kept needs to be responsive
to their developmental needs. Quality day care means:

1. That the paysical environment is competently regulated, safe, stimulating, ap-
propriately spacious, appropriately equipped, and designed for use by children.

2. That the numbers of children in the classrooms or setting are low enough that
children can have a relationship with an adult without excessive competition or
agressiveness.

3. That the staff persons are stable, well paid, wel' trained, caring, professionals,
as well as physically and psychologically healthy undiv.duals.

4. That parents are involved and have access to their children.

5. That parents ure incorporated in the educational process.

6. That the children’s da;- is paced, organized appropriately, and rich with many
positive learning experiences.

Quality child care is costly. It is economically impossible to have this kind of qual-
ity witnout either charging parents high fees or receiving some kind of subsidy from
an outside source (fund-raising, United Way, Federal and/or State funding, busi-
ness, or religious organizations.) Unfortunately for a quality center to be profitable
the cest for care increases dramatically. This is a major handicap for the child care
industry. Something must be done to insure that &1l of our children have access to
this kind of quality care setting. Our waiting list and the similar waiting lists of
other centers in the downtown c.rea indicate a strong need for quality care. Howev-
er, the cost and the lack of quality care facilities leave the majority of families no
choice but to select a lesser quality setting. Possible solutions to this problem in-
clude the involvement of religous organizations, churches, non-profit charity organi-
zations, and the business sector in starting and subsidizing quality child care pro-
gram}?. Tg(i;iis what is happening now and to date it has not been effective in meet-
ing the need.

Another alternative we would like the Select Committee to consider would be to
give business and commercial day care industry tax relief for setting up programs
which meet National accreditation and standards similar to those found in the Na-
tional Association for the Educaticn of Young Children’s Center Accreditation Pro-
gram. Variations of this alternative would be 1) tax relief for businesses which sub-
sidize employees day care costs when employees have their children in programs
which meet National accreditation, or 2) tax credits directly to the consumer who
uses quality child care.

Such programs would have at least three benefits:

1. They would help to defray the high cost to the consumer of quality child care.

2. They would encourage (by making cost effective) the growth of a quality child
care industry.

3. The would ecucate Business, Communities, and Parents as to what quality care
for children is and its value to the long term health of our nation.

This is certainly not going to solve all the problems facing parents and children
today but something must be done to define and encourage the growth of quality
child care facilities. The cost to give children a good emotional, Fsychological, and
physical start on li” is and will be much less than the cost of institutionalized,
criminal, socio-pathic, and alienated individuals that our present system is produc-
ing. It is absolutely imperative that all responsible aduFts work to find ways to
insure that our future resources are nurtured and protected.

Chairman MiLLER. In order to get on your waiting list, persons
have to fill out a torm. What has that told you about the make-up,
the profile of that waiting list? Who are these parents?

Mr. Mever. Mr. Connell can answer that. He is the Director of
the Center.

Mr. ConnELL. By and large, our center being in the downtown
community, we meet middle to upper-middle-income tamilies’ needs.

Chairman MiLLeErR. These people that come into the down-
town area to work?

Mr. ConnNELL. Yes. I guess in about 95 percent of the cases, the
family has two working parents.
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Chairman MiLLER. You have a waiting list of how many?

Mr. CoNNELL, | stopped counting at 300.

Chairman MIiLLER. So, there are 300 people, but that does not
necessarily mean that these 300 people don’t have other care ar-
rangements, that they would prefer to be in your program if the
slot were available?

Mr. ConnELL. I did contact several of the day care centers in the
downtown area, and all of them have similar waiting lists.

Chairman MILLER. They are not the seme 300 people?

Mr. ConNELL. It is possible.

Chairman MILLER. What do we know about availability?

There is some suggestion that the unlicensed, so-called under-
ground home, if you will, is meeting some of the demand, as i¢
casual chua care with a relative one day and somebody else the
next day.

These are rather extensive numbers of people that you have li-
censed and registered. What can you tell us about that?

Ms. ENGLISH. We really know nothing about underground care.
We hear often that there is probably a great deal of illegal child
care being provided.

Relative care is rot illegal in Texas. 1 am not talking about that
kind of care. Sut it is required that anyone who is caring for even
one child who is not related to them on a regular basis, must be
regulated.

National estimates are that, I believe, only 20 percent of care 18
regulated. We believe that probably a higher percentage than that
is regulated in Texas, perhaps, because registration is less threat-
ening than licensing.

Prior to the passage of the current Child Care Licensing Act,
these facilities were required to be licensed. In 1975, just before the
enactment of the law, there were fewer than 2,000 facilities which
care for fewer than six children in the provider’s home.

Currently, there are 17,851 registered family homes. These are
facilities that care for no more than six children on an all-day
basis, plus up to a total of 12, including the care giver’s own chil-
dren and siblings of that first six children in care.

Chairman MiLLer. Congress has heard about the growth.

Ms. ENGLISH. There has been a fabulous growth and we believe
that much of the reason probably has to do with the fact that it is
less threatening to be registered than licensed. However, the trade-
off then is that we do not visit in the registered family home,
except in the instance of a complaint.

Chairman MILLER. So, when you talk about 450,000 licensed ca-
pacity, that is excluding wiom?

Ms. ENGLISH. That is excluding the registered family home.
There are 6,580 licensed facilities, plus another 853 agency family
day homes. Those are under a child-.:acing agency, so that they
are inspected not by our Department, but by an agency which we
have licensed.

Chairman MILLER. And you have some 17,000 family day care
homes that are registered?

Ms. ENGLISH. That is correct.

Chairman MILLER. What happens when you register?
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Ms. EngLisH. They fill out an applicaticn or a request to register
which attests that they will be meeting the standards. We do have
a set of minimum standards for registered family homes.

They state that they will ke meeting those standards and one of
those standards is that they must give parents a copy of the Par-
ents’ Guide. Then the parent, hopefully, has the opportunity to
make some determination themselves as to whether the facility
continues to meet those standards.

Chairman MiLLer. Do you run a background check on these
people with law enforcement officials?

Ms. EnGLisk. Not with law enforcement at this time. We check
to see whether there is a record in our files of abuse or neglect. We
will be asking the legislature for authorization to do criminal back-
ground checks on those individuals.

(IJhe}?irman MiLLER. So you are taking this pretty much at face
value?

Ms. EnGLIsH. That is right. There are many recommendations
that we certainly should be visiting every facility, including the
registered family homes on a regular basis. It costs mouey.

Chairman MiLLER. Sure.

Ms. EnGLisH. We are going to be asking the legislature in its
next session to fund us to at least be able to make an initial visit to
every family home that we register. We are not even asking at this
time to be able to make regular visits.

It just seems that that would not be a possibility. But—our com-
missioner made the statcment to a legisl- tive committee recently,
if they expect regulation, if the legislature and the people of Texas
want regulation, it must be paid for, so there must be a decision
made as to whether these homes should be visited regularly or
whether registration with perhaps a single visit, and then visits for
investigation of complaints is what is desired.

Chairman MiLLer. So, in your opinion, just commenting on
Texas, am I correct that you haven’t quite reached the point in reg-
ulation or registering where you would like to be in terms of assur-
ances about quality of home and provider?

You think you need additional capacity for inspection?

Ms. EncLIsH. We certainly would like to have more ability to do
inspection. However, we recognize that licensure or registration is
no guarantee, that it is risk reduction.

We believe that by having minimum standards, by informing the
public about child care, and abuut licensure and registration, and
by making some regular visits, that this does reduce the risk to
children in out-of-home care.

Chairmen MiLLER. You would use interchangeably minimum
standards and adequate standards in this case, and you believe
that when devised, they are adequate to meet the concerns the par-
ents would have?

Ms. EncLisH. I would not say that. We really believe that they
are minimum standards, the lowest level of care, the floor that the
people of Texas have agreed upon as what they will accept for chil-
dren i1 out-of-home care.

Other people, each parent makes their own choice as to what
they believe is adequate to meet the needs of their family and the
level which they ar<c .™'2 to obtain that care.
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Chairman MiLLER. Mr. Bliley?

Mr. BLiLeY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Ms. English, last year, you said 146 licenses and registrations
were revoked or denied?

Ms. ENGLISH. Yes.

Mr. BLILEY. And five licenses suspended. Could you tell us what
the most important reasons for these denials, revocations and sus-
pensions were?

Ms. ENGLIsH. 1 would say there are several. Either a pattern of
noncompliance, that is not necessarily a single situation, but a fa-
cility has simply shown that it is not able or willing to meet stand-
ards on a regular basis. Licensing staff investigate or inspect a fa-
cility and find noncompliances. The facility may correcc those non-
compliances, but the next time the inspector is out, more noncom-
pliances, different ones or a repetition such that over a period of
time, it is determined that the facility is not able or willing to meet
standards. In that case, the license would be revoked.

Other times, it is a situation of a single incident. A child is
abused, and it is determined that the facility director or staff has
abused a child or another situation that might be called an acci-
dent, except it is determined to have resulted from neglect in that
a child is injured in a facility when facility staff should have been
able to prevent the accident.

Sometimes, the statement is made, “Well, a child is injured at
home,” but there is a higher level of expectation by the public for
what should occur in a facility that has put itself out as providing
care for children. So, sometimes it is a matter of a single incidert
of this sort that causes a facility to have its license revoked.

Mr. BLiLey. Thank you.

Are churches required to be licensed?

Ms. ENGLISH. Church child care facilities are licensed, yes.

Mr. BuiLey. I was wondering, would you provide us with a copy
of the Guide for Family Care Givers?

Ms. ENGLIsH. Yes, I will be happy to.

[The information follows:]
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Form 2916
December 1982

Texas Departmont
of Human Resources

PARENTS’ GUIDE TO REGISTERED FAMILY HOMES

TO BE FILLED IN BY LOCAL LICENSING STAFF

N me of Licersing Staff, Office Address, and Telephone Number

PART I. INFORMATION FOR PARENTS

The Human Resources Code, Chapter 42,
requires family day care homes to register
with the Texas Department of Human
Resources.

When a home is registered with the
department, the caregiver states in writing
that the home meets the minimum
standards. The department does not
routinely inspect a home before or afteritis
regiatered.

Complaints about a registered family home
are investigated. If you have a complaint or
question about a registered family home,
please contact the local licensing office of
the department. The address and telephone
number of the office are listed above.

The rigist.ered family home caregiver is
required to give parents a copy of this form
which includes the Minimum Standards for
Registered Family Homes so that parents
can check to see if the standards are bein
met. To protect the health, satety, an
well-being of their children, parents should
determine that each standard is met.

Appendix I of the attachment contains fire
prevention, sanitation, and safety
requirements The home must meet each of
these requirements.

The registered family home must comply
with laws, rules, and regulations regarding

immunizations. Appendix II of the
attachment shows yg\t)& immunizations are
required. ?

The minimum standards prohibit persons
who have been convicted within the past 10
ears of ce. .ain kinds of offenses from
aving contact with chi in care unless
proof of rehabilitation is established.
Appendix III of the attachment is a list of
these offenses.

The registered family home caregiver is
reg to have an immunization record for
each child, an emergency medical care form,
and, if recommended for your area by the
Texas Department of Health, a record of
tuberculosis examination. In addition, the
caregiver must have written permission
from parents to give a child medication, to
talee a child on trips or activities away from
the registered family home, and to allow
anyone other than a parent to take a child
away from the registered family home.
Please cooperate with the caregiver and
make sure these records are at the
registered family home.

The registered family home caregiver is not
permitted to spank children under 5 years
old. Children 5 years old or older may be
spanked only if the caregiver has written
perraission from parents.

If your child is handicapped in any way,
consult your physician before placing the
child in a registered family home. The
registered family home careg:ver must have

written approval from a %:xlalified
profession: fore caring for a child with
special needs.
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These are minimum requirements which all
registered family homes must meet. When
choosing a reﬁisvered family home for your
child, you will want to look carefully at
things that may be particularlﬁﬂim%mant
to you.?'our family, and your child. Part ]
of this form has some examples of what to
look for in a registered family horae.

FOR MORE INFOPMATION ABOUT
CHILD CARE, PLEASE CONTACT THE
LOCAL LICENSING OFFICE OF THE
DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES.

PART 1i: EXAMPLES OF WHAT TO LOOK
FOR IN A REGISTERED FAMILY HOME

Visit a registered family home at least once
before putting your child in care there. Go
when children arein care so that Xou can see
how the caregiver treats children, what
kinds of activities are available, and how
problems are handled. Then try to spend
some time alone with the caregiver, after
hours or while children are napping, to
discuss such thinﬁl as discipline, toilet
traiming, and your child’s individual needs.

Look for a caregiver who:

Is friendly, courteous, and thoughtful; a
rson who is interested in each child as an

individual, and who is willing to discuss

with you ali aspects of your child’s care.

Is willing for lw;ou to visit in the home at any
time and look at all rooms used for child
care.

Listens to your ideas about your child’s
phﬂ ical, mental, and emotional health and
well-being.

Can guide and control children without
physically punishing them o treating them
roughly.

Is warm, affectionate, accepting, and
supportive of children,

Is aware of what children are doing at all
times and who has time for all the children.
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Form 2916
Page 2

Look for a home that:

Has adequate indoor and outdoor play
areas for the children.

Is clean, orderly, cheerful, and pleasant. Be
careful if the home is too neat; there may be
more attention paid to housework and
cleanliness than to the children’s needs.

Has an adequate number of clean and
working coilets and washbasins.

Has attractive and sturdy equipment for
different kinds of activities indoors and
outdoors. Look for items such as climbing
equipment, books, art materials, blocks,
play housekeeping etgxeigment. model cars,
puzzles, and games. if equipment and
toys are used, not just displayed.

Serves ratritious, appetizing meals and
snacks

Look carefully at omes or apartments that
have a pool or are near rivers, lakes, creeks,
ponds, or other bodies of water. The safety
requirements in Appendix I of the
attachment state: *‘,..childrea must be
protected from unsupervised access to
water.” It is best if there is a fence around
the pool or serarating outdoor play areas
from the pool or other bodies of water.
Fences should be at least six feet high and
gates should be locked. The pool's
machinery room should be locked or the
pump made inaccessible tc children.

If a pool or other budy of water used by the
children is two fest deep or deeper, a
certified lifeguard, besides the caregiver,
should be on duty. If a splashing or wading
pool less than two feet deep is used, be sure
t:lfe caregiver is knowledgeable about water
safety.

If you see a situation that you think is
dangerous, please report it immediately to
licensing staff.
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MINIMUM STANDARDS FOR REGISTERED FAMILY HOMES

1000 THE C:HILDREN IN CARE
1100  The Number of Chidren in Care

The maximum number of Children that 4 Couyiver may
care lor in aregistered [amily home s detetminedby 1 the
icgal dehimtion of a tegistered 13mily home, and 2 the 3ges
of the chitdren in care

1 legalBasis

To be 1egistered, 3 caregiver s home musl meet the
detinion Gt 3 1egisieied familty home in the Human
Resources Code. Chapter 42, Section 42 002(9)

“Registered 1amily home means 3 fauitity that regularly
piovides care in the catetaker’'s own residence {or not more
than six chidren under 14 years of age, excluding the
caretdker’s own Children, and that provides care alter
school hours for not more than six additional elementary
school $1bhings of the othes children given care butthe total
number of children, including the caretdker'sown does not
exreed 12 3t any given ime *

2 Agesof Childien in Care

If there are more than six chiidren in tho home, the
children in excess of $ix must be sither the caregiver’s own.
¢ wchool 8g¢ brothers and sisters of other children in care

In detcrmaing how many chidien, according to age,
can Le in the home 3t one time, all chidcren are counted
inctuding the caregiver'sown The number of children that
may be cared for 51 One ime 15 shown on the chart on the
followsng page The maximum number of chitdren allowed
15 12 of fewer, depending on the ages of the Childien
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As shown in the chait, there can be up 1o four infants
care There must never be more than four infants i care
There must notbe more than six chikdren between birth and
4yearsoldinthehome Thenumber of childrenbetween 18
months and 4 years is reduced by the numbes of mfants
care For example, if there are two snfants i care in the
hor.2, (here ¢an be up to fous children from 18 months
through 4 years of age in care

For vumh pair of numbers under ' Preschoolers™ thereis
a corresponding number on the $ar ie hine under **School
Age Chikdren ' This is the maximum number of chikdren
from the age ol 5 thivugh 13 who can be in care i the home
a3t the same lime 3s the ' Preschoolers *
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Form 2816 Attachment
Page 2
DHR 5-82

Umuts on Numbaers of Children in Care by Age

All childfen in the home including the
caregver s dwn children rmwst be coanted

Preschoclers School Age Chidren Maxsnum Allowed
{See ltem 5400)

Always 101a! six of tewer

infants
0 17 mos 18mos 4 yrs 5 13yss
0 $ 6 12
0 S 7 12
[} 4 8 12
0 3 9 12
0 2 10 12
0 1 18] 12
0 0 12 12
1 5 4 10
1 4 5 10
1 3 6 10
1 2 7 10
1 1 8 10
1 0 9 10
2 4 2 8
2 3 3 8
2 2 4 8
2 1 5 8
2 0 6 8
3 3 1 7
3 2 2 7
3 1 3 7
3 v 4 7
4 2 0 6
4 1 1 6
4 2 6

There must not be more Lhidien in the hume at the same time than 15 s «own in one of the knes across in the chart
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1200 Llengthoyv Lare

A chad myst not be in regsstered 1amdy home care for
more than 24 consecutve bours

1300 Taking Children for Care

1 Pacents' Guide - When 3Ccepting a chikd for care,
the caregiver must give parents 3 copy of the Texas
Department of Human Resources parents' guide to
registered {famdy homes

2 Emergency Medical Care Form — Before
accepting a child for care, the caregrver must have parents

andsQnan gency medical care foim: for thew
children  Thns caregiver must keep the lorm in the registered
famiy home

3 Racut Discr - Thec
refuse Care 10 3 chikd because of race

must not

1400 Children’s Health Records
1 Immuszations

The caregives must comply with 1aws, rules, and
reguiations regarding immurization of childien The
caregver must Xeep curent smmumzation reCo«ds at the
registered family home for each child, including the
caregver's ownchddren f they are kving in the family home
For each child's record the caregrver must include the
child's birthdate, the type of smmunizaton, the number of
doses, and the date of each immunizaton A machine of
handwritten copy of the record s scceptable When the
caregiver copies the revord by hand, the caregivet must also
signthe recoed The record may be any of the toliowing

3 A dated . signed of d by 2
Ohysician o1 health Chink, thattho chdd has been immunized
3gainst diphthenia, tetanus, perlussis, poho. measles.
mumps, and rwbella and showing the type of vaccine, the
number of doses and the dates the immunuzations were
gnen
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b A dated s 1ed o« P v

phys:Cian o health chnic, SIUNYG that iMMUNIZALION dJx
3tleast one of the diseases mentwoned has begun, ang the
al will be D 35 500N as A
current updated immunization record must be i the home

Bt

A oh

c A signed by a |
that the /mmunizations would harm the healh and
well beng of the chid or a member of the child’s famaly or
household

¢ Anathdavi(a sgned by
the chid’s parent that immunization 1s aganst the famiy's
rehgion

e

A statement signed and dated by the parent rs
for chid. lled n school The statement
must say that the chid'’s immunzations are current and that
the record s at the school  The name ol the school must be
ncluded

2 1B Examinaton

3 When accepting a chid tor care, the caregrver

must get 3 record 110m the parents that the chid has had 8
o U Lol this s by the

Texas Department of Health for the area in which the

registered lamity home is located

b The caregiver must get the rec xds of the
examinations i the Texas Department of Health
recomar.nds further wberculos:s examunatons

¢ The caregiver must keep the records in the
registered lamily home
d  The zaregiver's own children under 14 years

of age must meet the same requuementis and thew records
musl be on file in the registered lamity home
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2000 Tt CAREGIVER AND FAMALY

2100 Caregrver Quakfications

1 The Loregver must be at keast 18 years old and

abic 10 care for chidren

2 A person 14 through 17 years old may help the
Laegiver hut must never be left alone with the chitdren

3 A pecson convicted witha the Preceding 10 yedrs
o any of the tollowng otfenses cannot Sefve 3s a caregiver
of be present wn the egistered lamdy home when chidien
aicn care unless the Dizector of Licensing has ruled that

the p.150n has e b dthathe s b

a A telony or misdemeano: classified as an

oliunse against the parson or the 1amity

b A lciony vt miscemcanor classiied as Dubli

ndecency

¢ A felooy viotation of any statute intended 1o
«unliol Ihe POssession o1 distnbuton of any .. Ostance
antuded 95 o conliolied subst ince in the Texas Sonnotled

Substances Act

4 Aperson present in 3 iegistercd famdy home who
s indwied or the subject of an otficial cimmenal compla nt
accepted by a County O distiCt atiomey alleging
vorrems owo 0l any ol the oftenses hstrd below musi ol be
Muwed 10 have any tontdt with Lhikdien in care unl the

charg s ale resolved

3 A teiony of misdemeanor classified as an

otfense addnst the person of the family

b A tetony or musdemeanos classiied as pubhc

e ehry

A felony wiolaton of any statute ntended fo
control the possession ot d.stnbution of any substance
rctuded a5 3 conticlied substance 0 the Texas Controtie

Labsrances Act

“he Cdteqvet must notily the keensing ollice within 24
hours of on the rert working day of the indiciments o

complants

37

)
FRIC GOPY AVAILABLE

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

2200 Personsin the Homn

When chiddren are present, persons whose behavior or
health endangers the bealth, safety, or well being of the
children must not be in the registered l3mity home Famdy
members  visdors  parents, o¢ other Persons with
symptoms of contagious disease, a physical 0t mental
condion 1hat woutld be harmiul to the children, o who
appeas to be under the influence of akcohol or other drugs
mustnot be in the registered 13mily home when chidren ate
Present

2300 TB Examenation

Persons over 14 years okd who aic in the registered
fsmily home when chiidren are in care must have a record of
2 tuberculosis examination

The individuis must have had the examination withan
12 months of the date the home was fustregistered with the
department  Further e tons aie requued f
recommended by the Texas Depsriment of Health lor the
atea n which the registered lamily home 1s jocated For
1ccommendations, call the local health authonties of the
regonal otfice of the Texas Department of Health A copy of
the examinalion records must be ket on hie in the
registered family home

2400 Accidenis
The Laregives must have 3 coPy avarlable of the fisst axd

and emergency Cale guide provided by the department 10
use 11 case of anaccdent
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3000 HEZLTH ANOD SAFETY
310, Fre, Sanitation, und Safety

The caregrver's bome must meet the reGuwements n
As chx | Fue Py S and Safety

3200 Mktikion

The caregrver must ensure that chidren n care have
nutntous meats and snacks in amounts adequate 10 meel
the needs ol each chid as shown 0 Appendhx IV
3300 Genersl

The cacegever must keep 2 sate and heaithy home

Indoor and ouldoor t0YS, equapment, 8nd supphes must be
sale tor the chideen

1-062 O—84—17
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4000 THE CARE GIVEN TO CHILDREN
4100 Supervis:on and Hasith

1 Chikdren iust be supetvised at ali ime s by an adult
who s abic 1o take caie ol them

2 Chilthren rust nol be out of control

3 Mahild guis sk he musi be separated lom the
othue Lhildien The sick chikd s parents musit be notdied
winediaicly # ihe iliness s senous the phy$iCan listed on
the emergency medkal cate forrn must be Notlied of the
cnild must be taken 10 the hospital ¢ cinic Listed on the
form

4 The Laregver may give medine 10 3 Child in Case
only it a physk ian ot the child s parents have given wislien
PeIMISSION

4200 Abuse or Neglect of Children in Care

1 Childien must not be abused of neglected white in
care in the registered famdy home

2 H achid comes L0 the registered lomdy home
ooking abused o neglected he caregver musl wall the
depadmenl 4 the police immediately This s requned by
stale law

4300 Tolephone Numbaers

1 The caregiver musl have a working telephene
Telephone numberss t0r ambulances police or shenff s
department and fire department must be pHsted neas Ihe
phone

2 Teiephone numbers where parenlts can be
reached in case of an emergency must be posted near the

phone

4400 Acti

nd Signed Permissh

1 The caregwer must plan aClwviles appropriate 10
the heallh sately and well being of the thiddren They must
nclude quietand active play Suflicenttoys and equipment
musl be avadable

94

2 i the wealher 15 good the Chiddien must be
allowed 10 play outdoors dally Infants musl be allowed
outside thew cnbs for actvities

3 The caregiver must get signed permissson from the
parents belore the chddren can participale in trips of
achvibes away from the registered famity home

4 The caregiver must also get signed permisSKn
{rom the parents betoie anyone Other than the P3rents takes
achild away lrom the registered lamity home

4500 Drncipine

Chidren in care must no” oe punished cruelly, harshty,
Ofir anunusual way Achild ol any age cannever be shaken
o1 hit Ach’dunder hive years ola can never be spanked The
caregwver can Only 5pank a child hive years oid or older f the
child’s parents give the caregiver thex wnlten and signed
permission The caregiver Can Only use an open hand 10
1pank, and the spanking can Only be done on the chiki's
butiocks

4600 Toys

The caregr  must nol allow 10ys that use anything that
exPlodes isuci1 as capsi of 1hal shoot things (such as da1
of BB s} Caregivers must not allow (oys that contain
pOI1SONouSs MAlenals such as lead pants of poISONOUS
gases)

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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5000 DEFINITIONS
5100 Pacout

‘Parent  3s used n these Standards nCludes 3
parent legat guardidn Of @ MANJGING CONSEIvA'or

5200 Regular Care

Regular care s (0r more than two 03y s a week and tor 3t
least live consecutive weexs (Seeliem 1100 11

5300 After school Hours

After SChool hours include $chool hohdays Ssummer
vacations and periods durning which the SChoo! 1s 1n
operation byt students are not expected 10 attend such as
tedcher work davs (Seeltem 1100 1}

5400 School Age Chidren

School age children are those chitdren 5 through 13
years of age who are regulatly enrolied it a SChool in
addition to comng 10 tre registered family home for care
5500 Own Children

The caregwer s own children + Clude the caregver s

chitdren by tirth or adoption  and stepchildren (See ltem
1100 1and2)
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APPENDIX |

FIRE PREVENTION, SANITATION, AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS FOR REGISTERED FAMILY HOMES

Fire Prevention

I In case of danger from fire, the firse respon
sibility of the curegiver 13 1o get the children to
safety

2 There must be a 2 1/2 pound dry chemacal
fire extingyisher 1n good working conditson availa
ble for use in the kirchen

3 When children are 1n care. there must be an
adule present who 15 familiar with the operation of
the fire exunguisher

4 The fire extinguisher must be serviced after
each use, checked tor proper wesghe at lease once a
year. and serviced 1t needed

5 There must be at least two unblocked exits
10 the outside of the home A window may be
ated as an exie of children can get through 1t to
.. ¢ ground outside of the house quickly and safely

6 The electrical wining system must be 1n
g00d repair

7 Fuses or circut breakers 1n the fuse box
must be 1n good operating condition

8  Cords for electrical appliances and highting
fixtures must be in good working condition

2 Extension cords must not be overloaded
They may not be run under rugs or hooked over
nails

10 Central heaung units must be inspeceed by
a2 qualifed techniuan as often as recommended by
the manufacturer

11 Wood-burning or gas-log fireplaces and

open flame heaters must be protected with a spark
screen or guard

101
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FIRE PREVENTION, SANITATION, AND SAFETY

12 Space heaters designed to be vented must
be vented properly to the outside

13 Al gas zppliances (heaters, water heaters,
stoves) must have metal tubing and pipe connec-
tons

14 If teash 13 burned, ;¢ must be 1n 2n area
away from the children

15 Lighters and matches must be kept where
children cannor reach them

16 Flammable liquids muse be stored 1n safety
cans and kept where children cannot reach them

17  The home and yard, panicularly atucs,
basenients, garages, and storage sheds, must be kept
free of rubbish

18 Rags, paper, and other flammable
, materials must be kept away from heat

Sanitation
1 The home and grounds must be kept clean

2 The kichen and all food preparation,
storage, and serving areas and utensils muse be kept
clean

3 Perishable food must be refrigerated or safe-
ly stored 1n other ways

4  The home must esther use a public water
supply or a private well that 1s approved by local
health authorities or the Texas Deparement of
Health

ZATANAVA YI0D TESE
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5 The home must erther use a public sewage
disposal system 0¢ a peivate system that is approved
by local health authorities or the Texas Department

of Health

6 Plumbing must br kept in good working

condition

7  The home must have running water

8  There must be at least one toilet. lavatory,

and bathrub or shower inside the home

9  Bathrooms must be kept clean

10 Soap and toslet psper must be available ar

all umes

11 Each child must hase a clean towel availa

bl~, or paper towels must be available

12 Garbage must be removed at least once a2

week

13 Garbage must be kept 1n netal or plasuc
containers with ught fitung hids in an area away

from the children

14 The home must be kept free of snsects,

mace, and rats.

15 The yard must be well drained, with no
standing water The yrrd must be kept free of gar-

bage snd trash

16 The house must be adequar~ly venulated

and free from bad odots

17 Windows and outside doors that are kept

open must be screened

Safety

1 The home and the outdoor play area must

be kept free of hazatds to childeen

2 Cleaning supplies, bug sprays, medicines,
and other materials the* would harm children must
be kept wiiere children cannot reach them

[ R]C COPY AVAILABLE
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3 Electric outlets in ~oms used by children
must be safet; outlets or have chiid proof covers

4 Electric fans must be securely mounted
where children cannot reach them, or have guards
which keep children from to ching the f2n blades

5 Outdoor steps must not have a shppety sut.
face Porches, railings, playhouses, and other
wooden structures must not have sphinters

6 Indoor floors and steps must not be shippery,
and must be dty when sholdren ate using them
Wood surfaces and objects must not have splinters

7 Glass doors must be macked ac a child's eye
level 10 prevent accidents

8 If there 15 a swimming  0l, wading pool,
pond, creck, or other body of water on or near the
premises of the home, children inust be protecred
from unsupervised access to the water
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APPENDIX 11
CHILC-CARE FACILITY
IMMUNIZATION REQUIREMENTS
EFFECTIVE 9/1/79

Age Group

Immunization Required

Under 2 mos

No immuni2ations required

2 mos 1o 4 mos

1 dose of oral polio vaccine (OPV)
1 dose of diphihena tetanus pertussis (DTP} vaccine

4 mos to 6 mos

2 doses of OPV
2 doses of DTP vaccine

6 mos to 18 mos

2 doses of OPV
3 doses of DTP vaccine

18 mos 1o 5yrs

3 doses each of OPV  nd DTP vaccine
1 dose each of m-asies{l) rubellai2) and mumps(3)
vaccines

5 yrs ard older

3 doses eacn of OPV(4) and DTP(5} vaccine
1 dose each of measles{l} rubelta2) and mumpsi3)
vaccines

NOTYES

{11 Meastes As a part of the chids immumzation
recotd @ wrilten physician venfied tistory ol meastes
dingss 15 acccePrable in heu of vaccine Effecthve
September 1 1979 chidren through age 12 years are
required 1o have recened measies vaccine since the hirsy
birthiday or provide a written physician venhied histoty
ol meastes iliness On the fist of September of each
following vear ciuldren one vear oider must also meet
these requirements and by September | 1985 ai
Contdren theough 18 years of age wiil be included See
the table below

Measles Vacuine Kequirements By Effective Dates
For Chuldren in Child Care Facilties®

Effective Dates Agasin Years®

September 1 1979 Thry 12
September 1 1980 Thru 13
September 1 1981 Theu 14
September 1 1982 Thu 15
September 1 1983 Ty 16
September 1 1984 Thru 17
September ' 1985 Thru 18

*Ages of children 1n child care faciities on tre effective
date

103
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(2) Rube.as Rubella vaccine 15 not required after the
twellth birthday A hiStory of rubella iness 1s not
acceptable

{3) Mumps As a part of the chids immunization
record 3 wnile n phySician verified history of mumps
iliness 15 acceplable in leu of vaccine Effecuve
September 1 1979 children less than €ignt years of age
are required 10 have recewed mumps vaccine or provide
a wnilten physician verified history of mumps iliness On
the tirst of September of €ach following year chidren
one year older must also meet this reQuirement 8y
September 1 1990 afl ctuidrgn through 18 years of age
willbe included See the following tavle
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Mumps saccine Requiwements by Ellect ve Uate lor ' Diphtheria-Tetanus Pertussis/Tetanus Diphtheris
Cruidren 18 Monitts Throuyh 18 Years of Aye At least 1ree doses of DTP and/or Td vaccine are
1n Chnid Care Faciliies requed Proviged al lea*t one dose has been ceceved
on or atter the fourth birtnday A dose of GTP or Td given
Etfective Dates Ages in Yeas® dunng the calendar month pnor to the fourth birthday
wilt substitute for the dose on or aiter the fourlh
September 1 1979 Thew 7 tutnday
September 1 1980 Thru 8
September 1 1981 Teww 9 11 3ddit On to the minimum of three OTP or Td goses
September 1 1982 Tneu 10 wilh one dose since the fourth birthday cluldren 12
September 1 1983 Theu N years ot aye and 01der must have a Iast dose vitiun Lhe
September 1 1984 They 12 past ten years (A Td boostet 1s reQuired ten years after
Sebtember 1 1985 Thep 13 the adminsiration of the immunization that meets Lhe
September 1 1986 Ttwu 14 requitement for the dose since the tourlh birthday
September 1 1987 Thew 15 Example i thie lastdose of DTP was receved at age live
Seplember 1 1988 Theu 16 the ten vear Td booster 1$ due at age 15}
September 1 1989 Thiu 17
September 1 1930 Thew 18 6) An Annual Report of the Immumzation Status by
age group of all children must be submitted on ihe
*Ages of chuidren in ctutd care facitities on the eftectve request of the Texas Department of Health
date

14) Powo At least three doses of oral polio vaccine
{OPV) are requied DProvideo at teast one dose has been
recewvesd on of after the fourth birthday A dose of OPV
given dunng the Casendar month prof to the fourth
birthday wilt substitute for the dose on or after the
fourth bicttrday No further doses of OPV are reQuired

Some ctuldien of stugents may be enrotied who
tisve recewed inactivaled polo vaccne IPV) These
students are 1n full compliance when an imtial seres of
four doses are completed and 3 booster dose within hive
vears of the lourth dose 11as been fecewved A booster
dose 15 requured every five years therealter If the ctuld
upon medical advice starts recewing OPV then the
10131 requirement for OPV must be met
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APPENDIX it
CRIMINAL OFFENSES FROM THE TEXAS PENAL CODE

The following constitute criminal offenses included 1n the Texas Penal Code
Title 5. Offonses Against the Person

Murder

Capital murder

Voluntary manslaughter
Involuntary manslaughter
Criminally negligent homicide
False imprisonment
Kidnapping

Aggravated kidnapping
Rape

Aggravated rape

Sexual abuse

Aggravated sexual abuse
Homosexual conduct
Public lewdness

Indecent exposure

Rape of a chuld

Sexual abusc of a child
Indecency with a child
Assault

Aggravated assault
Deadly assault on 2 peace officer
Injury 1o 2 child

Reckless conduct
Terronstic threat

Aiding suiaide

Tite 6. Offenses Against the Family

Bigamy

Incest

Interference with child custody
Enucing 2 child

Cnminal non-support

Sale or purchase of 2 child
Solicitation of a child
Hasboring a runa~vay child

Titte 43. Publkic Indecency

Prosttution

Promotion of prosutution

Aggravated promouon of prostitution

Compelling prosutution

Obscene display or distibution

Obscenity

Sale, distnbution or display of hasmfui
matenal 1o 2 minor

Sexual performance by a child
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AFPENDIX IV EXAMPLES OF KINDS OF FOODS TO SE SERVED TO MEET KUTRITIONAL NEEDS

1) Milk or Milk Producu 2) Vegetables and Fruits
Milk and foods made from mulk r)  Viamin A Foods b)  Other Vegetables ¢)  Vismin C Foods
such a3 cream and fuddings
VEGETABLES VEGS FRUITS FRUITS
Cheese®
Cheddss Broceols Beans Apples Oninge juxe
Cottage Carrots Lims Avocados Oninges
Swits Greens Green Bananas Grapefruit
Dandclion Wax Dates Grapefruit juxe
Mustard Beens Figs Mangos
Turmip Celery Fruit cockenl Strawbernes
Spingch Cabbage Grapes Tangennes
Squash wintet Cotn Oflives Canusloupe
Sweet potatoes Cucumbers Pexchre Watcemelon
! Eggplant Pinespple
! FRUITS Lettuce Plums VEGETABLES
] Mushrooms Rasins
Aprxots Onsoas Watetmelon Be-ccolt
] Cantsloupe Peas Juke Green peppers
! Potatoes Apple Brussel s3routs
i Radishes Grape Cauliflowes
Pincapple Mustard greens
Tomatoes
Raw cabbage
Baked potstoes
3) Meats Fish, Poultry of Meat Substitutes 4)  Bresatand Ceseals
Meat canned duied fiesh and frozen ENRICHED BREADS
Beef 1) Freexin 3)Rye 3) White
Lamb Peanut butter 2)Rusin 4)Soy 6) Whale wheat
Pork
\::| Eb‘:‘b“m Al of the follow:ng must be enched
Lunche: cats D:
bv‘: o kZ:!:“ Boston brown bread Rolied whest of oau Macasons Gats
Chxken Vegetable protein Frue breads Buscuiu Noodles Bulgar
Turkey Prepased cercals Corabresd Muffins Rolls
Fuh Rxe
L. Cheese®

*Do 1ot count the same stice of cheese as both mulk
These are examples of food which meet the requirements

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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KINDS AND AMOUNTS OF FOODS TO BE SERVED TO MEET NUTRITIONAL NEEDS

Kinds of Food

1 Milk of Mulk Presiucts

Milk Chaldren 1-3
ot Children 46
Cheese Children t-3
Children 4-6
2 Breadand
Cereal Products
Bread Chidren 143
o Children 4.6
Cerea) Children 1-3
Chldren 4-6
3 Vegetables and Fruts
One sernng Vitamun C
nch pet day (1/4 cup)

One serving Viarmin A

33 nch every other day
{1/4p)

-

50 4 Proten

> Meat, fish. poul

[ eat, fish, poultry

—— (cooked)

5 o

s< Eggs

; o

> Peanut bustes
o

.<{\ Cooked dned beans

-(3 of peas

~d

€

L

93
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Total Amount 25 Meet
1/3 of Dauly Need

ddcup
leup

1inch cube
11/210ch cubes

1sxe
11/2dw~e

12cup
3dcup

H2ayp

2 Tablespoons

1Egg
2 Tablespooas

1/2Cup

Totzl Amount to Meey
1/2 of Daly Need

11/3cups
11/2cups

11/21nch cubes
2nch cubes

11/2shces
< 14 sixes

34 cup
11/8 cups

3 icup

3 Tablespoons

11/2Egp
3 Tablespoons

34 Cup
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Mr. BLiLEY. Thank you.
Mr. Meyer, how many children are in your facility? ~
Mr. ConNNELL. Eighty-two.

Mr. BLiLEY. And what is the staff ratio?

Mr. ConnNELL. It is dependent upon the age group. For instance,
infants, a one-third ratio, and it is better than that at times, but
that is the working ratio.

For children considered toddlers from 18 months to 2 years, it is
a 1 to 4 ratio. For 2 year olds to 3, it is 1 to 6 ratio and for the

older children, it isa 1 to 10.

Mr. BLiLEY. I see. And what percentage of your budget is recov-
ered from the parents of the children and what percentage is cov-
ered by—is contributed by the church?

Mr. ConNELL. Approximataly 99 percent is recovered from the
parents, so there is about 1 percent from the church itself.

Mr. BLiLey. And there is no break or no concession for children of
parents with greater need?

Mr. CoNNELL. There is a scholarship fund, and that is a separate
endowment fund that we have managed to set up through the
years, but initially, when we started the program, there was not.

But, at this time, we do have the scholarship fund.

Mr. BLiLey. Of the 82 children, how many are on scholarship?

Mr. ConNELL. We have three at, this time.

Mr. BLILEY. Thank you.

Ms. Schmitt, in your testimony, you stated that businesses must
offer a variety of competitive benefits to attract or obtain qualified
personnel.

However, in earlier testimony today, a witness testified that ap-
parently child care benefits are usually thought of as a way to
entice potential employees, but that in Houston, they have been
laying off empioyees for the last 2 years, rather than trying to
figure ways to attract them.

Is Houston a particular trend nationally, or is this unique or
more unique to Houston than it would be to other communities?

Ms. Scamirr. 1 think it is snore unique to Houston at the present
time. When we speak to employers concerning the benefit package

that we have available from Kinder-Care, they don'’t feel the need
to even survey their employees on child care needs, because they
don’t have to.

It is an employer’s market. They can—if the employee has a
roblem with child care and can’t be at work on time, or misses a
ot of work due to a sick child or something like t..at, they don’t

have to address that need.

The employer does not. The employee needs to take care of it. So,
I think in Houston it is a different situation than in other parts of
the country, where economic recovery is being felt quicker than it
is in Houston.

Mr. BLiLEY. I yield back, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman MiLLER. What cun you tel; us about the children in
Kinder-Care? What is roughly the cost per week in this area, in the
Dallas area?

Ms. Scumitt. We do have different fees in different areas, but I
would say, if you wanted a good average, it is $45 a week for the 3-
to 5-year-old child.
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Chairman MiLLer. How are parents securing that $45—part from
employer, part from public sources?

Ms. Scumrrr. If they are just an average parent and not receiv-
ing any employee benefit package through Kindustry they are
paying the whole amount of $45.

Chairman MiLLEr. Do you have a breakdown of how many
people currently arc receiving some help from public or private
sources?

Ms. Scumrrr. [ think it would have to be between 2 to 5 percent
that we are getting any help with, such as neighborhood centers.

We do have some children that we provide child care services
through neighborhood centers. They send us the children via con
tract “~r vending the services.

Chairman MiLLER. That would be a public agency that is sending
in the children?

Ms. Scumrrr. Right.

Chairman MiLLER. But the 2 to 5 percent would be private and
public services that are contributed to that fee?

Ms. ScumrtT. Right. It is very small.

Chairman MiLLER. Yes. There is not much left on the other side
of 2 percent to go to. Is that changing? I mean, is that up or is that
about what it has been in your experience?

Ms. Scumrrt. In Houston right now, it is down a little. Neighbor-
hood centers has come to us in several instances, the centers that
are in my district, and even said all the tuition we can pay is so
much a week, and we have just either had the option to come down
on our tuition level and meet it in order to meet the needs of those
parents, or we would have to go back to Neighborhood Centers and
say, “!\,I,o, we can’t accept that, you will have to seek other arrange-
nients.

We have done that in the last 2 months, met their needs, trying
to meet the family and the child’s needs.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Schneider and Ms. English again, there is
something that is going on here that I am not quite sure we can
quantify, but given the ceiling on cost—very quickly, when you get
muci above the figuies that have been handed out here today, you
simpiy lose the ability of the parent to pay, whether they have help
or not, and it seems that in testimony received today and in testi-
mony we have had elsewhere, that there is another subsidy that is
going on here with respect to the wages of people who are working
in this industry and people who may sery well be cutting corners,
whether they are corners that are in violation of licensing or 4
simply little corners that they are cutting to try to stay in busi-
ness, if you will, whether they are public or private or what have
you.

Because of a $5 change per month, their clients may disappear to
some extent. Yet, both of you had touched on the issue of training.
I wonder how do we compensate or how do we keep that in bal-
ance, because as we require more and more training, we obviously
want the best trained people to care for these children.

At the same time, by doing that, you are taking a better trained
person who believes that they are worth more money and the eco-
nomics all of a sudden start to fall apart.
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This is about as marginal an industry as we have in America,
ar.d I just wonder—you have been struggling with this for years.

How do you get out of this bind?

Il\{ls. EncrisH. We certainly recognize the balancing act, if you
will.

We also are finding ourselves, the regulatory agencies, attacked
for low standards. The fact that we are not requiring adequate
child care fecility st aff, in order to be providing even minimal care.

The minimum st.indards in Texas for staff are that they be i3
years of age and able to read and write. The staff in-scr-ice train-
ing is that they have 12 clock-hours per year. So, when I talk about
a possible increase, what we are talking about is requiring a high
school diploma. That has been a recommendation. That one should
have finished high school to be working as a child care staff person
in a child care facility.

Chairman MiLLER. I unde:siand, but if you did what you and 1
would like to see done in terms of having the best qualified person
to take care of children, at that point, the system can't stand it.

If you wanted a Master’s degree or Doctor’s degree or 5 years of
nursing or a nutritionist, the system doesn’t support that under
current methods of payment.

In terms of public policy, it sounds like a high school degree
would be fine. That makes sense. Everybody wants some sense of
rroficiency, but how far can you go? I am not indicting you, I am
raising the point.

Ms. EnGLIsH. And we will be proposing these standards and wait-
ing for public comment to tell us that. I do not know a solution to
that. I will not claim that I do know how that is going to work out.

We are aware that there are many sources of—when you talk
about training, there are a nun.ber of sources of very inexpensive
inservice training.

Yes, people who obtain that may ask for more salary. That is one
of the points that you are making, but as far as obtaining the in-
service training, there are many sources available, and one of the
things that we are hoping to do even with a small amount of fund-
ing is to find ways of making people more aware, just connecting
people with those sources of inservice training, so that we are not
asking for people to go to college in order to be able to obtain jobs.

But rather, obtain some inservice training opportunities and be
aware of those that are available at no cost or low cost.

Chairman MiLLER. I am concerned, because we have obviously
built a substantial part of our economic system around participa-
tion by two wage-earners in the family or a single parent head of
household and I am not sure the real cost of that is being reflected
in terms of what is happening or not happening with our children.

I am concerned hcw we move this system, because in California,
we have had a couple of bad instances in child care centers, so the
rush is to suggest that additional regulation will change that, yet
when you lock at the eystem, this system has a great number of
parents walking through who said this is almost a model system in
many ways.

You start to ask what else can you do at this point? There is an
awful lot in the system that is based upon faith and trust and I
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don’t know how you license that operation, but it is one that we
struggle with.

I assume you would like the licensing to stay at the State level?

Ms. EnGLisH. We feel that that is the best hope, if there can be
increased funding for the regulation of child care facilities, that we
will be able to do a better job of that regulation.

There are some cities that are adding their regulations to State
and that may be beneficial to the facilities in that area. Particular-
ly in the area of fire and sanitation, there are increased inspec-
tions.

Then, of course, an ideal may be center accreditation by some of
the professional organizations such as the National Association of
Young Children, who will be giving incentive to facilities to achieve
a level above minimum.

Chairman MiLLer. The theory on that would be that accredita-
tion would be another touchstone for parents, that somebody has
looked at this system, that a process was gone through, and this
system has—not the Good Housekeeping Seal of Approval, but——

Ms. EncuisH. Exactly.

Ms. WatsoN. I did not mention, but Doug and Dave are both
from one of the sites of our CAP field test that is going on right
now. We are really proud - them.

Back to the training. May I speak to that for a moment? Are you
familiar with the Child Development Associate, the training and
credentialing of competent individuals? I spoke in my testimony
about the accreditation of centers, but this is about the CDA, a cre-
dential for an individual.

The CDA Program has been funded—with phasing-out funding—
by the Administration for Children, Youth, and Families in the De-
partment of Health and Human Services for some 10 years and
was designed to improve tte quality of child care by credentialing
care givers or teachers of children, ages 3-5, who were assessed to
be competent.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you.

Thank you very much to all of you.

Mr. Buiey. Mr. Chairman, I have a csuple of questions. Miss
English, what percentage of the child care facilities are in private
homes, as opposed to centers?

Ms. ENcLisH. That is not a statistic that I have, because some of
the day care centers are in private homes. I can tell you the
number of day care centers and the number of register family
homes, but some of the licensed care—for instance, there are li-
censed group day care homes, there are licensed day care centers
that are in homes, and we just do not have the statistical break-
down as to how many of them are in individual homes.

Mr. BLiLey. What is the percentage then of registered homes to
licensed homes or licensed facilities?

Ms. ENGLISH. There are approximately three times as many reg-
istered family homes as there are licensed facilities, but that does
not regresent the number of children in care. That is, there are
probably about 80,000 children in registered family home care, and
the licensed capacity is more than 450,000.

Mr. BLiLEY. ] see.
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Ms. Watson, does your group, NAEYC, work only with day care
centers or do you work with family care humes as well?

Ms. WaTtson. What we are proposing, the Center Accreditation
Project will be working with centers or group programs from ages
birth to age 5, and before and after school age 5 through 8.

Mr. BLiLEY. Whether it is in a home or——

Ms. Warson. Initially, we will be working only with centers, but
plans for the future in.iude family day homes.

Mr. BLiLey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman MiLLer. Thank you very much.

Again, let me thank everyone who participated today for the
help that you have given the select committee, and again, to our
host, the Zale Corp. for helping us put this hearing together.

The record will remain open on this hzuring for people who do
want to submit written comments, either to fill in the testimony
that we have received or to criticize it or to compliment it in any
fashion, and that written material can be sent directly to the select
committee in Washington.

The committee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 2:30 p.m., the select committez was adjourned.]

[The following was submitted for inclusicn in the record:]
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CHILD CARE TOTAL INVOLVEMENT TEAM

REPORT AND RECOMMENDAT [ON
April 1984

I. INTRODUCTION

The mission statement of the Child Care Total Involvement Tean has been to
deterwine whether Lincoln National Corporation ghould consider imvolvement
vith (he child care needs of 1its emplorees and, if so, i{n vhat form. The
following is a report of the findings and conclusions reached by the Teanm.

I1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Lincoln National hae a currently manageable, but growing, child care
problem. Employee child care probleme are company problems because employee
productivity is adversely impacted. Eaployees are struggling with a
community child care enviromment in which the {ncentives for low coat care
far outweigh the fucentives for quality care. Individuals, unlike
companies, have little influence over guch environments and no help {s
available tn moet the growing child care needs of the middle class, Lincoln
National employees. [Existing community child care programs are targeted
only for the economically disadvantaged. While there 1s a high level of
desire for ‘Lincoln’ child care centers, all the partinent facts related to
8 decision of this nature have not been developed. Imsediate assistance in
identifying and selecting appropriste care would provide ~he greetest need
for the largest number of employees. To address the brosder issue, tha
compuny’s leedership position in the community could be used as a catelyst
to gtimulate others to join Lincoln National in fmproving community-wide
child care arrangements. Children ure everyone’s investment in the future.

The Child Care Total Involvement Tesm recommends that Lincoln National:
1. Establish an fo-house resource and referral service.
<. Designste a key officer to improve corporate understending.
3. Initiete e community child care registry. :
4. Develop a salary recuction prograa.
5. Establish an on-going program to assess employee child care.
This form of involvement was developed to:
* aeet eaployee needs expressed in the survey
* meet the corporate objectives of cost-contalnment
* reflect the availability, diversity and cost of local care
* benefit as many employees es possible, as quickly as possible
* deal with the corporate {ssue of non-prime hours
* address the quality and organization of fanily day-cace
* encourage an awareness of working parents.
This recommendation is made following considerable effort in hopes that it
meets employee needs end corporate cbjectives. With the support of e
sensitive senior maneger, the direction of ¢ full~time professional, and the
on-going assessment of changing needs In the chlld care eoviromment, this

Team believes that the recommended program will benefit the employee end the
Corporetion.
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II11. METHODOLOGY

In August 1933, a small group of employees met with Ian Rollsnd to request
that the child csre issue st Lincoln National be re-examined by & Total
Involvement (TI) Team thst would report directly to him. When coanfronted by
three pregnant women in this type of situation, a wise man would say yes.
Ian Rollsnd 1a & very wise man snd 80 the effort commenced.

Approximately 20 employees dedicsted hundreds of compsny and personal hours
snd extensive study to the development of this report. Two employee surveys
were conducted. The Chasber of Commerce and local employers were contscted.
Locsal child cere facilities and regulstions were reviewed. Child care
experts snd consultsnts were interviewed snd Luthersn Hospitsl’s Child Care
Center was visited. Countless srticles snd reports on child csre were resd.
The study included group discussions sund information-sharing with pertinent
parties guch &8 Dr. Charles Bolyard, members of Lincaln Nationsl management,
Steelcase, Proctor & Gamble snd other corporstions involved in the child
csre needs of their employees. (See Appendix I — Exiating Eaployer-
Supported Child Care Programs.)

Another resource was Dr. Dans Friedman. Dr. Friedman is one of the nation’s
leading authorities on employer-sponsored child care. Fhe has_dedicated 1t
years to the child care issue, initislly ss a Washington lobbyist acd more
recently as a child care consultant. To measure the group’s progress, Dr.
Priedman reviewed survey results, & summsry of the TI Team’s efforts, and
informatfon on LNC’s child csre envirooment. She indicated that it is onc
of the most complete snd impressive efforts that she has seen conducted
without the assistance of a8 professional consultant.

114
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J¥. _BACKGROUND

Quality Child Care: A Social Need

Today‘a parents are in the work place. The demands of today’s economy have
permanently altered parental roles within aociety from the traditional
breadwinner/homemaker couple to the dual-income couple. Also, the high
Azerican divorce rate creates many single-parent families. The nuaber of
vorkers who are aingle parents (fathers and mothers) or fathers or mothers
frow a dual career couple ia increaaing. (See Appendix II -~ The Changing
Work Force.)

While the roles of parenta have changed, the needs of children have
fot.Consistent, quality care remsains criticul to healthy development. If
parents are to be reliable members of communities and productive empioyees,
they need to know their children are content and well-cared for. It ia
estimated that there are approximately 13 million children, 13 yeara old and
under, in households where the parents work full time. For these 13 million
children, there are lesa than ! million alots in child care centera. Family
day-care (or FDC, where children are cared for in a private home) and cave
by a care giver in the child’s own home serves anotner 6.8 million children.
(U.S. Department of Labor)

Dependable, quality care is a scarce resource for which there is a critical
need,

Social Need for Corporate Involvement

The workplace benefits from asaiating in child care. The most tangible and
imrediate advantage generated by ~hild care benefits in the workplace — the
one with the greatest "bottom line” effect -- is improved prcductivity.

(See Appendix III -~ excerpt from American Banker.) Studies overwhelaingly
underscore the reaulting productivity gains in coapanies where child care
asaiatance {s offered. Other waya corporations benefit fnclude improved
enployee worale, an enhanced ability to sttract and maintain cmployees, and
reduced lengths cf maternity leave.

The need for corporate fnvolvement also stems from the movement to shift
social responsibility from the public sector to the private gsector. One of
the many ways thia movesment is heing effected is through a White House
organized, private-sector initistive program called "Employer Options to
Support Working Families." Luncheon seminars created for chief executives
provide information to change ccrporate attitudes towards child care by
explaining the many options avsilable and the benefits derived from child
care assistance programa.

Ensuring the child care need is met should be dealt with by the corporation,
Efforts to assist in the availability, maintenance and rigorous enforcement
of consistent, quality child care are most effectively acconplished in the
workplace where the parents are located and the benefits are felt.
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Children: An Investment in the Future

Perhaps the most important reason for corporate involvement {n child care ia
the opportunity to pssitively influence today’s children, tomorrow’s adults.

Addressing an eaplcrer group, Dena Friedman, a child care expert, said this
best:

As you figure ocut the justification for your company’s involvement
(in child care), whether it be corporate social responsibility or
some form of enlightened self-interest, I urge you to remember
that, in the long run, right now we are making decisions about

the quality of care for children, who will soon be making
decisiona about the quality of our care. And I think that’s

real enlightened self-interest.

Children are our investment in the future.

The Child Care Issue at Lincoln National

Many of the national trends identified in Appendix II (The Chany.:g
Workforce) apply equally well to Lincols National. It is the evolutionary
nature of these trends which makes child care an increasingly sensitive
issue for the corporation.

Other comupanies involved with child care indicated that the foiloving
factors are important to consider before involvement:

- Corporate objectives

- Employee rhild care needs

~ Local providers of child care

- Cost

- Range of quality of child care options

The Team evaluated these factors before compiling this recommendation.

Corporate Objectives

A company-wide survey (see Appendixes 1V and V) completed by 869 employees
(30 percent of all employees and 30 percent of sl1 20 to 39 year olds)
indicated that improved productivity, a major corporate objective, is
nampered by child care related problems.

When asked,"Do you think that child care problems affect work productivity
for you and/or other members of your work unit or not?", 575 answered yes.
Seven-hundred and thirty-five (735) responses were given to "explain how

you think productivity is affscted.”

Four-hundred and thirty (430) reasons vere given explaining why productivity
is affected:
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* Worry ubout how the children are was the most commonly cited reason.

* Care giver unavailabie — sick, on vacation or otherwise -- was the second
ROSt COMMON reason.

* Sick children was the third.

The remaining responses indicated Yow productivity is sffected:

* Absenteeisn created ex:ira work for co-workers or a work backlog

* Personal calls home or to care givera

* Employee arrived late or left early because of child care
probleans

* Company time used to make alternative or new arrangements

Employee Child Care Needa

Three hundred and forty nine (349) employees responding to the survey use
child care and 61 anticipate needing child care within the next 12 months.

An age profile of the children in child .are arrangements at the time of the
survey were:

*170 aged 0-2

*167 aged 2-5

%127 school aged children requiring part-time care duving the workday or
during school breaks.

Local Providers of Child Care

The most frequently used child care arrangeme ¢t at Lincoln Rational is FDC,
68 percent, vhere the children are cared for in another person’s home. Nine
percent are cared for in the employee’a home. Eleven percent are in child
ca“e centers.

Employees’ child care patterns favor FDC because of the total lack of infant
care gervices in Fort Wayne. None of the 29 child care centera in the
greater Fort Wayne community offer infant care and only two accept 1-2 year
olds. As indicated above, half of the pre-school children of surveyed
employees are 0~2 years old. For this group, the only alternative is FDC.
Further. movement of a child over the age of two, frca FDC to a day-care
center most probably would act occur unless there is a problem with the
fanily day-care provider. This is because consistency of care -~ care
provided by the same care giver over a long period of time — {3 recognized
as one of the most important elements of a child’s development. Also,
parents are reluctant to separate young siblings in cases whe e children
less than two are still in the day care home.

Cost

The average weckly child care cost is $34 per child. Fifty percent of
responding employees with child care needs {ndicated they would be willing
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to pay more for so improved child csre situstion, but aot much more.

Becsuse of the currant level of average cost, it becomes a very importunt
fector to consider. A high cost child csre involvemeal option would have to
be heavily subsidized to be sttractive to employees. Howaver, s subsidy
option would be i{nconsistent 'sith corporate objectives for cost contsiment.

Renge of Quslity of Child Care Opiions

There are msny options to support child care needs. They range from on-site
child care facilities, to sensitive mansgement po!icies, to educational
programs for working parents (See Appendix VI — Options to Support Child
Care Needs).

Anslysis of Community Child Care
and its Impact on Lincoln Nationsl

The research of the Total Involvement Tesa produced a confusing dichotomy:
dsta indicstes there 1s an overwhelaing need for child care, but scae child
care centers in Fort Wayne =~ with high standards and developmer.:cal guidance
== sre not at full enrollment. The following analysis uncovers che reasons
for this unfortunate situation.

Lax Licens{ig + Poor Economic Times = Substandard Child Care

Family day-care (FDC) has suffered due to Indiana’s lax licensing ani Fort
Wayne’s difficult econoaic environment. Any one of the several
environmentsl factors detailed below can detract frca FDC quality; in
conbination, they are "lethal". ‘

Child care quality has suffered becsuse:

1. Reduced social service programs have caused relaxed FOC licensing
requirerents. There are many negatirse effects.

First, lax licensing allows a higher child/care giver ratio, decriasing cost
and quality. For example, current licensing allows 6 non-related childrea
per care giver. At $35 per child, care giver weekly income {s $210. 1If
regulation were more stringent, and the rstio were improved to 4:1, the care
giver wou'd most likely increase her cost per child to about $5) per child
to maintasn the same income. This improved child/care giver ratio

increases cost and incrcases quality of care. Likewise, lax liceneing
lowers cost, but also lowers hild care quality.

Second, lax licensing leads to 1 visibility of FOC. No licensing or
regulation ex:st for family day c.re homes beneath the 6:1 rstio. This
crestes a severe lack of accersitiiity of care givers and lack of -are giver
accountability. The care giver {8 inaccessible because lax licensain_
decreages o- depletes the list of child care providers mainta‘ned by the
chkild welfare agency. 1In the past, this liat has been an important Link
betweert parents and care givers. The unlicensed care giver is not

~08-
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accountable for quality standards because there i{s no monitoring, guidance
or regulaticn to enaure quality standards.

Third, lax licenaing, and the reaultant ‘ease of entry’ into PDC, increases
the transient nature of PDC. This ease of entry lowera the cost of child
care, but alao lowera {ta quality.

2. The impact of the depreased local economy further aggravates the
aftuation by lowering quality, coat and consistency of care.

The number of laid-off workera in Port Wayna haa crcated more PDC providers.
This aupply further decreases cost and hampera quality due to the lack of
initiative of transient care givers to be quality care gi' rs, as the nature
of provider changes from child developer to laid-off worker.As laid-off
workeTs return to better-paid work, thia transience encouragea inconsistent
child care . 1Incorsistent child care is a major developmental problea for
children and a time consuming ‘worrier’ for parents.

Conclusion

A quality child care center -- due to the higher costa needed to aupport
high-quality care = cannot compete in thie low-cost PDC envirommant created
by lax licensing. Child care centers, because they are regulated, can be
the gsuperior form of child care. Whiie regulation of FDC doea.not guarantee
consistent, quality care, {t does encou.age {t. Purther, the lack of
regulation exaaperates the efforta of potentially good care providers.

This resultant lack of quality child care detracts from the productivity
potential of parent workers and co-workers through anxiety and time spent
naking and adjusting to ever-changing child care arrai.gements.
Unfortunately, individuals have little ability to effect change in this
situation. Worse, yet, the ‘product’ {n this business s our children.

-09-
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V.__ AECOMMEHDATION

Ths Child Care Total Involvement Tass endorses Lincoln Nationsl’s
iavolvemant in ths child care reseds of its employees, snd recommends that
Lincoln Mational {in ordsr of priority):

1. Assiat employess in tha identification of affordable
quslity child cara through the creation of an ‘n-house resource
snd refsrral ssrvica.
2. Designate a key officer, semsitive to the issue of
child cara, to direct an educational effort aimed at improving
the corporate understanding of today’s working parents.

3. Initiate and participate in, the creation of a community
wvida registry of child cara providers.

&, Develop s s'alory reduction program to help defray the
cost of child care.

5. Establish an on-going frogram to assess the feasibilicy
of a child care centar for Lincoln National employees.
This form of corpcrate involvement is recommended in order to:,
* gseet employee needs expressed in the survey
* meet the corporate objectives of cust-containment
# reflect the avaiiability, diversity and cost of local care
* benefit as many employeas as possible, as quickly as possible
* deal with the corporate issue of non-prime hours
#* gddress the quality snd organization of family day-care

#* encourage an awereness of working parents.

Child Care Professional

The Team believes that the above steps csn best be accomplished by hiring &
full-time, child csre expert. An individual of this nature should have a
background in child care snd child development in order to identify quality
child care programs and to provide direct counseling to parents on child
care natters. Additionally, this individual should have the necessary
skills to develop, implement snd direct the recommendation for corporate
involvement in an employer child csre assistance program. The salary for an
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individual with these qualifications would be $35,000-§45,000. (See
Appendix VI1 —— Child Care Profesaional’s Responsibilities.)

Child Care Consultant

Thia report ia accompanied by s atrong recowmendatior thaet the sasistance of
an employer—sponsored child care conaultant be retaired.

There are many benefita to contracting & consultant. Involvement in
childcare ia very complex. It requirea choosing from numerous modela,
underatanding regulaticns, avareneas of community prozrams, objective
evaluation of employee needs and an in-depth knowledge of the national child
care network. The TI Tesm has made remarkable progreas in gaining an
understanding of this 1ssue, but the Teaa members sare not child care
experta.

A consultant could review and anslyze the work perforaed and confira the
validity of our conclusions.

More fmportantly, the assistance of a consultant 1s needed to assess the
cost and payback sssociated with the recommended atepa.

Specifically, we recommend that Dr. Dana Priednan, seniol research fellow at
the Work and Family Information Center in New York, be retained for a one-
day consultation and be contracted for future limited counsel, .

Available dates for Dr. Friedman’s consultation would be May 9, 1984 or June
6, 1984, The cost of this one-day consultation is $750 plus travel and
expenses. Future involvement and direction to LNC would be via telephone
consultacion and/or mailings at an additional charge.

Future Involvement of the Child Care TI Team

The efforts of this Total Involvement Teaz should not end with this report.
The Teaz recommends that 1ts active memhers:

* Participate in sessions with the child care consultant
* Provide support for the desiznated senior aanager for child care

* Ease the transition for the full-time child care professional

-1 i=-
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VI. SUPPORT POR RECOMMENDATION

Step 1 — Resource snd Referral Service

An Information and Raferral Service (I&R) assists families in locating
quslity child care. Such a gervice provides familiea with referrala of pre-
screened care givers vhich match the familiea® specifications of desired
child care,

The proposed Resource and Referrzl (R&R) is intended to be more
comprehensive than a sizple ISR. It would be a viaihle presence within the
coapany that aerves aa a comaunication channel for mansgement and employees
in their sdjustments to the chenging work force. In addition to the referral
functions, the RAR program suld include:

information on seleciing and maintaining child care
working pareat scminars
newsletters to parents and care-givers
tax information related to child care
seainars to asaist care-givers
a resource library
inforsation on child development services available within the
cocmunity
* articles {n Th Company News
* geminars for LNC mansgement osn child care-related issUes

» » » » P % »

The establishment of the RER gervice 1s given the highest priority in this
report because it {s an {mmed{ate method of addresting the prodbleans »f child
care identified by employces, and has the potential of assisting a large
nuaber of affected employees.

Also, ths October 1983 employee survey, which we have reliei on to dcterzine
ezployee child care needs, was conducted before the non-prime work hours
iss.ue arose. EmploYees, particularly single psrents, working othar than
prine time hours, may find it difficult, 1f not impossible, to locate child
care., We believe this will increase the need for asaistance provided by an
RER beyond what the survey indicated.

IAR heads the 1ist of approaches businesses have taken to child care
(Natlon’s Business, Februsry 1984). "About 900 ccmpanica offer I5R to their
exployees, eicher directly or through spccialized agencies”. Such a service
is attractive to companies because it is a low-cost way to provide
assistance in child care related probleas,

To serve th. immediate needs of the eaployees, the ccapany should establish
an {a-hou.e RSR program as follows. This progras will be managed by the
full-timr child car> professioual referred to above.

-2=
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A data base of existing child cere rescurces should oe developed by this
individual. Included in this data bsse would be nursery schools, school-
based pre-schools, 1icensed child care centers, after-school programs, and
licensed FDC providers.

As a short-term golution, the child care professional will also identify a
resource list of unlicensed FDC homes based on eaployees’s requests for
assistance. Advertis.ig in papers, posters, flyers and recommendations aade
by LNC employeas would help identify appropriate homes. FDC providers must
aeet ainimum criteria such as: 11ability {nsurance; minimus home ssfety
requirements; previous child care experience; eviden:e of good physical and
uental conditlon. Due to the complexity of establishing this listing
(discussed below), this is viewed as a teaporary measure. The long-ters
measure 18 the community-based registration system for FDC.

Using the sbove-listed child care resources ag a reference base, the child
care jrofessional would:

l.  Assist employees in defining the type of care they desire.
2. Give a number (three if possible) of referrals to neet their needs.
3. Be available to support the employee through the selection process.

The support described above is important because parents often have no idea
about child care options and need considerable education to make appropriate
choices. This program can help parents nnderstand and choose among the
variables of cost, hours, location, quality, and type of care.

LNC should anticipate fncurring costs in addition to the child care
professional’s salary for this step of the proposal. Additional costs
include: secretarial support; oifice space; copying and printing;
telephone; postage; and local travel. An estimate of the additional costs
is $15,000 per year. Purther costs may be incurred if the data requires
computerization.

In operating an in-house child care R&R, Lincoln National needs to minimize
its legal liability. Guidelines that have been followed by other
corporations to limit 1iability include:

* The child care professiouas never recommends a specific provider to a
parent. A pumber of referrals (where possible, three) are given leaving
the final decision with the parent.

* All FDC providers 1isted with the R&R will be required to have their own
11ability insurance.

* A clear procedure is egtablished for rezoving providers of questionable
quality from the LNC referral 1isting. For example, i{f two or more
complaints are made by parents about a provider, the name should be
removed from LNC 11sts. Providers ghould be informed of this policy
before entering into the 1isting.

-13_
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Step 2 — Inproving the Corporate Underatanding of Today’s Working Parenta

A key officer, reaponsible for increasing awareness of and sensitivity to
the needa of today’s working parents, should be deaignated. A similar
designation vaa considered an important part of Lincoln National’s
Management Development Program. We believe thig approach is equally
critical to the auccesa of thia program.

Step 3 — Community Wide Registry of Child Care Providers

Throughout the country, reaource and referral gervices use, almoat
exclusively, lists of FDCs obtaired through the licensing agency in the
applicable atate. However, the majority of FDC providers {n the state of
Indiana are not licensed because Indiana licensing requirements do not
include providers caring for lesa than six children. In fact, there are
only aeventy llcenseq FDC providers in Allen County.

Because licensed homes in Fort Wayne are few, any resource and referral
service must establish a voluntary registry of FDCs. Compiling and
maintaining the registry for a city this gize 13 costly. Rather than assume
the cost alone, Lincoln National ghould initiate and participate in the
development of a community child care registry. The registry could be
expanded by the community to include a resource and referral capability for
use by other area employers and the public.

This would support a community need. "Coomunity-based Information and
Referral services appear to be critical elements in the smooth functioning
of the child care market in the U.S. In particular, they offer assistance
to parents in locating and choosing care, help to providers that increases
the quality of care offered, and data for public policy matters on supply
and demand", according to the March 1980 Ford Foundation publication
‘Minding the Children’.

In many comuiities, publicly or privately funded services help the consumer
1dentify and understand the child care choices. In Fart Wayne, however,
parents are left to thei:r own devices {n this complex search. No one in the
cormunity educates and counsels parents in gselection. The regulatory system
{gnores non-subsidized FDC, and thereby renders it invisible to the
consumer. Most of the attention in Fort Wayne has been concentrated on
services for low income families and very little has been directed at the
growing needs of the middle class.

Resource and referral agencies which are community-wide have proved
successful. As an example, Boston’s Child Care Resource Center is an
independent resource and referral agency which assists 500 to 600 parents
monthly; three quarters of these are through corporate clients., Among its
business clients is the New England Life Insurance Company. "Out of 3,500
employees, about 200 have made use of the center" (Nation’s Business,
Fehruary 1984).
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Under the directfon of the child care professional, Lincoln Nationsl could
continue to deliver its resource and referral services on~site with its own
counseling. Lincoln National would be linked with the community registry
snd 8n enhanced resource and referral data base. This would allow the
Lincoln Nationsl child care professional to exert more effort towards
eaployee support jctivities gnd less towards the maintenance of resource
listings. With Tincoln Nationsl as the driving force, the establishment of

‘cesaful resource and referral gervice could benefit the community as a
vhole rather than be limited to only its own employees. This would
reinforce Lincoln Hationsl‘s role as a sensitive employer and community
leader.

Step 4 -- Develop a Salary Reduction Program to Help Defray the Cost of
Child Care

The coct of child care is important to parent employees. This was clearly
indicated by the October 1983 employee survey. As other efforts seek to
improve quality and availability of child care, there will be upward
pressure on cost. There are several ways of reducing the cost of child care
wvithout sacrificing quality. Host of these involve a subsidy from
employers.

They include:

« Depenient care assistance programs (where the employer ﬁays all or
part of the employee’s child care expenses).

.

’
Guaranteed places in existing child care facilities, in exchange for
reduced fees for employee’s children.

.

The Kindustry Plan, where eaployers and Kindercere work together to
reduce the cost to employees by 202 in Kindercare centers.

.

Subsidized child care centers, run prinsipally for children of
enployees. In this case employers may subsidize start-up or on-going
expenses.

Creation of a tax-exempt not-for-profit child care center for use
by the community at large under Section 501 of the Internal
Revenue Code.

Establishment of a salary reduction arrangement tor dependent care.

The Economic Recovery Tax Act (1981), in part, specifically excluded certain
types of assistance from inclusion in employees’ taxable income. Amounts
paid or fncurred by the employer for dependant care assistance are excluded
1f the program qualifies under the Internal Revenue Code.

-15-
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A salary reduction arrangement will absorb increased cost through tax
reduction. It may alao be used to make higher-coat options available, auch
as ‘Lincoln’ child care centers with infant care, to a broader group of
eaployees {f worked sa a fixed percentage of aalary.

The salary reduction arrang t far ded for several reasons:

. Employee assistance should not carry a significant cost to the
corporation.

. Enployee assistance should not discriminate against any group of
employees.

« A correctly structured salary reduction arrangement would fit in
with the direction of flexible benefits.

. The 1985 Pederal Budget seeks to slter the Tax Credit for dependent
children in favor of the lower %aid, and against tne higher paid.

It should be noted that salary reduction arrangeaents of this type also
reduce employer FICA liability and any savings so achieved can be used aa a
‘no cost’ employer aubsidy. The FICA aavinga to employees may serve as
additional incentive to enter the arrangement. ’

Salary reduction arrangements are ‘aweeping the country’ among professional

firms., However, it is predicted that the extent to which salary reduction
plans can reduce salary will soon be limited by the IRS.

Step 5 - Establish an On-going Program to Assess the Feasibility of a Child

Care Center for Lincoln Hational Employees

The child care survey, conducted in October 1983, asked respondents to rank
the type of assistance that would be most desirable to them, without
outlining the circumstances surrounding such assistance. While most
recipients favored a child care center at or near their place of work, this
survey questfon did not elicit their expectations of the corporation with
regard to the center. The survey also indicated that the average weekly
child care cost is $34, and that eaployees were prepared to pay only a
1ittle more to obtain more satisfactory child care. Infant care within
these centers is an important need for employ=es.

A Lincoln National child care center could resolve a nunber of child care
related problems for both employees and the corporation. These include:

. increased confidence in quality of care, reducing worry
. sinplified drop-off/pick-up, reducing tardiness

. removal of problem of sick or vacationing babysitter, reducing

~16-
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+ {mproved accessibility, particularly on snow days, reducing
abgsenteeisn

. greater flexibility in hours that employees could work, increasing
availability to work both overtime and non-prime houra

+ increased control over the care aituation, reducing worry.
In addition the introduction of infant care within auch & center would:

» provide conaistency of care for children from sge six weeks
through five yeara, reducing time taken to locate new child care

. simplify the taak of new parents seeking child care for the
first time, and potentially reducing leaves of absence and
voluntary terminations.

Each of the above would help to alleviate the sapects of child care which
{apact employee productivity, and at the same zime would impcove the
attractiveness of Lincoln National to potential new high calibre employees.

However, a child care center, with infant care, established by Lincoln
National is a potentially high cost solution. This is emphasized swhen
coapared with the available care in the community. The higher cost would
have to be borne in one of two areas, or both:

« High fees to parents
« Subsidies from the corporation.

Although there is auch to support the establiahment of on- or near-site
child care centers, particularly to address the infant care need,
considerably more inveatigation must be conducted, by a qualified
individual, before such a recommendation can be made.

The tean has formulated a seriea of ideas which could be used to help reduce
the cost of running a child care center. While some of these may not oe
practical from a legal or administrative perapective, it fa encouraged that
they are considered when assessing the cost of eatablishing a child care
center,

- Volunteer caregivers - Retirees could be surveyed to see if a pool of
resources 1s available to provide volunteer helpers. Also other
cozaunity resources (such as church groups or Senior Citizens Center
meunbers) could be utilized as volunteers.

-17-
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Bulk purchasing - Use the Corporation’s Purchasing Dept. to do the
purchasing of the required equipment, etc. to realize a possibleé
savings.

Use of Corporate Services — If chargeback rate is lower than the ceater
would pay independently for such items as: food prepsration,
custodial services, photocopying, health services, A0S (personal
computing for sdministiative needs), hiring, telephone services,
transportstion, etc.

Parent cooperative assistance - Require each parent to work a pre-
established amount of time (at least one hour per week at the center
doing: maintensnce, baking, cleaning, artwork, yard work, sturytelling,
fleld trips - wvhatever they enjoy doing that is needed. They may want
to use their professic.ual skills (attorneys, accountants, medical
professionals, programiers, teachers, etc.) to provide a more Jirecl
savings to the center in lieu of their one hour comzitment. “hese
activities would need to be coordinated by a parent orgsnizer.

Renting out the facility on off-hours - Could be used for gymnastics,
dancing, or exercise clzsses. It could be opened for special care
during community affairs meetings, concerts, or during conventions if
needed .

Use of student helpers - If resources exceed the jobs curreatly
available, vocational education high school students, college students
or nursing students interested in child developaent fields would make
excellent part-time and suammer helpers. Especially for the older
(school aged) children in the summer.

Create a non-profit organization — To realize tax benefits and possibly
pass any excess profit back to the parents {or use for Jow income family
support, charity or special programs).

Bulk purchase of baby items (only if an {nfant center is preseant) - For
use by the center and to sell to parents at a slight mark-up.

Donations by parents (or community) -~ Used equipaent, toys, books and
supplies.

Consignzent store (reasonably priced extra space would necd to be
available) - To sell used equipment, toys, and clothes for the parents
with the center getting a percentage.

1f set-up for the company only - Make empty slots available to other
people in the community to maintain full enrollment. Lincoln

National employees would still have priority to fill future slots.

-18-
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+ If tax credits are possible - The company could pass these credits on to
the center in the form of reduced lesse rates or to reduce gervice
charges.
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VII. APPENDIXES

Appendix 1 -- Existing Eaployer-Supported Child Care Programs

A groving number of employers are acknowledging their employees’ child care
needs. The number of companies providing substantial assistance has grown
from 1C) in 1978 to nearly 600 in 1983 (Health and Human Services Department
Report).

American Manageaent Association (AMA) research of 204 companies involved in
child care aasistance indicates that service industries such as banking,
finance, insurance, and health care are the mos” responsive in providing
child care services. The AMA study also reported that "almost 100 perceat
of re3jpondents saw the t.nefits as far outweighing che costs."

Insurance companies are among the fore-runners in addressing thefr
eaployees’ child care needs. This 118t -- not intended to be all-inclusive
== {llustrates the afray of glternatives employed by scme of our counter-
parts.

Company Program (See key below)

Counecticut-General CO/CM on-site center

Equitable Life Support of XO/XM centers in three cities in
exchange for reduced tuition

Group Health Plan Ins. Co. X0/XM noon-hour parenting seainar series

Houston Gen’l. Ins, Co. Employees’ school age children may attend
SO/XM summer camp program

John Hancock XO/XM Information & Referral

Metro Life Ins. Co. X0/XM center in exchange for access to

program

New England Life X0/X¥ Information & Referral

Northwestern Hationecl Support of XO/XM working parent seminar
series

Prudential Life X0/XM working parent seminar series

Unfon Fidelity Life CO/CM on-site center

Union Mutual CO/XM off-site center

X0/XM -- Externally-owned and externally-managed program by for-profit
or non-profit organization

C0/CH -~ Coapany-owmed and company-nanaged program

CO/XM -- Company=~owned program that i{s externally-managed by for-profit
or non~profit organization

~20--
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Seversl companies sponsoring child csre prograas srs locsted in our regioa.

Fort Wayne’s Lutheran Bospital opened an on-site child csre center in 1979.
The center has s capacity of 65 infsnts snd preschoolers per ghift and
oparstes 24 hours 8 dsy, seven days s week. Eaployees pay $1.10 per hour
and the hospitsl subsidizes tha remaisder — hundreds of thousands of

dolls~s each yesr. The waiting 1ist for the firat shift is approximstely
150 names long.

Steelcase Industries, the country’s lsrgest manufscturer of offire
furniture, provides an Information snd Referrsl service to help jarents
locsts snd maintain snpropriste child care. Locsted in Grand Rapids,
Michigan, the company employs ¢,400 workers, !,100 of whom sre women. Two
trainad child cars professionals, each working 30 hours per weal counsel
parenta seeking csre, refer registared or licensed care givers, snd viait
homes that servs company employees to improve and monitor quality.

Nyloncrafr, an injection molding firm, is located in ¥ishaweza, Indisna. In
1981, the company opened s center which has s capacity of 120 infants,
preachoolers, and gchool age children. The company provides subsidy, space,
snd in-kind services to the ceater which operates the dsy shift, plus
evening and night shife,

=21~
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Appendix II — The Changing Work Force

The trend is irreversible: the composition of today’s work force has
chsnged dramatically in the past two decades.

The facts underscore the prominence of mothers in the work force:

* One-third of all mothers with infants work.

»

Forty-three percent of mothers with children under three work.

* Almoat 57 percent of mothera with children ages 3 to 5 work.

»

By 1990, 1l million more women with young childrea will work.

»

While the number of working women has doubled since 1940, the number of
working mothers has incressed tenfold.

Because of the prominence of women in the work force (the majority with
young children) family care is no longer the exclusive domsin of women.
Child care {s a shared reaponsibility.The child care lssue, as a result,
affects men. As the number of working mothers and their i{mportance in the
worxples. increases, family care responsibilities of malea increase.

* Almost 66 percent of all husband-wife families now have two esrners.

»

By 1990, it 1s estimated thst half the men in the workplace will be
fstners. Only one in three of those men will have a wife who doesn’t
work outelde tbe hoame.

* Child care seminsrs conducted in the workplace reflect the concern of the
father, with about 20 percent of the participsnts being fsthers.

* The number of single-psrent households is on the rise, masny of whonm are
men, as fathers increasingly demand and receive custody of their children

22~
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Bringing Up Baby (While Working)

Does Parenting Have an Etfect on Workers' Productivity?
As Studles Go On, One Speclalist Says There Are Costs
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Appendix IV — Employee Survey

INTRODUCTICN

A Child Care Total Involvement Team prepared a questionnaire which was
diatributed to all home office employees with the 9/30/83 fssue of The
Compaty News. Of the approximazely 2,800 employees surveyed, 869 responded.
This 1a more than 30% of the population and exceeds the 20-25% rcaponmse that
LNSC Market Research indicated we could expect from a survey of this type.

LIMITATIONS

Any survey conta/ns linitations. Below are some of the limitations of the
Child Carc survey:

Not enough information is available to permit valid extrapolation of the
reaults to cover the company as a whole. It {a typlcal in a survey of
this type that those with an interest will respond and those with

licele, or no, fnterest will not reapond. Assuming the potential employee
population impacred iu aged 20-39, 680 of thoae 2,000 employees responded.

We acknowledge chat 1f both parenta are employeea of the company and 1f
both responded to the survey, some values may be inflated. However, we
feel that the effect of this s minimal becduse there are not a
aignificant nuaber of couples employed by the Lincoln.

A few reaponses indicated that certain questions were misinterpreted by
the respondents. These ambiguities were resolved by resorting the daca and
naking additional analysis runs.

The survey did not attempt to identify split-shift or part~time enployees.

GENERAL STATISTICS

The following are the general statistics of the population which responded
to the survey (30% of all employees). Of the 869 questionnaires returned:

753 wvere completed by women and 22X were completed by men;

61T of the respondents are located downtown and 397 are located at LNL
West;

Night shift employees comprised only 1X;

55% were returned by grade level 01 through 11 employees, and 45 were
returned by exeapt employces;

The majority of the respondents were age 20-39 (79%).

-24-
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CURREN? CHILD CARE NXE.S

40X of tha reapondenta {349 survays) identified they hava childran who
raquiry cara during the work day. An edditional 10% (61 aurvaya), who
currently do not hava child cara naeda, aaticipate that they will have auch
naeda in tha next twelva months,

Of tha childran raquiring cara during the workday:

« 170 ara agc 0-2;

« 167 ara age 2-§;

» Thara are 127 school aga children requiring part~time cara during the
workday or during school breaks.

FACILITIES USED, PRICE PAID AND CONVENIENCE

Tha child cara arrangemanta usad moat ofzen are:

+ Children cared for in another’a homa - 68%

+ Children cared for at & child cara centar - 11X

+ Caregiver comes into thea employee’a home - 9z

+ Children attend a pre-achool nursery - 6%

« Other - 6%

Of the reapondenta who take their children outaide of their howea for child
care purpoaes, 40X (120 reapondenta) irdicated that the facility waa not on
their way to work. These eaployeea drive an average of 6 extra milea each

day.

The weekly child care cost per child variea greatly ($0-5100). The average
paid per child is approximately $34.

-25-
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PRODUCTIVITY

68X of all reapondents (515 employeea) felt child care problems affect work
productivity. Explanatory commenta to the aurvey indicated that work
productivity 1s affected aa follows:

Worry about child care which affecta productivity by:

» becoming the subject of discussion with go-workers
« distracted mental energy

= loaa of time ’‘doing the job’

= inadvertent work errors

Absenteeism, fncluding arriving late or leaving early, creates a work
verload and additional atress for the individual and/or co-workers.

Personal calls to determine werfare of children or to make alternative
child care arrangements.

.

It 1s difficult to schedule work commitments outside of a regular work
day.

DETAILED PRODUCTIVITY RESULTS

. A majority of the respondents vho have child care necds (64%) felt it waa
necessary to arrive late cr leave work early. This happens an average of
two times per month.

In the last 90 days, 28X of those with child care needs had to miss
working days due to problems with child care arvangements. Nuaber of
days missed averaged 1.8. (It 13 not known how msny were administrative
absence and how many were vacation days).

A majority of the respondents with child care needs (60X) found it
necessary to make alternative child care arranzements due to problems with
usual arrangements. This happened an average of (hree times n the last 90
days.
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WHAT CAN BE pONE TO IMPROVE THE SITUATION?

The survey included two questions vhich were ueant to help define what steps

might be most Reaningful to the eaployees.

villing to pay more 1f they could obtain ®ore satisfsctory child care

arrangements. Of those who vere willing to
child csre situation:

= 52T (74 surveys) would psy $2-5 more

P2y more for an improved

~ 37X (53 surveys) would pay $6~-10 more

= HZ (16 surveys) would PeY in excess

of $10 more

~ not necessarily an indication of the current level of satizfaction with

existing arrsngements.

« The type of child care sssistance that eaployees would find rost

desinble, in order of inportlnce, are:

= A child cgre facility pear th2 place of enployment.
= Assistance {n finding satisfactory child care.

= No assistance peed .

We feel these resules contain a limitation
establish g clear ranking of prefarences.
were very closge.
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Appendix V — Management Interviews

Not only are employees with children affected by inadequste child care, but

nanagers also feel the impact on work productivity. In several interviews
with managers, 'he tesm has heard, repeatedly, the impact on managers and
other employees. Comments such as:

1.

2.

4.

"I lost one of my best people because the mother had to stay home."

"Another significant problem....is the inability of certain
employees to work overtime."

"1’ve witnessed the aggravation and distractlon resulting from
inadequate babysitters and the almost total preoccupation with
trying to find out if the current babysitter i{s as good or as
inexpensive as screone else’s."

"Lincoln will have to do something if they hope to attract
quality talent into the corporation.”

In the American Management Association report, the sponsoring organizations
were asked whether the cost of childcare outweighed the benefits to the
organization. Over 752 responded that the benefits far exceeded the cost
citing the following reasons: R

t.

2.

Less absenteeisnm

Greater stability and loyalty

Improved morale

Enhancement of the organization’s image to employees and community
Improved ability to attract and maintain quality personnel

Less distraction and worry by pasrents during the working day

Return of valuablc employees from maternity leaves, sooner.

-28~
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APPENDIX VI — Options to Support Child Care Needa

There are many optiona avai{labla for a corporation’s fpvolvement {n child
care,

Eight corporate optiona for child care ssaistance are:

* The coampany~owned, on-aite model
* Tha off-aite, consortium model

* Tha vendor program

* Tha voucher program

* Salary-reduction

* Information snd Referral

* Sick child care

* Senaitive personnel policiea

The Compsny-Owned, On-S{te Model

Located at or near the work aite, the company-owned child care factility may
be operated as s diviafon or subsidiasry of the parent company or as an
independent non-profit corporation. Financiil support may include atart-up
coata, operating expenses and tuition subaidy. The employer may hire a
profesaional staff or sub-contract with a child care management firm.

The Off-Site, Consortium Model

In this model, a group of employers share the costs and risks of
establishing a child care center. The companies provide seed money and may
offer aduninistrative sasistance to the center. Eaployer support asy
underwrite the center’s operating costa and partially subsidize employeea’
children’a tuition.

The vendor Program
The vendor program involvea employer purchase of a number of enrollment

spaces or alots in child care centers or homes and the subsequent resale of
the spaces to employeea at a reduced price.

The Voucher Program

The voucher syatem provides a voucher, or coupon, to the emplayee worth a

specified amount towards the purchase of child care from any provider of the

service.

-29-
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Sslary Reduction

Under this plan, empl.yees’ salaries are ducreased by the amount of their
child care expensns, not to exceed the income of the lower-esrning spouse.
The eaployer pays the child csre provider snd the employee reduces taxable
income.

Informstion & Referral Service

Informstion & Referral sssists families {n locating quality child care. It
tefers employees to pre-screened care givers which match the family’s
specification of desired child care. In addition to referral, the service
can offer information on selecting csre givers, educstional programs for
working parents, tax informstion, etc. An employer may contribute to or
contract with & local referral sgerzy, join & consortium of companies that
Jointly underwrite sdministrative costs, or develop an in-house capability.

Sick Child Care

Some enployers sllow parents "lesve" days to care for sick children. Other
companies allow a certain yumber of "personal lesve daya" to be used ss the
eaployee gees fir. Still other companies have supported projects that
provide ghort-term home health care for sick children of working parents.

Sensitive Personnel Policies .

Many employers have implemented personnel poli@ies that are gensitive and
responsive to the needs of working parents. Alternstive work scheduling
such as flextime or job pairing is frequently used. Employee assistance
prcgrans are offered which include counseling and support for workers
experiencing family problems. Other policies include extansion of sick
leave to cover serious {llness of & child and more extensive maternity or
paternity leave policies. Finally, some businesses have sdopted a cafeteria
plan, which allows employees to choose those benefits which best meet their
needs. Child care is an optional benefit,
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APPENDIX VI1 — Child Care Professionsl’s Responsibilitics

A pivotsl factor in the Teaa’s recommendation {s the hiring of s full-time
<hild cere profsssionsl. This individual would have the following
responsibilities:

* Ioterviswing end scresning csre givers (before inclusion on 1list).

L]

Compiling s comprehensive 1list of suftabls cars givers.

* Tollowing-up with care givers on refsrral 1ist to snsure continued

suitsbility gnd availability (this would be done on & periodic
basis).

Intsrviewing parents to determine their child cere needs.

Beferring pyrents to appropriste csre givers on list,

Developing seminsre and newlstters.

.

Counseling parents sod csre givers.

Acting as & qualified resource in the company and the community
in amatters concerning child csre.

* HMonitoring snd reporting legislstive, regulstory snd Eaxntion
changes.

* 1Investigating the fessibility of & Lincoln National child care
center as the community child care enviromment evolves.

Providing support and aseistance for the designated genior manager.
* Maintaining 8 child care resource library.

* Xeeping up-to-date with the national child care and child
developaent trends.

* Assisting with the development of 8 workable salary reduction
progranm,

Providing services to other comaunity employers on a ‘fee for
service’ basis. This could be both referrsl services and
educational/workshop services.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF BonNIE WATKINS, AUSTIN, TX

Women on the job force need all the help they can get
in locating and assuring quality day care for their children.
I commend this committee for the time, energy, and expense
that is being devoted to receiving this testimony. However,
there's another group of women who also need help. These are
mothers who choose to stay at home with their children and
who are struggling financially and emotionally for it.

Our family has made financial sacrifices for me to stay
home with our children, ages five and two. My husband has
begun his own business and we have nctc only been a one-income
family, we have often been a no-income family living on savings!
We haven't seen a roast beef on our table in five years, our
children wear only hand-me-downs, eating out is rare and then
usually at McDonalds--in short, saving is a way of life. While
we don't feel deprived with our lifestyle, and are quite grateful
that we haven't had to borrow to this point, we are aware that
because we are not currently saving money, we may have to
borrow for our boys' education later. I supplement our income
by doing a number of jobs that I can perform at home: I rent

electric breastpumps for mothers who have to be separated from
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their nursing babies, I sell hand-held breast pumps, I perform
puppet shows for children's birthday parties, I keep two

neighbor girls after school, I letter certificates and I
substitute teach at our church pre-school where the boys can
accompany me. All of these jobs garnered me a whopping $1,000
income last year, but that was $1,000 more food dollars and

a chance to stay at home with my boys. My master's degree

and my teaching career are on the shelf for the moment: by choice.

I know many other women who have sacrificed well-paying
and/or satisfying careers to stay at home with their children
because they feel strongly that home with mother is the best
vlace for small children and mother at home is the best
arrangement for returning school children.

Yet, many mothers who want to stay at home and supplement
their family's income are frustrated or prohibited by labor
laws and tax provisions. When one mother that I interviewed
tried to start a catering business in her home, she was
frustrated by local health ordinances. To qualify for a license,
she was required to have three stainless steel sinks in her
kitchen in three separate locations--one for washing hands,
one for dishes, one for mops. An outside entrance to her
kitchen was necessary. In addition, if any males worked for
her in her home, separate bathroom facilities were required.

All of these requirements would have necessitated expensive
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re-modeling investments that she was not able to make
initially. So, the catering business and a subsequent home
income were not possible.

Another at-home mothers practices freelance writing.
Office space in her home cannot be deducted from her taxes
unless she makes a profit. Yet, she has to pay taxes on any
amount of income from articles sold.

Another mother who has chosen to stay at home with her
three boys is an attorney by profession. In her home, she
works part-time on a Family Law newsletter, reading and sum-
marizing cases to keep practicing attorneys informed of ~urrent
litigation changes. If she died, the social security that she
pays would not be able to be collected by her sons, since they
would be able to collect only from the main provider of the
family, their father.

I also know another kind of mother. This is the mother
who works not because it puts food on the table, but because
her paycheck keeps the family from worrying about unexpected
expenses and heightens their lifestyle. Often the husband
is pressuring this mother to contribute financially to the
family when she would prefer to stay at home with her chilcren
and believes in the importance of it. It is this borderline
working mother and her husband who might be swung over to
staving at home with her children if there were financial

incentives in our government that would make staying at home
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more attractive.

What emotional sacrifice does a mother at home make?
Society often assumes that this is all that she can do and that
she is less intelligent than the marketplace mom. Jack Anderson

state¢ the case at length in a recent column, "Equal Rights

Wanted for At-Home Mother":1

Most working mothers cannot find adequate day care

for their children. Most divorced and widowed mothers
can’'t coliect the full child support that the courts
have ordered. Mothers who want to stay home with their
children are treated as social inferiors.

Tre government offers tax incentives and pension benefits
to mothers who leave their children during the day and
find jobs away from home. Mothers who try to earn a
living at home, where they can keep an eye on their
children, may even run afoul of the labor laws.

The media is che worst offender. It glorifies sex but
denigrates motherhood. Career women are portrayed
as glamorous, homemakers as frumpy.

. . « In other words, child-rearing isn't chic; home-
making is old-fashioned; mothers at home are a throw-
back to less enlightened times.

Dr. James Dobson, psychologist and published author,

says it even plainer. He says that our society calls mothers

who stay at home with their children "suckers."2

Hunter summarizes:3

Many women in America today are floundering because
they lack a vision for the enormous potential of

the mothering role. Mired in the negative portrayal
of motherhood that is prevalenrt in feminist litera-
ture and the media, these women need to be encouraged
to see the positive influence they can have in their
children's lives.
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Why does the U.S. government have a vested interest
in kxeeping mothers at home? From birth, a child deve.ops
confidence and sureness in his attachments from bonding with
one primary caretaker. Many caretakers confuse him. John
Bowlby, a world authority on maternal attachment and deprivation,
points out the importance of consistert care and that the parents
are the best providers of that care.4

One primary caretaker is more expensive tban organizational
care and the lower caretaker-child ratio is alsc more ex;«nsive
since a greater number of workers have to be paid. If more
mothers enter the srork force and leavi* their children in
institutions, we are going to have more and more children who
are unable to make strong attachments in adult life because
they didn't establish an early attachment to one person. This
makes for more children vwho grow up to be maladjusted citizena;
crime may be the outgrowth, or increased divorces and weakened
family life, or just simply immature and insecure citizens who
don't reach their fullest potential and contribution to our
country. Such a breakdown in human personality is costly to
a society.

Cther countries that rely on day care may teach us some-
thing zbout t%at sysiem. When childczre specialist Dr. Merrg
interviesea . he direc:er of the Hungarian Bureau of Child Care,
the .xrectur apologized that jrcuy child care was done strictly
as an economic necessity .n Hungary. Their weak economy required

that every able-px ied adult. includir.g mothers, work. However,
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the director assured Dr. Meers that the Hungarian government
was working toward the goal of limiting day care as soon as
possible. She could not understand why mothers in the u,s.,
one of the richest nations in the world would wish to choose
day care for their children, when Hungary was trying to get
out from under that system. Further, the Czechosolovakian
government launched a television campaign to actively dissuade
its citizens from further placements of young ~i.ldren in
day care; they were concerned enough abc.t the despcadent
children that had resulted to get involved in trying to change
citizen's minds about the wisdom ot this choice.s

Mothers at home also provide another valuable financial
resource to this country. They are the backbone of the volun-
teer system that keep many organizations and community services
afloat, Mothers at home are the ones who have more time than
mothers in the workplace to serve in hospitals, in libraries,

for cancer drives and a host of other "drives." They serve

more frequently in our churches and schools. 1In public services,

they staff the positions that would otherwise require many
other salaries to be provided.

What can be done to 3si:7re up mothers at home?
Tangible, economic .wcentives that reward them for staying
home with tneir children are the most impo:itant. Even if
these cannc ke large financial incentives, some incentive,

ary incentive w’ll make these mothers feel that what they
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do is important. Social incentives that make a statement

that mothers at hom: are a valuable natural resource and

that they deserve recognition will begin the turnaround in

society's thinking that casts mothers at home as less

valuable citizens.

Here are various suggestions that mothers have offered

for economic and social incentives that would be helpfult:

1.

2.
3.

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Economic incentives from government to private
corporations that will institute job-sharing pro-
grams or flex~time programs so mothers can work
part-time while older children are in school,

or during hours when tle father is at home to
keep smaller children.

Equal IRA deposits for homemakers.

A govermment lead in recognizing skills homemakers
acquired while at home that are listed on resumes
when they re-enter the job force. For example,
having volunteer jobs count as previous experience.

A social credit for every year at home that can

be redeemed for college credit upon return to

school. (Actually, this was not contributed by a
mother, but by the President of Catholic University.)

Encouragement for businesses to provide places for
children to remain with their mothers when the work
permits. (One political candidate in Austin did
thls for volunteers; younger children were near-by
in a separate room and older children performed
useful work stuffing envelopes and loved itl)

Husbands receiving dependent sick leave to care
not only for sick children, but also for sick wives
at home.

A government standarized and publicized figure to
be established as the "equivalent salary® that a
homemaker would earn in the marketplace if she were
paid for comparable services. By ascribing a dollar
and cents value, this figure would boost the morale
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of homemakers and could be used as a basis for
estadlishing social security deposits for homemakers
and as a standard in litigation.

8. A tax credit for mothers who remain at home.

There are only suggestions. 3Some may be impractjcal
and there are surely others that haven't been mentioned that
would be helpful, The important thing is that the negative
mind-set of being "just a housewife" cnange. If this committee
breaks ground in recognizing that it is valuable enough to
this country's future to make staying at home attractive,
others may follow. We only ask that you put your minds to
vwork for solutions for not only mothers in the marketplace,
but that you also consider the position of mothers at home.
Please giweus the same creative problem-solving and work
toward economic and social incentives to reward mothers who

choose to stay at home raising their children.
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May, 1984, p.6.
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Texas congerence of churches
Telephone 512 / 478 7491, 2704 Rio Grande #9, Austin, Texas 78705

June 1, 1984

House Select Committee on Children, Youth and Families
Room H2-385, House Annex 2
Washington, D.C. 20515

| am plessed that the House of Representatives is providing leadership
in examining {ssues related to child abuse.

As a staff menber of a statewide ecumenical church organization, | am
very aware of the cost tensions surrounding day care. High quality day
care is expensive--prohibitively 5o for mothers heading single-parent
houscholds. Current licensing regulations require both '‘red tape' and
expenses which inhibit the willingness of the voluntary sector to provide
free or inexpensive child care. 1t is atso doubtful if rhere are enough
potential vnlunteers to make an impact on the problem even if licensing
systems were more flexible.

Because of money problems, too xany parents place their children in
grossly inadequate or even dangerous situations or leave their chjldren
completely unattended. It's a frustrating dilemma for which | see no
€35y answers. As more children are raised in single-parent households
and the dual-income/career expectations of two-parent families permeate
our society, | expect the problem to steadily increase.

One would assume that child care at the workplace and child care
vouchers will become the next major fringe benefit issue, but that
apparent luxury probably requires an extremely healthy economy and
business environment, as well as a high demand for workers. Corporate
tax laws probebly could be modified to encouraje more of this.

I ar quite certain that the altruism of churches and other groups does
not significantly alleviate the problem now, nor will it in the future.
Host church day care centers have little church financial support beyond
spzce, and infact, many are actually run by separate organizations which
rent the 5ac.. Here in Austin, many of the child care programs which
are truly cun by churches are financially self-supporting, do not take
children every day or all day, and require regular enroliment. In
other words, they are & luxury item for the family which is affluent
enough to pay for the program while supporting a non-working mother.

A cynic could view them as .n elitist phenomenon ,

In addition to the problems ‘aised by “ordinary" day care--lack of

" availability and affordability--my work on the Parents warmline of

e ”gé' of child care.

Austin has caused me to be aware of the need for some special types
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|. Drop-in respite care. The availability of drop-in child care to
give mothers a break when frustration is about to overwhelm them is

a critical need for prevention of child abuse. Ideally, such a

center should charce on a sliding scale and be able to provide pick-up
transportation, since it is often the isolated, trapped mother without
money or a car who is most vulnerable to frustration explosions. Here
in Austin, there are three drop-in centers. However, they ars all
expensive, none provide transportation, none accept infants, and
parents are restricted to a limited geographic area in order to fit

the licensing loophole which makes such a center possible. Here in
Texas, licensing requirements make this sort of center difficult for
volunteers to operate. Yet, if one could be more flexible and creative
in organizing such a program, it would actually be one of the simpler
kinds of child abuse prevention activities for volunteers to offer.

The liability problem, especially surrounding transportation, is the
other very difficult and expensive problem for volunteers.

2. Nighttime or flexible-time care. Approximately 1/6th of the calls

we get at the Warmline are from parents needing regular child care

at unusual or irregular hours--parents who work after 6 p.m., parents
who work rotating shifts, etc. There are a few child care centers which
accommodate parents who work at night, but |'m told that their waiting
lists are discouragingly long. Parents who work rotating shifts, |'m
told, have to either find a rare individual baby-sitter or find

another job. In other words, most of the child care which is

available serves only the parent who has an extremely recular 8-5 job.

3. Infant care. The lack of affordable infant care is a great problem

both for working parents and for the purpose of child abuse prevention.
The requirea staff-child ratio should probably not be changed, but it
does cause such care to be almost prohibitively expensive. At the

same time, mothers are most likely to seriously harm their infant
children since the mothers are often exhausted, unsure how to cope or
even determine why a baby is crying, and may be struggling with
prolonged 'post-partum blues.' 1It's noteworthy that none of the three
drop-in child care programs in Austin accept infants at any price. The
most upsetting calls {'ve taken on the Warmline have all beer from
mothers of infants who have reached the breaking point. There is
simply no immediate help for them.

| don't know how useful this litany of need will be to you. However,

| appreciate your willlingness to investigate the problem and | hope
that some creative approaches to solutions will begin to emerge. Thank
you for allowing me to share my concerns with you.

Sincerely,
’ ) -
-0 _/ /
Ve
77 (. dﬁ,/
Mary Lee/dohns, diregtor
Childrgff and Youth Services Program
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Mavcowm Host, Executive Director, NEIGHBORKHOOD CenTess, INc., HoustoN, TX

DESCRIPTION OF PROGRAHMS

Neighborhood Centers, Inc. (NCI) has been o erating human service
programs for Houston area residents since 1907. The history of NCI
refiects a wide range of pro,rals. which have been mod{fied constantly
to meet the changing needs o comunity residents. NI 13 committed to
operating programs which {mprove the 2ua11ty of 1ife in neighborhoods.
Frograms are provided for familjes and individuals whose abflities to
secure needed services are hampered by 1imited resources.

A} .
WC1 currently o?entes both facility based and non-facility based
programs. Facility based programs provide services to residents of
specific geographic areas {n which our buildings are 1oczted.
Non-facility based programs provide services to those who meet
eligibility requirements of each progran’s primery funding source.

DAY CARE

%* care services are provided in NCI's efgit gay care centers, in 85
iicensed ana supervised family day homes, and in over 200 private
day care centers contracting with our vendor/voucher rogram. Wverage
daily enrollment in day care 1s 1,225 children, with 95% of these
children between 6 weeks through S-years-old. The focus of our day care
programs is on child development. ¢ availability of Tow to moderate
cost day care emables many single, working parents to remain
self-supporting, rather than beconing dependent upon welfare.

E1igibi1ity requirements for day care vary, depending upon the fun&ing
source. Famiifes receiving Texas Department of Human Resources’ (TOHR
sponsored day cire must meet the state's low fncome guidel ines; be in
school, Job training or working; and, pay a minimal fee for services.
Fanilies recefving zo-mity Development (CD) sponsored day care must
zeet Tow Income guidelines, and 1{ve within designated geographic areas.
Famiiies receiving United Way sponsored day care are not restricted by
income guidelines, with the fee based on a s11ding income scale and
ranging from $23-§50 per vieek.

The day care Fee Assistance Program serves famil fes having temporary
financial crises by partially subsidizing the cost of day care for up to
three months. This program is particularly helpful to familfes with
medical or Toyment problems who need day care in order to work and
are temporarily unable to pay the full cost of carc.

The CHATTERS program provides telephone assurance and emergency back-up
services to children between the ages of 8 to 13 years, who are home
alone after school because of parental employment. - This program started
fn 1981 with a grant from the Hogg Foundatfon.

A special After-School Day Care'program co-sponsored by the Houston
Private Sector Initiatives Council and the Houston Independent School
District started in February, 1983. This program {s testing the
feasibility of extended day care for elementary school age children
being provided in the public school. Cunningham Ejementary School in
southwest Houston is the site for this project where day care is

provided for 50 childmﬁm GBM)H o
o JJHARAVA YA0D 4L
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COMPREHENSIVE SERVICE PROGRAM (CSP)

Under contract with the Texas Department of fuman Resources (TDMR), CSP
is the primary social service and preventative health coordinator for
Atde to Familfes with Dependent Children (AFDC) recipients in Harris
County. The goal of CSP is to assist AFDC recipients to become
self-supporting and self-sufficient to tte best of their capabflities.
Four CSP units are located in facflities that are accessible to clients.

CSP provides these services:

1. recruiting AFDC clients for Early Perfodic Screening,
Diagnosis and Testing (EPSOT) physical and dental exams;

2.  supportive case management and referrals on family related
problems and needs;

3. community involvement through nejghborhood needs
fdentiffcatfon, group problem solving, and

4. voluntary cooperation among area residents.

NEIGHBORHOOD CENTERS PROGRAHS

The focus of our Heighborhood Centers Programs {s on meeting the total
needs of residents fn the geographic areas in which our facflities are
located. These programs are based on the age-old social work concept of
the "settlement house,” a multi-service facility located within a
nefghborhood which strives to meet the needs of resfdents in a
comprehensive manner. Services are developed and fmplemented based on
the expressed needs and interests of area resfdents, who range in age
from infancy to senfor citizens. Specfal emphasis s placed on
fndividual growth and development, the strengthening of family 1ife, and
improving the overall quality of 1ife in neighborloods.

NC’ operates four distinct neighborhood centers programs in Harris
County -- Ripley, Pasadena, LaPorte and Southeast Houston Area Programs.
In 1583, over 200,000 different individuals received services through
these programs.

1. RIPLEY AREA PROGRAILS

The "East End” of Houston was the site of the first NCI program which
was started in 1907. The geographic area currently served inciudes the
Second Ward, Ciayton Homes, Denver Harbor, Port Houston, Central Park,
Magnolfa Park, Harrichurg and Manchester. The population of tiifs area
is 65% Hispanfc, 207 Black and 15% Anglo; with about 30% of this
population with incomes at or below the poverty level.

Programs are offered at two facilities -- Ripley House, 4401 Lovejoy,
and Rusk Center, 2411 Canal. Three programs are provided -- Older Adult
Day Care, Informal Educatfon, an¢ Facilitfes Provision.

The Qlder Adult Day Care program prcvides handicapped senfor citizens
with Timited financial resources with comprehensive day care services in
a neighborhood setting, enabling them to continue 1§ving fn thefr own
homes, thus delaying or preventing fnstitutional care. An average of 35
senfor citizens attend the program daily, receiving balanced meals,
transportatfon, counseling, recreatfon and social activities, assistance
with personal hygiene needs, and, howmc visfts when unable to attend the
program due to iliness.
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Facilities Provisicn leases space to a variety of human service agencies
that orfer ared residents needed services, and to farilfes and commnity
groups for social and cultural events. In 1983, 22 different agencies
leased office space at Ripley House.

Informal Educatfon programs are offered at Ripley House and Pusk Center.

wide variety ot classes and activities are available to a1l age
groups, and are developed based on the self-identified {nterests and
needs of area residents. Fees are charged for activities that require
paid professfonal instructors, and Mershir (32 per fanily per year)
s required for participation in any Informal Education activity.
Activities include summer day camp, game rooms, leadership deve‘log:ent
groups, special events, and classes such as sewing, citizenship, English
&s a second language, guitar, typing, dancing, and music. A1l
activitfes are scheduled for the convenjence of participants.

2. PASADEKA AREA PROGRAMS

Estab] ished over 35 years ago, this program was the first Commnity
Chest suEported agency to ooerate in the pasadena, South Houston and
Deer Park areas. This pro?ram which began as a recreation program, has
played a significant role in the development of public and private
community services for the 75 square mile area it serves. Services are
currently offered at three sites -- ¥.D. Cleveland Buflding, 720
Fairmont Parkway, Pasadena; David Coronado Community Center, 1106
Joseph, Pacadena; and, Ailfson Park, 4400 Almeda-Genoa, Southeast
Houston. Six separate Erograns are currently provided -- Information
and Referral, Informal Education, Early Schoo) Admission; Summer Day
Camp, After-School Day Care and Facilities Provisfon.

The Information and Referral program is a resource and coordinatfon
service for inaividuals and families, community services and groups.
Program activities include researching and maintaining a current service
resource file; assisting familfes and individuals to identify and assess
needs; afding clients to explore and use their own and avaflable
community resources; and, advocating on behalf of clients with service
providers. Support services include outreach, home visits, follow-up,
and 1imited transportation. The primary area served is the area within
the Pasadena and Deer Park Independent School Dfstricts, however,
residency fs not a requirement to receive services.

The Informal Education Program provides education, enrichment and
recreation activities wﬁica enhance fndividual growth and development.
Activities are developed based on the interests and needs of residents.
Among the activities deing offeved are physical fitness, ceramics,
English as a second language, elementary tutoring, food co-ops,
swimming, and field trips. A fee is charged for most classes, as well
as a $5.00 yearly family membership.

The Early School Admission Program prepares non-English speaking,
4-year-o‘a children for entry inﬁi the public school system, by
providing them with educational and social development opportunities.
An average of 40 children attend this haif-day program daily.

Summer Day Camp provides educational, recreaticnal and enrichment
experiences daily for elementary school age children who need supervised
activities during the sumer. Hany of the 85 children who participate
fn the progran are from single or two parent working famflfes. The
program is aimost completely sel f-supporting through the collectfon of
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weekly fees. Scholarships are avaflable for those families who need the
service and are unable to pay the full fee.

The After-School Day Care Program provides child care for up to 24
children Tn grades I-5, who have nobody at home to provide after school
care. Children are transported from school to the center each day at 2
p.m., where they remain untfl 6 p.m. Daily activities {nclude educa-
tional s, arts and crafts, sports and field trips. The weekly fee
1s $23 for one child and $21 for each additional child. Limited finan-
cial assistance is available for familfes unable to pay the full fee.

Facilities provision fs provided at the Cleveland and Coronado Centers,
and AiTison Fark. Facility space fs leased to a variety of human
service agencies that offer needed services to familfes, community
groups and organfzations for socfal, recreatfonal and cultural events.
A fee is charged for the use of the facilities.

3. LAPORTE AREA PROGRAMS

Services are provided to resfdents of the 55 square mile area that
includes LaPorte, Seabrook, Morgan‘s Point and Shore Acres. Operating
since 1952, this Nefighborhood Center 1s the only United Way Agency with
an office in the area and fs located at 911 South 8th Street, LaPorte.

The Inform3l Education Progrim provides classes, act{vities and special
events TOr residents of all ages. Activities offered include dance
classes, physical fitness, art classes, microwave cooking, and
photography. Classes are offered at four locations -- LaPorte Area
office, 911 South 8th Street, LaPorte; Evelyn Kennedy Civic Center, 618
San Jacinto, LaPorte; Klein Retreat, 1010 Bayshore Drive, LaPorte; and
Seabrook Comunity Center, 1210 Anders, Seabrook.

Information and Referral offers assistance to telephone and walk-in
requests Tor emergency and non-caergency services; outreuch to fdentify
potentfal clients; assessing clients' neeas in the offfice or in their
homes; developing services -plans and identifying resources; making
refarrals; and, following-up. Communfity donations of canned and
packaged fcod stock an emergency food pantry, and the local Inter-Church
Council provides 1imited funds for families having financial crises.

Facilities Provision s avaflable at the Klein Retreat. Overlooking
Galveston Bay, the Kiein Retreat provides an informal and relaxed
setting near the Houston metropclitan arca which fs avaflable for day,
overnight or weekend use by families, other NCI programs, special
interest groups, and organizations. The Retreat accommodates up to 50
people over-night, has a fully equipped kitchen, an outdoor covered
pavilion, and 2 varfety of indoor and outdoor games. For overnight
stays, a minfrum fee of $100 per day or $7 per person {whichever {s
greater) fs charged.

4. SOUTHEAST HOUSTON AREA PROGRAMS

HCI has been providing services to residents of the South Park and
Sunnyside areas since 1960. Informal Education, Facilities Provision
and a Senfor Citizens Program are offered at the liarbach-Ripley
Nefghborhood Center at 6225 Northdale.

Informal Education programs offered include food co-ops, drama, English
as a second Tanguage, sewing classes, physical fitness, structured
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vecreation activities and socials, leadership development, a gama room
and special cultural events.

Facilities Provision jezses space to families, groups, agencies and
grganizations tor social and cultural events, and for mestings.
Recreatfonal facilities are avaflable to al} area residents and include
an indoor gym, softball field and golf driving range.

The Senfor Citizens Program §s funded by the Area Agency on Aging and
provides transportation, recreation, arts and crafts, field trips, case
management and a hot meal to an average of 60 senior citizens afly who

attend the program. In addition meals are taken to 40 home bound senior
citizens dafly.

HOSPITAL TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM

This program provides transportation services to outpatients with no
other source of transportatfon and are receiving cancer and kidney
dialysis treatments at hospitals fin the Texas Medical Center. Indyvi- .
duals receiving this service are referred to NCI by each hospital's
social service department, and pay a minimal fee of $1.00 per trip.

ENERGY ASSISTANCE PROGPAN

The Energy Assistance Program assists the elderly, specfal hardship
cases and 1ow fncome individuals with the payment of utflity bills. In
1983 this progran was funded by three sources -- the Texas Department of
Human Resources, Entex and the Houston Lighting and Power Company. The
amount of financial assistance varfes, depending upon the funding
source, but may be as high as $90.00 per month. Currently, the H.L.& P.
sponsored program -- SHARE -- {s the only assistance tgrogran operating,
and serves the elderly and special hardship cases with H.L.S P. bills.

HOUSTON JUNIOR FORUM NURSERY

This pre-school program is jocated in the tlagnolfa Park area of Houston.
Children in this program are provided with a half-day program geared to
Tanguage development and preparation for public school. Dafly
enroliment is 1imited to S50 4-year-o1d children, who for the most part
are from Spanish speaking families and 1ive near the facility. Families
pay a fee of $7.00 per week per child.

YOUTH DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM

The Youth Development Program, funded by the City of Houston's Coamun ity
Development Department (CD),  provides services to deter del inquent
behavior and promote positive socfal behavior in 10-to-14-year-cid
youths. Services offered include fndivisualfzed assessment; case
management; group discussior sessfons; parent meetings; and, structured
enrichment activities such as tutoring, career exploration, informal
education classes, field trips, and recreation. The program operates
after-school with 50 youth divided {nto small groups. Participants must
live in one of three Community Development target areas -- Navigation,
Sunnyside, or South Park areas.
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Centers

245
124

Neighborhood Centers, Inc.
Geographic Distribution of Day Care

Geographic Area
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Pasadena

Number
Served
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6/30/83
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428
93
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433
581
83

98
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Numbexr

Waiting
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34
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14
20
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CHILD DAY CARE IN TEXAS : A UNITED WAY PERSPECTIVE

ABSTRACT

The folloving report wae prepersd by the United Way of Texae et the zTequest of
the House Humen Services Committee of the 68th Texas Legislacure. Its findings
were presented in formal teetimony to the Committes o November 10, 1983. The
report is s joint effort between the United Yay of Texae and ¢ numbyr of local
United Wey orgenizetions in Texae. Specific ettention is given to four local
United Way etudies: Houstcn, E1 Paso, Zort Worth and Midlard. Infocmation
ebout other local United Waye is meinly conteined in the “ettachments™ et the
end of ths report. Highlights of the report ere as follows:

* Fundlog

= One of the primary funding ecurces for child day care in Texas is
Title XX/Socisl Services Block Crant funding. The original 1975
appropristion was $2.5 billion nationally. In 1981, the federzl
Budget Reconcilistion Act turned Title XX of the Socisl Securiry
Act into the Social Services Block Crant, and reduced the furding
to $2.4 billion. Only last week, around the first of Movarer,
1983, did Congress raise the appropristion to elmost $2.7 billion,
vith estimates being thet Texas will receive eround $170 million
of that amount. Even this latest {ncrease, however, «ssentislly
Just reatores the program %o the level of funding it received in
1977. When the effecta of inflation ere considersd, the funding
for this program hes been severly decrassed over the yeare.

- One of the main effects of the limtited amount of federal funding
for child day care programs in Texss has been that services “ave
been reduced stetewide, stringsat fee systems heve been eatablished,
snd othar funding sourcee like United %ay have been etrained sev—
erely. While the United Way's cowuSiment t) child day care is as
atrong sz ever, it and other funding eources need increased halp
from tha state end others in meeting the child day care needs of
this state.

- As shovn on Attachments "D: and "E: at the end of the report, there
is a8 strong interdependerce among the various funding sources for
child day care in Texao, end the funding of this progran is s trus
case of "public/private pertnership” st work. However, vhen fund-
ing from any one entity is decreased, sll other interrelated fund-
ing sources feel the effects. Yor this reason, it is critical that
the communication levels among the verious funding sources be open
and active. One exemple of this would be for the atste to specif-
ically conzult with some of the other major funders of the local
natch nonies for child day care before recommending to the Legis~
lsture that the local match monies be dramaticslly increased, as
vas simost the case in 1983,

* Liceasing

~ The vaat majority of child care is provided in the home (80%). The
cause for alarm, however, {s in reslizing that slmoet sll (50%) of
thesa homes are unlicensed or unrasgistered. This is despite the
fact that fanily day homes in Texas are at lesst rejuired to reg-
ister with the Texas Department of Human Resources (TDHR) .
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Licensing of child day care centers in Texas has been hampered by
the inability of TDHR to get needed state monies for licensing staff
There has been a 25X reduction in staff, despite a 279X increase

in the number of facilities to be licensed (from 7,000 in 1975 to
26,500 1in 1983).

Findings of Local Needs Asscssments

a. United Way of the Texar 1f Coast (Houstonm)

Host requests for care in day care centers in Bouston are for
Infant Care (49X of requests for care). Bowever, most centers
in Houston do not provide care for infants under the age of

18 months. In addition, the cost of infant care is higher

than that for other children. The cost roae from an average

of $42/week in 1981 to $47.50/veek in 1982; the cost for pre-
schoolers age 2-5 was $35/week in 1981 and $40.50 in 1982.

The study also pointed out that TDHR standards for child care
create an economic disincentive to provide programs for infants,
causing few centers to be interested in £illing this unmet need
by providing more infant care.

TDHR pays for child day care slots through two types of ar-
rangements: contracting for slots, and paying for them whether
they are filled each day or not; and through "agreementa".

The level of reimbursement for contract slots is higher ($8.83
per child per d»;) than that for agreement slots ($6.40 flat
rate for a full day and $4.16 for half day). The average

TDHR reimbursement rate is $32 per child per day, and yet, as
was noted above, the actual cost of providing care is much
higher. Centers wanting to remain in businesa must find ways
to cut cost, but the only meaningful ways are rhrough cuts in
staff and food -- neither being a viable option. In additionm,
most centers have raised fee structures as high as they can.
The only answer seems to be more money froa outside funding
sources, such as the state.

b. united Way of El Paso County

As compared to other health and human services in the El Paso
service area, child day care needs are being met better than
most other needs. What is mainly being met, however, is
routine child care for children without special needs. Unmet
needs include:

- There are few day care programs for handicapped children;

= There are {nsufficient day care programs for Infants;

- There are insufficient programs for infants and children,
from low income families, who do not qualify for AFDC,
but are too poor to pay;

- There 18 no program dealing with care for homebuund children
with temporary problems, except for physician referrals for
homemaker or home-health services; and

- No program provides respite care for homebound handicapped

children, except for commercial pay-aa-you-go services and
services for MEMR clients, and these are vary limited.
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c. United Way of Metropolitan Tarrant County (Fort Worth)

~ In Tarrant County approximately 8,000 or 75X of the pre-school
children who may reed subsidized day care are not enrolled.

In northwest Tarrant County and southwest Tarrant County,
there 1s no subsidized day care.

For the city of Fort Worth, approximately 66X of the need is
unnet.

In gsoutheast Tarrant County, around 94X of the children need-
ing subsidized day care are not receiving it; in northeast
Tarrant county 90X are not receiving care.

In all of Tarrant County, there are around 19,444 households
(both low-income needing subsidized day care and those who

are not low income) with as many as 40,000 children who need
child day care.

Participants at a child care conference in 1982 identified
the following as areas, among others, that need expanding:

- Evaluate the quality of current programs;

~ Provide more summer and school vacation care (possible
sponsored by employers) ;

- Provide more programs for special need children;

- Provide more programs ‘for children frem low-income
hiigh risk areas;

- Expand services into areas of the county outside of
Fort Worth; :

- Make greater use of existing community resources and
facilities, such as churches, businesses, etc.;

- Provide more programs in schools; and

~ Put more emphasis on rurvival skills or self-care
programs.

= New program directions recommended by the conference partici-
pants are:

- Establish an Information and Referral (I&R) service to
direct parents to child care resources, especially after-
school-care resources;

-~ Establish a broker or vendor system to enable parents to
select their own day care center by providing a subsidy
or voucher; and

- Draw upon the resources of senior citizens and/or
neighborhood téenagers to assist in child care.
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United Way of Midland

- Over 43X of Midland women are in the workforce; of these,

over 37X are between the ages of 20-34, the high child-
bearing years.

- 1,800 working women in Midland are single heads-of-

household with children under age 18 in the hone.

- There are over 8,000 children age 4 and younger im

Midland; there are another 6,700 =zes 5-9.

- The Y¥™" had over 200 children enrolled in its after-

school pregram in 1981.

- The most critical twc needs for child care in Midland are:

(1) affordable child day care (costs for Infants run as
high as $60 a week, and $50 a week for other age children);
ond (2) the need for more Infant care (of the 50 centers
ia Midland, only 17 care for Infants).

- Other need areas are: services for handicapped children,

and shelter facilities for young children and teens
(runaways, substance abusuers, abused and neglected
children and youth, etc.).

Report from United Way of Wichita Fallg

Unfortunately, materials from the United Way of Wichita Falls
were not received in time to include them in this report. We
would, however, like to include some telephone comments from
that organization in this testimony, and will make their report
available to the committee as soon as it 18 received by our
office.

In 1982, a Child Care Task Force Study was conducted in Wichira
Falls. This study contains a number of statistics omn the child
carz population, number of working women needing child care,
and other such data. It points out that while the number of
working women, s :gle heads of household in Wichita Falls is
increasing at a rate of 10X per year, the state appropriations
for child care have been decreasing.

The reports also points out that with the current minimum wage
in Texas, there is no incentive for women to go to work instead
of going on welfare.

The report also notes that many agencies that have traditicn-
ally been “youth activity/recreation" program agencies are
today mostly in the business of providing substitute child
care for working parents. This i3 true of agencies like the
Girls Club, Boys Club, YMCA, YWCA, and so forth.
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a  CONCLUSIONS/RECOMMENDATIONS

In conclusfon, based on the previous review of Child Day Care froa the
perapactive of the United Way of Texas, snd three major local United Ways in
Texas, we fael the following recomsendations can now be made to the house Husan
Servicee Committes. We present these se initisl and. not final recomnendations,
ainca {t {a the purpose of thie Committee"s interiam work to etudy these and
othsr recossendations before wmaking 1te final report to the 69th Texas
Legtalature in January, 1925.

1. Funding of child day care programe in Texas is truly a “public/private
rtnerahi

pa ip”, with funding coming from federal, atate and local
government, corporationa, foundationa, churches, United Way and other
charity organizations, snd private individuale. Ae such, it ia imperative
that deciafone made by the state executive snd legislative branchee aust
be aada in consultation and coordination with these other funding sources.
Ac example of what can happen vhen this fs not done was the situatfon
during the 68th Legialature whera requirementa for local match moniee were
to be dramstically tncreased (15% in 1984 and 25% in 1985), and yet major
providare of that local match (United Way provides sround 63%, feee and
other provide the remaining 37%) ware never conaulted and askad 1if this
wvae even possible. Furthermore, the way the budget wae reflected for state
state legislative policy-makers to consider it ({.e. by combining all
federsl, state, and locsl funds into one total — giving the impression
that the state was incressing {ita funding when it was actually
proposing to decrease it) must be revised befora the 69th Legialature
convenea, and preferebly ahould be revised on all legialative and
executive office budget forms.

2. State governsental funding of Child Day Care programs in Texas ahould be
incressed by the 69th Texae Leglalature, at a minimum to s level conaistent
vith that recosmended in 1981 by the 67th Legislature. [his would incresse
the total furding from the current $36.5 million in FY 1934 to at lasat
$36.9 aflifon in FY 1986 and $40.7 atilion in FY 1987. If the Texaa atate
budget capacity increasea by the time the 69th Legtalature {s fn aeasion,
and further {ncresses are possible, they ehould be seriouely considezed.
Even 1f the atate”s revenus does not rine significantly, increases in child
dsy care ahould be conaidared, asince this will be an indication that sore
women are working and the neads for day care are even greater.

3. The Legialature should appropriate more funda for Child Care Licenaing.
Furthersore, 1f atate licensing of Faally Day liomcs {s not fesalble for
cost Or other reasons, the etete should coneider sowe other neans for
inspecting and approving the quality of auch cere. One auch means afght be
granting day care aesociationa or large providers of day care servicee thia
authority, wvith a reasonsble emount of funding to do so0.

4. There {s need for communicy-based, com rehenajve Information snd Referzal
(I&R) programa to include li{aticg of all avalleble chtld care

resourcea 1in 8 community, with detaila about cost, hours, nuamber of
children served, vacancies for care, etc. Such a referral network must be
community-based, and ahould alao fnclude information on centers and day
care hones that have bean approved for care aa"quality” egtablishzenta.
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Tha TDHR rajmburaement rate for Child Day Csre should de reexarined with
The intent of Be#Ing vnetne¥ IC 13 l’l'l'i'dﬂ!i. Ton#IGETINE CulTell ectual

steff, food, rent, and other costs incurred by service providing centers.

The State of Texas should raexamine fts staff/child rstio ragquirements
and other aspects of 1icensed child care to determine 1f they are adequata
and reascnable to ensure quality care for Texss children.

The state should exsmine other avenues to facilitste funding child dsy cere

in Texaa, including but not limited tO more corporate work-basad child
care, in order to free up more stste rasources for low-income subsidized
cara. This {s particulerly critical considaring the leck of available
quality child care {n the state, the drasstically increaaing cost of such
care, and the {inability of lov-income and moderste-income persons to
purchase such care. Incentives should be provided to corporations to
provide such care to thair employees through vcuchers or purchased
aervices or service at the work-eite; such aervicea should be fncluded in
eaployee "benefit package” provided by cmployers.

The state should examine ways for increasing the avajlability of Infant

Cere, and remove and disincentives that might axist in state law or
regulations which make the proviafon of such care too costly for
service providers.

The state should exacine ways for providiag care for “latch-key™ children

~fter school und during the summer months, so thet such children are not
left unattended. Such an arrangeément might be faasible with public
schools.

The Texaa Department of Human Resourcas (TDHR) should reviex their policies
relating to payment for child care elota through “contracta” and
“agreements" with centers, in en effort to make the payment as cost-
effective as posaible. TDHR should also study tha feasibility of
encouraging other service agencies to use empty “slots” each day that
TDHR has alraady paid for on a contract basia. For exsmple, i{n one local
comaunity in Texas, auch slota are offarad on an aveflability basis to
mothera in fasily violence shelters, to giva them & chance to find a home,
look for a job, or just get some rest.

The state should investipate the need for incressed child day care for
handicapped and other specjal need children, and design and fund
appropriate prograzs to better meet these needs.
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1l. Chfld Day Carc {n Texas in the 1980°s

The two malor fssues that have energed {n the 1980°s {n Texas with retpect to
Child Day Care are: (A) Funding, and (B) Licenaing. Theseé two ‘fasuc~ continue
to recefve the most attention by state and local policy nakers, and will,
therefore, be the focus of this historical overview. .

A. Funding

The wajor governmental funding source for child day care programs in Texas has
historically been Title XX of the Sccial Security Act. Federal funds for Title
XX have remained almost the came aince the start of this program in 1975. The
original federasl appropriation fn 1975 was $2.5 billion. An additional $200
willion was added later for child day care. Despitc numerous attempts to
increase socisl gervices funding, Title XX has actually had {ts funding
decreascd over the years. For example, fn 1977 ft had a total budget of $2.7
billion, but the 1981 Budget Reconcilistiom Act. which turned Title XX fnto the
"Social Services Block Crant™ only authorized $2.4 billfon in FY 1982 funding.
Only rccently has the funding been reatored to almost $2.7 bfllion, with Texas’
share eatimated to be around $170 m{lljfon.

Prior to the 1981 Budget Reconcilistion Act, the Texaa Legialature hrd budgeted
$36.9 millfon in federal, state and local funda for Child Day Carc services
funded by the Texas Department of Human Resourcea (TDHR). With the enactment of
the federal act, and the associated federal budget cuts, however, TDHR had to
adjust  this azount to $31.5 mf{llion on October 29, 1981. It is jmportant o
keep 4n mind that the 67th Texas Legialature had actually appropriated $36.9
afllion for child day care programs in FY 1982 and $40.7 oillion for FY 1983,
These amounts werc never realized, however, because the 1981 Reconciliation Act
and  federal budget cutbacks acconpanying it came in August of 1981, after the
Legislature had adjourned fn June of 1981.

In 1983, the 68th Texas Legfslature approved an incresae in Child Day Care funds
from the $31.5 . fllfon FY 1983 level to $34.7 millfon in FY 1984 and $36.7
nillfon {n FY i985. The TDHR Board was able to rafae the FY 1984 level in
August, 1983 at the Board meeting approving the FY 1986 operating budget for the
Departaent to $36.5 million by uaing other avatlable funda, and hopea to add
some funda next year to the FY 1985 level in a ajmilar way. Thia increaaed
funding fa atill a long way, rowever, from the $40.7 ajllion that the
Legislature fntended to fund fn FY 1983 before the federal cuta.

Child Care Licensing funding has also had its problems. The 67th Legislature §n
1981  decreased the funding from $6.3 millfon fn FY 1581 to $5.5 million in FY
1982 and $5.7 mfllfon fn FY 1983, mainly because of state legislation (SB 173)
which exempted from licensing requirenents recligious-sponsoied and rivately
opcrated sclools which meet certain criteris and choosc to be execapt. This
excnption applied to about 200 previously-licensed facilities. The law also
removed from TUHR regulatory authority all facilitiesa operat:d by the Texas
Youth Council (TYC) and facilities providing services solely for TYC; this
exemption applied to sbout 60 previously-licensed facflit{es. For FY 1983
TDHR"s Child Care Licensing budget was $6.04 million; 4in FY 1984 ft will be
$6.77 nillien — just slightly sbove the FY 1981 se.:1. This funding shortage
vill be discuased fn more detail later in thia report vhen the licensing {issue
is discusaed in more depth.
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One of the asjor ststed purposes of the 1981 Budget Reconciliation sct, which
estsblished the federsl block grsnts and budget cuts fn the heslth and hudan
services fedev'l programs under the fnitial stage of President Reagan’s “New
Federalism™ {ritiative, was a sajor policy change. This policy change was to
turn over care responsibility to state and local, governaental and voluntary
scctors. This was s dual responsibility. The federal gRovernment would increase
the flexibility of states in determing which programs to give priority attention
to, snd would resove requirements contaiuned in federal regulations governing
catching funds snd other sreas previously required for compliance with the
federal progrsas. At the ssme time, however, it would require more state and
local respo sibility for funding these prograams.

The figures detailsd esrlier illustrste that at least in the Child Day Care
program, the state of Texas sought to fncrcase its fiscal responsibility. 1t
also took advantage of the incressed regulatory authority by establishing rore
flexible 1lecal finsncfal wmatching requirenments. TOLHR sranted {ts regional
offices the suthority to set flexible local match requirements for child day
care prograss funded undsr the new Socisl Services Block Grant. As s result,
local match’s now vary from "02” fn one community to "48%" {n snother. Even
within s community, the local match monies required from s contractor with TDHR
will vary. While this fncressed flexibility is helpful in providing services
where they are needed, it makes it very difficult to determine who is actually
funding child day care in Texas, and in »> it aaounts.

Further complicating the picture is the fact that there is a great desl of non-
Title XX/Socisl Services Block Grant f'nded child day carec in Texas. For
exanple, a total of over $5 million was reported as being provided in 1983 for
Child Day Care by only 13 locsl United Ways in Texas (see Attachzent "A™). This
figure ja psrticularly interesting when coopared to the $2.9 miilion that TmR
obtained fn FY 1983 as local match oonfes for child day care statewide. It

is also interesting to note that 63% of this 32.9 aillion caue from local Unjited
Ways in Texas, as alao fllustrsted on Attachmeat 'A”, which is based on a survey
that wss conducted by the United Way of Texas for legislative testimoay
presented in 1983 to the 68th Texas Legislature.

Cetting back to the issue of locsl responsibility for social services prograns,
wve are pleased to note that iocal United llays in Texas have responded to the
federal budget cuts by grestly increasing their financial investment fn Child
Day Care programs. Attachment "B” notes that $2.5 million was lost fn child dsy
care funds in only 15 Texss compunitiies and only in sgencies supported partly
through locsl United Way funds. In an attempt to respond to these cuts, betwecen
1980 and 1983, in 25 local United Ways surveyed, there was a nct {ncrease in
funding for child dsy care of 66.7%, as noted on Attachment "C". While somec

of the surveYed comaunities had to decrease thefr funds, the chart {llustrates
increases such as the following: 171.42 in Tom Creen County United Way; 165.8%
at the Dallas United Way; 133.8% at the Victorta United vay; 133.1% at the
Coastsl Bend United Way in Corpus Christi; and 101.5% at the Brazorja County
United Way in Angleton. Thesa figures clecarly reflect the commitment that locsl
Unfted Ways in Texss have to fncrcase child care services at a time when they
are needed more than ever before. While it is still too carly to tell how the
Fall, 1983 Jnited Wasy campaigns in Texas will fare, as the effects of the slow
econosy and natfonal recession arec taking their toll on fund-raising
capabilities even in Texss, it is assumed that child day care will continue to
be a top priority service of most local United Lays in Texas.

In conclusion, the Child Care stew in Texas i3 funded through a wide variety
of sources, and cach of these sources §s dependent on the other tu aake the
service “system” actually work. One of che primary funding sources for child
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d3, care vroyraus in Tenas ig litle dX/Soclal Services diod. Grart funds. Wnile
the federsa! ,overnzent no ionger requires & state and locsl funding match in

order to obtain the federal funds, the state governoent requirement for a match
still exists, and is being fncreased vearly. The local match monies cone from a
variety ot sources, but around 032 of the local match is from United Way
organizations ground the atate. In sddition to Title XX funded day carc,
however, there 1is & wide variety of other funding sources. Attschment ~D"
grsphically {1lustrstes the variety of funding scurces that make child day care
s perfect exaople of a “public/privste partnership™ st work. Attachoent “F~
illustrastes the interdependence of these public and privste funding sources.
The point to be made here is that if funding is decressed by any one source, sll
other sources feel the repercussions. That is why it 1s so criticsl that the
public and private, governmental, voluntsry snd business sectors work together
on the fssue of how to fund child care in Texas.

B. Licensing

The second major issue affecting Chtld Day Care programs in Texas over the yesrs
hss been thst of licensing of such programs. At the heart of the licensing
isaue 1s the variety ond number of child day care arrsngements in Texas.
Essentislly, there are two types of child csre in which a child is in care awvay
from his/her home: (1) Family Day Homes, and (2) Child Day Care Centers. A
third type of srrangement for child care s one in which & child is in csre in
his/her own home. (5)

1. Family Doy Hozes

Individuals in Texa: that use their homes to take care of children for a
profit are supposed to register with the Texss Department of Human Resources
(TDHR), However, the vast zajority of caretakers do not register (a 1972
study by Keycrserling suggests that 90% of dsy csre 1s unlicensed or
unrcgistered (6). Since both a registered and nonregistered home provider
sinilsr child care in the caretaker”s home, the following definition i1l be
used for both homes (7):

"A Registered Tsmily Home is s facility that regulsrly provides
care in the caretsker”s own residence for not wmore than 6
children under 14 yesrs of sge, excluding the caretaker”s own
children, and cthat provides csre after school hours for not
oore that six sdditional elementary school siblinge of the other
children given care, but the totsl number of childrer, including
caretsker”s own, does not exceed 12 st any given time.” (8)

fhe wein difference betwecn s registered and nonregistercd home is thst &
registered home oust pass s stste licensing check 1ist which includes
heslth, building, snd equipment stendsrds. A nonregistered home has no euch
check list. (9)

Seversl atudies have indicsted thst home csre is the major type (80%) of
child csre utilized by psrente. Since unregistered homes sre the most
widely used of the dsy homes, 1t ie difficult to estimste their setusl
nuaber. The csuse for slarm, however, is in reslizing thst the vsst asjor-
ity of child csre is provided in the home (80%), snd the vsst majority of
these hones sre-unlicensed or unre.fstered (90%). The table below {llus-
trates the findinge of thess studies grsphicslly.
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Type of Care Inveatigating Orgsnization
~ Low
Spinler”68 SRZK“71 WESTAT 71 UNCO“75
by
Own relatives 322 272 35 182
Hove Home by
Care nonrelative 21X 5% 7% 16X
by
Care~ relatives 152 202 16X 23X
taker by
Home nonrelat{ve 156X 262 19% 5%
Center Care 62% 4% 112 6%
Other Care 12 18X 74 12%
Dy Hother While Working 152 bY4

2. Child Day Care Centers

Like dsy homes, child day care centers pust be registered. They slso must be
licensed and amust psss a sinilar but gore comprehensive check-list than day
hozes. The following definition is taken from the Texas Minioum Standards for
Day Care Centers: "A day care center {s a child care facility which provides
care fou more than 12 children under 14 years of age for less than 24 hours a
day.”

Ch{ld Day Care Centers sre divided by TDHR Licensing Diviaslon {nto “Dsy Care
Centers” snd “Kindergarten and Nursery Schools”. The kindergarten and nursery
schools are mors educstion~or{ented, while the day care centers” primsry purpose
is to serve s substitute caretsksrs. Roth types may provide meals and group
recreational activities for the

childrer (10)

The sgencies providing service have been divided {nto: (s) Private, for profit
sgencies, and (b) not-for-profit sgencies.

a. Private, For Profit Agencies

Although most of the centers are owned and managed by ind{viduals or day care
chsins, the corporste sector slso operates dsy care facilities for {ts czployees
{n many casss. Day care centers sre slso in operatf{on at several educational
{nstitutioas sround the state. The Corporate Child Developzent Fund of T2xas
sesks to sxpand corporsts child care, particulsry in rurel aress of the atate
which ars leas sble to generate United Way and other locsl funds to be used 2as
match monies for governmentsl child car2? funda. (11)

b. Not-for-Profit Agencies

Funding sources for these agenciss include, among othera: Title XX/Social
Services Block Crant monies, provided through contrsct with TDHR; the fedecally~
funded Head Start progras; private donora such a3z United Way, church
organizstions, snd clisnt fees. (12)
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burirg w0 196"°g and carly '970%s, wuith the proli‘eration of the fedural
governrantal s port of day .are, quality standards were reguirci as a
prercau site to reccipt of these funds. Federal Interagercy Day Care : tundards
often cxcecded the federal dollars availsble to oaintsin such quality. Grouing
concern with compet{tion and dinin{shing federal dollars resulted in che
eliminat{on of “federal stancdards™. Day care vendors recelving federal funds
«tre only required to mcet those standards estsblished by the respective state
sgencies, f.e. TDHR {n Texas. (13)

As was noted esrlier, all child care fscilities must register with TDHR
Licensing Division. Dsy care centers are required by law to obtain & 1license.
Every fscility oust meet requirements which are set by the stste in the Texts
Minimum Stsndards for Dsy Care Centers. Facilities must meet adequate gtaff,
space, cquipment, safety, snd heslth requirements. (14)

As vas slso noted earlier, th> gtardards spplicable to fanily day homes sre much
less detailed cthan those for centers. Day homes are not licensed but are
regiatered with the TDHR Licensing Division. In gome cascs, day homes may be

registered with a licensed child-placing agency, such as a Day Csre Association.
(15)

Day care centers f{n Texas must be inspected twice s year by TDHR Licensing
Division. However, the division hss experienced s 25% reduction in staff, due
to the previously mentioned decrease {n federsl funds, despite 8 2792 incresse
in the nuzber of facilicles to be licensed (from 7,000 fn 1975 to 26,500 in
1983). See Attschment “C™ fllustrastion for s graphic of this p~oblem.
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'8! Child Watch: Looking Out for America’s Children
I " san antonio coalition for children, youth and famiies

OVERVIEW

Children do not vote, lobby or make campaign contributions. Children’s needs
are all to often shortchanged in decisions made by govemment. Federal budget
cuts and numerous program consollidations contained in the Omibus Budget
Reconci liation Act of 19¥1 will have an impact on the lives of Amsrica’s
children. Sirze the mid-1960's, millicas of families have relied on publicly
funded child care cente nealth D>rograms, income supports and nutrition
programs to help them mee. tneir children’s basic needs, many of these
programs have helped to make children healthier, better fed, and better equipped
to lead productive lives. Governmental data collection systems and reporting
mechanisrs will provide statiscical information on changes In participation
rates 2nd program dollars spent as a result of the new public policy decisions.
But the American public also needs ¢O learn what impact these changes will

have on actual children and their families in communities across the nation.

Child Watch is a cictizen involvement project designed to help fill the information
gap. 1t requires a team of citizen volunteers committed tO two critical tasks:

identifying and interviewing the key people in our community
responsible for administering ; ~ograms for children, offering
services to children and their families, or advocating for
improved services to children and their families; and

developing a public information component to let others ==
elected officials, civic and religious groups, the general
public == kno. what Child Wstch has discovered.
Child Watch encompasses four basic children’s program areas -
Aid to Families with Dependent Children, Child Care, Health Care and
Child Welfare Services, including foster care and adoption and protective
services for abused and neglected children. These are areas of critical

importance to vulnerable children.
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IU! Child Watch: l.ooking Out for America‘s Children

‘ san antonlo coaiition for children, youth and tamilies
HONORARY CHAIRMAN : Henry Crsneros

SAN /NTONLO CHILD WATCH ADVISORY COUNCIL

T™e following communlty leaders have given their endorsemant to tha San Antonio
Child Watch Project:

County Judge Albeit Bustamante

Lila Cockrell, Exscutive Director, United San Antonio

Betty Culbertson, Chalrman, Child Development Department, San Antonlo College

Reverend Harvin Dosrfler, Archdiocese of San Antonlo

Kenneth Kramer, Ph.D., Psychology Deparement, Trinicy Universley

Kenneth B. Leeds, Chairman, Bexar County Child welfare Board

Elizabeth Lende, President, Junior League of San Antonio

Earl Lewis, Ph.D., Department of Urban Studies, Trinity Universicy

Jensie Radden, President, San Antonio Assoclation for the Education of
Young Children

Kevir Moriacity, Dlrector, Human &esovrces, City of San Antonio

Belty Murray, Human Resources Manager, Alamo Area Council of Governments

Howard J, Nolan, Executive Dlrector, United Way of San Antee ©

Al J. Notzon, H1l, Executive Director, Alamo Area Council of Sovernments

Homero Rodriguez, MSW, Regional Adminlstrator, Texas Department of Human Resources
Blamche A. Russ, Executive Director, Parent/Child, Inc. ‘

v +n Etea Slaughter, Depirtment of Social Sciences, St. Philip's College
Kartha it. Tarpley, Presideni, Texas Coalition for Juvenile Justice

Louis B. Tomslno, Ph.D., Dean, Worden School of Social Service, OLLU
Charlotte Travis, Presldent, Sth Districe PTA

Lupe Torres Venema, Board of Directors, San Antonio Yious Ing Authority

Ben 0. White, Executive Director, Dexar County Medical Sociaty

Hary W. White, President, League of Women Voters

E. Gordon Whyte, Ph.D., Chairman, Coalition for children, Youth and Familles

1101 W, woodlavn, San Antonio, Texas 78201 (512) 732-1051
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GHILD CARE

In the area of child care, Child Watch found that federal
budget cuts have had great impact. Title XX funds, used te
subsidize child care programs for low income families, were
reduced by 50%. San Antonio is very fortunate that the city
govermment and the United Way replaced 80% of the lost funds.!

1see Appendix B

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




172

13.

Yet, even with this local assistance, services provided by these

centers have been affected.

Centers which had relied upon CETA workers as aides lost those
workers when the CETA program was dropped. Policy changes have
caused Title XX centers to severely limit eligibility require-
ments, leading to high turnover rates and eliminating after-
school care for children 11 years old and older. Once a child
is dropped, it isn't likely that he will be readmitted when he

regains eligibility, because of the long waiting lists.for these

programs.

San Antonio abounds with children who are eligible for subsidized

care, but for whom such care is simply not available. According

|
The federal child care food program funds were cut by 50% to 80%. 1
1
l
|
|
\

to the 1970 census, 27,000 San Antonio families were eligible for
S s T

subsidized child care. Yet, in Masch of 1982 there were only

1,609 slots available. More than 25,000 San Antonio children
who are eligible for subsidized child care are not receiving

it because it doesn't exist for them. The same situation holds
true for Head Start. Then there are the multitudes of children
whose parents make too much money to qualify for subsidized care,

but can't afford to pay for private care. These children are left

e e

in a variety of situation - with relatives, neighbors, older
siblings, and in startling and ever-increasing numbers, are left
at home alone, with no supervision whatsoever!
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Meanwhile, the existing subsidized centers are facing tighter bud-
gets, TDHR has instituted a policy of competitive bidding, which
encourages centers to underbid each other in order to receive
state finds. This tends to keep operating budgets at s* “h a low
level that very little money is available for meeting even the

most basic needs.

The federal staff/child ratio requirements for Title XX programs
were dropped, leaving them to the governance of state or local
minimum standards. In Texas, this meant a great increase in
the nurmber of children to be cared for by each staff member.
For instance, one caregiver who had been assigned S three-year-
0lds is now attempting to care for 15 three-year-olds. This
change has significantly affected the quality of care available

to children.

Compounding these problems is the fact that the state child

care licensing staff has been drastically cut. In Region 9,
covering 21 counties, there are now only 14 licensing representa-
tives to monitor 1,877 facilities. The representatives are

able to make only two monitoring visits per facility per year.
Meanwhile, the mmber of complaints against chiid care centers
has been increasing, especially in the area of child abuse. 'lith
such heavy caseloads, it is difficult for licensing workers to

effectively monitor child care centers.1

Clcarly, more and improved child care services are needed in

San Antonio. The areas of greatest need identified in this

.

See Appendix C
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section of the Child Watch study are: 1) more facilities which
provide for infant, school-aged and handi.apped child care, and
2) more employer involvement and assistance in meeting their
workers' child care needs. Since states are no longer going
to be required to meet local match for subsidized child care,

the burden on local resources is a large and growing concern.

One long term solution might be for a local United Way to
establish a 'Day Care Help Line" for working parents. Some
areas have started volunteer-staffed "Phone-friend" programs
to help "latch-key" children cope with problems that crop up
after school when they're home alone.

Federal budget cuts and changes in federal policy have affected
the children of our commmity in the past year, and indications

are that there will be even more of an impact in 1983-84,

O




